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GETTING STRAIGHT: OVERCOMING TREATMENT
BARRIERS FOR ADDICTED WOMEN AND
THEIR CHILDREN

MONDAY, APRIL 23, 1990

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SerLect CoMMrrTEE ON CHILDREN, YOUTH, AND FaMILIFs,
Washington, DC.

The seleci committee met, pursuant to call, at 9:44 a.m,, in the
Auditorium, Hutzel Hospital, 4704 St. Antoine, Detroit, Michigan,
Hon. George Miller (chairman of the committee) presiding.

Members present: Representatives Miller, Levin, Durbin, and
Holloway.

Staff present: Jill Kagan, deputy staff director; May Kennedy,

rofessional staff; Carol Statuto, minority deputy staff director;
thy Deeds, research assistant.

Chairman MILLER. The committee will come to order We will try
to get started here if my coileagues will come join us.

My name is George Miller and I am the Chairman of the Select
Committee on Children, Youth, and Families.

This is the second in a series of hearings that the select commit-
tee is conducting. The title of today’s hearing is ‘‘Getting Straight:
Ovemomm%ﬁT;reatment Barriers for Addicted Women and Their
Children.” t week in Washington, D.C., in our first hearing, we
tried to focus on some of the women who are addicted, some of the
environments they came from, some of the problems that they
have. We are recognizing that if we are going to deal with the issue
of the some 375,000 or more babies each year that are born addict-
ed to drugs and alcohol and nicotine, we are in fact going to have
to start dealing with the mothers of those children and deal with
the education and prevention models that will help us to reduce
the numbers of children that we see born addicted each year.

And I want to thank very much Hutzel Hospital for all of their
help in putting this hearing together, and Congressman Levin’s
office and Senator Levin’s office, for their help and their support to
the select committee in bringing this hearing to Detroit. We think
we are going to hear not only about an exceptional model for the
treatment of young women who are addicted and pregnant, but
also some new information about these women that may help us
provide more insight for our colleagues on how we can treat—best
treat these women.

It was said by every member of the comrnittee that was present
at the hearings last week that none of us believes that the answer
18 to throw these women in jail. I think it is also very clear that we

(1)
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are going to have to present to the public e rational und a viable
treatment model for women who want treatment and who seek it
out, that we can provide a means so that we can prevent some of
the life-threatening problems that now occur to themselves and to
their babies.

This series will continue as we try to pull apart some of the com-
plexities that the addiction of these women and the birth of these
babies present to us as a society.

[Opening statement of Hon. George Miller follows:]

OPENING STATEMENT o HON GEORGE MILLER, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FrRoM
THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA AND CHAIPMAN, SpLkct COMMITTEE ON CMILDREN,
YOUTH, AND FaMiLIES

During the last few years, the Select Ccmmittee on Childrer, Youth, and Families
has tracked the dramatic increase in substance abuse and its devastatirg effects on
families and communities In 1989, as many as 1 1n 10 pregnant women used crack-
cocaine, and millions more used other legal and illicit drugs, including aleohol and
tobacco, that pose serious and potentially lifethreatening probloms to themselves
and their bubies.

We have become most aware of the tragic impact of perinatal substance abuse on
children In this series of Select Committee hearings, we are directing more atten-
tion to addicted women theraselves, to better understand the paths to recovery and
self-sufficiency {or them and their children

At the Select Committee’s first inquiry into the effects of parental substance
abuse on infants in 1986, we heard about the need to provide adequate services to
women before, during and aﬂe:afregnancy to ensure healthier birth outcomes and
reduce the incidence of perinatal substance abuse Witnesses also confirmed what
we already know it is more humane and ccsteffective to provide adeguate early
care and treatment thar. t sclve neglected and entrenched problems.

Despite the growir. ~eeds and rising public concern since then, we have learned
that adequate treatmeat and support still are unavailable A Select Commuttee
survey of hoepitale in large metropolitan areas last year revealed that two-thirds
had no place to refer substancs-abusing pregnant women for treatment

Of the handful of drug treatment programs that accept pregnant woiie s asnmi
ignore critical service needs such as child care and transportation

And, with nowhere to tur.. for treatment, women in more than a dozen states are
also facing jail sentences for fetal drug exposure

In our first hearing of the series last Thursday, the Commuttee learned about the
nature of addiction among women and their special needs that must be addressed tu
enhance recovery.

We learned that the substance abusing woman 18 not easily etegorized. She may
be economically well-off or poor, white or of color, crack user or alcoholic, young or
old She began abusing druﬂi because of a complex combination of physical, environ
mental and social factors Many of these women have a history otp sukatance abuse
in the family, were physically and/or sexually abused, lack self-esteem, or live in a
community where substance abuse is prevalent and overvowering

We heard from a former substance abuser, Kathy, who shared with us her own
painful experience with substance abuse She mede 1t very clear *hat a substance-
abusing mother 18 not an evil, uncaring person. Rather, ehe 18 a confused person—
one who loves her children, but who, without adequate treatment, can have almos.
no chance of overcoming her addiction and becoming the mother tu her children sle
wishes she were,

Just as the nature of addiction is complex, we learned that the path to recovery 18
e?ually complicated We simply do not know what constitutes successful completion
of treatrcent Does any relapse mean failure? Does a brief relape:. after 6 months of
sobriety mean failure? Are there multiple measures of success?

In this hearing today, vie will explore further women’s treatment needs, the best
routes to recovery, and the barriers that must be overcome.

This morning we had the privilege of touring a model treatment program, the
Eleonore Hutzel Recovery Center, and met with women who receive treatmnent
there to hear about their lives and concerns, their struggles and their successes

We Jearned that this program offers a wide range of inpatient and residential
services to women who are pregnant or of childbearing age, and to their families.
Lack of child care, a major barrier to treatment for many wumen, 18 overcome at
Hutzel by allowing children under five to live at the remdential facility with their
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mothers, ana through 4 day program of cour whng. learning and recreation for chil
dren.

Pnfortunately, the impressive work of Hutzel Hospital can benefit only a small
segment of a large and growing population of substance abus ng women of (uld
bearing age Wating lists are long and growing

Hurze! dehvers 9,000 babies a year, and slmost half of these babies were drug
exposed before birth. Statewide estimates suggest that at least 13,000 children are
born exposed to illegal drugs alone each year

Today we will hear about other efforts in the state and 'n the region that are
strugghng to keep up with the skyrucketing demand for sup,ortive services and
treatment for womea with substance abuse problems We will also hear about a suc
cessful effort to curtail smoking among the highest risk pregnant womer. at a WIC
climic in Kent County

New data will also be released that tell us more about who these women are and
about the substandard care they often receive, and prov.de further evidence that
pregnancy may be the best time for intervention

The Commttee welcomes and thanks the researchers, treatment providers and
public agency representatives who have taken the time to appcar before us to
expand our understanding of critical treatment issues We are especially pleased to
wetcome Courtney "X who has received services here nt Hutzel and will share her
personal experiences

I would ke to express our great appreciation to Hutzel Hospital and the Recov
ery Center for their assistance in prepaning for and hosting this important hearing

Again, thank you all fo- comng I look forward to your testimony

e
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WOMEN, ADDICTION, AND PERINATAL
SUBSTANCE ABUSE

FACT SHEET

ILLICIT DRUG USE UP_AMONG MILLIONS OF WOMEN
ACROSS SOCIOECONOMIC GROUPS

Over 5 million women of childbearing age (15-44) currently
use an illicit drug, including almost 1 million who use
cocair> and 3.8 miilion who use marijuana. (National
Institute of Drug Abuse {NIDA], 1989)

In a recent survey of 715 pregnant women in Pinellas
County, Florida, nearly 15% tested positive for substance
use, with no significant difference among socioeconomic
groups.  (Mational Association for Perinatal Addiction
Research and Education [NAPARE], 1989)

While actual drug use may not be signiiicantly higher
among pregnant minority women, they are ten times more
likely than white women who use drugs to be reported to
child abuse authorities. (NAPARE, 1989)

HEAVY SMOKING, ALCOHOL USE ON THE RISE AMONG

YOUNG WOMEN

Approximately 6 million American women are alcoholic or
alcohol abusers. Despite stable drinking patterns among
the general population over the past 25 years, recent
studies indicate an increase among younger women who are
heavy drinkers (5 drinks a day or more). (National
Institute on .alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism [NIAAA], 1987,
NIAAA, unpublished, 1990)

Nearly 24% of American womer smoke and the fastest
growing group of smokers in this country are women under
age 23. Every day, 2,000 young women start smoking. The
percentage of women who smoke 25 or more cigarettes a
day increased {from 13% in 1965 to 23% in 1985. (Surgeon
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General’s Report [SGR], 1989; U.S. Department of Health
and Human Services [DHHS], February 1990)

Although pregnant women are just as likely as nonpregnant
women to have ever smoked (43% to 45% respectively),
pregnant women (21%) are less likely than nonpregnant
women (30%) to be current smokers. Black women were
the least likely of any group to smoke during "r=gnancy.
(Williamson, 1989)

PREGNANT SUBSTANCE ABUSERS AT GREAT RISK OF

AIDS, SEXUALLY TRANSMITTED DISEASES AND
HOMELESSNESS

£ An

In a survey of 237 pregnant substance abusers in 63 AIDS
de~onstration projects nationwide, 20% are homeless and
23 .. spent time in jail six months prior to the interview.
(NIDA, unpublished data, 1990)

Of the same 337 women, 36% engaged in sex for drugs or
r.oney, placing themselves and their babies at high risk for
HIV infection; 98% engaged in vaginal sex, while only 4%
used condoms consistently; and 15% had a sexually
transmitted disease in the past 6 months. (NIDA, 1990)

In New York City, pregnant cocaine abusers were 4.5 times
more likely than nonusers to have a sexually transmitted
disease. (New York City Department of Health [NYCDH],
September 1989)

TREATMENT/PRENATAL CARE ELUSIVE FOR SUBSTANCE-
ABUSING PREGNANT WOMEN AND MOTHERS

At Boston City Hospital, 80% of mothers surveyed who
used heroin or cocaine received no prenatal care. New
York City cocaine abusers were 7 times less likely than
non-abusers to have received prenatal care. (Amaro, 1989,
NYCDH. 1989)

Of 78 drug treatment programs surveyed in New York City,
54% exclude all pregnant women; 67% will not accept




pregnant women on Medicaid; and 87% will not accept
pregnant crack-addicted women on Medicaid. (Chavkin,
1989)

. Of California’s 366 publicly-funded drug treatment prog-
rams, only 67 treat women and only 16 can accommodate
her children. Similarly, Ohio has 16 women’s recovery
programs, and only two can accommodate her children.
(Weissman, 1990; Ohio Department of Health, 1990)

° Reports show that 23% of women enteriag treatment, as
compared to only 2% of men, encounter opposition from
families and friends. Similarly, 48% of women experienced
problems due to entering treatment, as compared to 20%
of men. (Beckman and Amaro, 1984)

EFFECTIVE TREATMENT APPROACHES DOCUMENTED

. Pregnant wemen who participated in a smoking cessation
program at a Michigan WIC clinic were 3.6 times more
likely to quit smoking than nonparticipants. (Mayer, 1990)

. In a study of alcohol-using pregnant women in Atlanta,
35% discontinued alcohol use when presented information
on the potential harm of alcokol use during pregnancy.
(Smith, 1986)

° In Pinellas County, Florida, 77% of male and female
substance abusers who are referred by the courts to
Operation PAR, a comprehensive drug treatment program,
and who complete the 18-to 24-month program do not re-
enter the criminal justice system. (Florida Department of
C rections, 1989)

° Of 54 babies born in 1989 to cocaine-using mothers
enrolled at the Philadelphia Family Center, an outpatient
drug treatment program for pregnant women and children,
75% were carried to full term. None were born prior to
33 weeks gestation. (Philadelphia Family Center, 1990)




INFANTS SERIOUSLY AFFECTED BY PERINATAL SUB-
STANCE ABUSE

A new eight-city survey reported that nearly 9,000 babies
were born exposed to illicit drugs in 1989 at an estimated
cost of $500 million for providing care through age five.
(Office of the Inspector General, 1990)

Each year, Fetal Aicohol Syndrome (FAS) affects nearly
5000 babies and is the third leading cause of birth dcfects
associated with mental retardation. Thousands more
children are born with Fetal Alcohol Effects (FAE), a
milder form of FAS. (National Council on Alcoholism and
Drug Dependency, 1988)

Smoking increases premature deliveries, spontaneous
abortions and still births. A pregnant smoker’s infant is on

average seven ounces lighter than babies of ncnsmokers.
(SGR, 1989)

Between 1985 and 1988, the number of congenital syphilis
cases increased by 130%. Experts estimate that there will
be over 1000 congenital syphilis cases in 1989. (Centers for
Disease Control [CDC}, 1990)

As of February, 1990, there have been 2,116 reported cases
of pediatric AIDS in children under age 13. Eighty percent
of these pediatric A’DS cases are attributed to maternal
transmission from an infected parent, and of these, 90% of
the babies’ mothers cither use intravenous drugs or had
heterosexual partners who were IV drug abusers. (CDC,
1990)

TREND TO PROSECUTE PREGNANT SUBSTANCE ABUSERS

PROCEEDS

To date, over thirty women have been criminally charged
for drug use during pregnancy for delivery of drugs to a
minor. A Florida woman has been convicted. Hundreds
more pregnant substance abusers have been civilly charged

| Sy
oo




for alleged child abuse. (American Civil I iberties Unica
[ACLU], February 1990)

Four states have amended definitions of child abuse to
include drug use during pregnancy (Fiorida, Iliinois,
Oklahoma, Rhode Island) and 3 states have included
alcohol and Jdrug use during pregnancy (Indiana, Nevada,
Utah); one state amended .ts definition of criminal child
neglect to include prenatal exposurc to controlled sub-
stances (Minnesota); and three states require doctors to
report to the state if either the mother or the child has a
positive urine toxicology screen (Minaesota, Oklahoma,
Utah). (ACLU, February 1990)

4/19/90
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Chairman MiLLErR. And now I weould like to recognize Congress-
man Levin for any remarks that he may have.

Mr. Levin. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Just briefly, when 1 was
born in this hospital a few vears age, as was my wife and two of
our children, especially as to my wife and myself, the hospital had
a somewhat different function. It was delivering babies with a vari-
ety of conditions, but under somewhat different conditions than
prevail nere today. The hospital is very much on the firing line as
America decides how much we are going to face up to a major
problem,

This hospital and sall of the institutions affiliated with it are I
think—and we will hear much more of this in the testimony—pio-
neering-—sounding an alarm for this country.

And so I am pleased to joir. you, George, and my two colleagues
from Illinois and Louisiana and we look forward very much to the
testimony. I hope everybody who does present their testimony
today will understand, will realize that what you say hopefully will
be heard not only witain these fcur or s.x walls, however many
therz are here, but beyond these walls.

Under George Miller's leadership, this committee has, I think,
sounded an alarm for an entire nativn and we are today looking at
another aspect of a very, very pressing problem facing the children
of America and their parents.

So welcome to this blessed hospital.

Chairman MiLLer. Thank you.

Congressman Holloway?

Mr. HoLLoway. Just a few words to say, Chairman Miller

Of course we are very appreciative of the opportunity to be here
and educate ourselves. 1 think there is a great deal of knowledge
that we need to learn in Washington to deal with the situation. I
think many of us have a lot of false pretense, a lot of false
thoughts about the problems and the solutions. Of course it is our
job as Members of the House to try to fund programs, but aiso to
give the taxpayers the most for their buck, to decide what is right
and what is wrong. I do find this to be a field, from what I have
read, in which there is not a lot of statistics, there is not a lot of
knowledge and not a lot of follow-up figures. And I think we can
surely accomplish that and hopefully much more from these hear
ings, and I look forward to them.

I enjoyed the tour this morning, it was very informative to us, to
look at the children, look at very normal looking children, and
hopefully as they grow up to be adults they wil' be very normal
children.

Thank you.

[Opening statement of Hon Clyde C. Holloway follows |

OPENING S~ ...MeNT OF Hon CLypr C HoLLowAy, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CUNGRESS
FROM THL . .ATE OF LOUISIANA

I want to thank the Select Committee on Children, Youth, and Families for hoid

ing this hearing on drug abuse treatment for women today I believe this 8 an im
rtant topic not only for the commuttee but also for my .olleagues here and back in
ashington.

This problem of substance abusing women, espicially pregnant women, 18 a grow
ing concern 1r. all cities, but especially for piaces sucl, as the inner city Detroit The
specific 1ssue we will look at today —treatment of these yomen -18 a more complex
one. Unfortunately, there have been few longitudinal studies of women or babies *o
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tell us the most effective type of treatment model The presence of crack cocaine, as
a highly addictive illegal substance. poses new prublems for these women and their
babes.

Today we will hear from experts on the special treatment needs of substance-
abuzing women, using the Eleonore Hutzel Recovery Center as a model We must
also keep in mind the special treatment needs of the baby, whether unborn or born.
Treatment, 1n lieu of jailing mo'’.2rs, must be strongly encouraged for pregnant
mothers In cases where the ac.icted mother :s unresponsibe to treatment, or
simply leaves her baby at the hospital to become a "boarder baby", adoption must
be encouraged as a caring alternative

T want to thank the Republican witnesses, Charlene Johnson and Maisha Ken-
yatta especially, for their innovative, community-based drug prevention and treat-
ment efforts Mrs Johnson’s and Psstor Lee Earl's REACH program was recentl
recognized by President Bush as a “Point of Light " REACH involves the Twelith
Street Missionary Baptist Church 1n Detroit assisting the local comamunity ''to de-
velop its own indigenous insututions and skills necessary to solve 1ts own prob
lems”

I would hope other concerned .itizens and church groups in Detruit and elsewhere
will follow thes? courageous examples and take un tu help women and families
break out of deadly drug-addiction patterns

Chairman MiLLER. Thank you.

Congressman Durbin.

Mr. DursIN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and thank
you for the cpportunity to be here today.

We have already started the day with a very interesting site visit
and I want to thank Beverly Chisholm, Dr. Wardell and staff for
showing us through their recovery center. It is an eye-opener for
those who read about ihe statistics and read about this problem to
actually see the people who are involved and to actually see the
small infents whose lives are affected by this addicticn.

Dr Wardell spoke of his entry into this field some 21 years ago,
worrying then over heroin addiction and how things have changed
and still yet remain the same with the addictive personality and
the addictive mother and the problems created for the children as
a result of it.

There are many innocent victims in drug addiction and certainly
everyone would agree that the most innocent victims are these
children who come into the world unknowing that they carry with
them a problem from the instant of birth that has to be resclved.

Lest anyone believe this is a problem of New York City, Wash-
ington, D.C,, Detroit and Los Angeles, I might tell you that in my
home state of Illinois even outside of the City of Chicago, we are
running into substance addiction among mothers in the most rural
areas. It is a national prcblem *hat needs a national approach, a
national solution.

Today, you will help to open our eyes and hopefully we can take
| the message back to Washington to make our federal policy a con-
sistent one that produces the kinds of results that we all hope for.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman MiLLer Thank you. With that we will hear from our
first panel if they will cc e forw..d. First is Courtney, who will be
accompanied by Beveily Chisholm, who is the Director of the
Eleonore Hutzel Recovery Center, Dr. Marilyn Poland, who is Asso-
ciate Professor, Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Wayne
State University; Joan Walker, who is the Administrator for the
Office of Substance Abuse Services, Michigan Department of Public
Health; William T Atkins, the Director of the Illinois Department

EIKTC i

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




1

of Alcoholism and Sutstance Aluse, who will be accompanied by
William G. Hall, the Aosociate Director of the Illinois Department
of Alcoholism and Substa.ce Abuse, and Dr. Beth Glover Reed, who
is Associate Professor of Scrial Work and Women’s Studies, Uni-
versity of Michigan.

Do we have enough chair; there” We may have to rotate back
and forth.

Welcome to the commiit: se. Your written statements will be put
in their reocord in their e..:irety and we wiil ask you tc proceed in
the manner in which you are most comfortable.

Courtney, a special welcome to you. One of the things that this
Comnittee has tried to do 1s to hear from soine of the ch’ldren,
youth and family memb:rs on subjects that we are taking .estimo-
ny on and having hearings. We feel that it is important for mem-
bers to hear directly from people involved in the p~ograms as re-
cipients.

Last week, we heard from a you:.g mother who had been addict-
ed for many years, tragically had a couple of her cliilldren die but I
think explained to this committee the long process it took her and
the time it took her to become sober and to stay that way now for
the past six years, and much like you are doing here today, she is
now working with other mothers, helping them in a program. But I
think members were quite taken, hearing first-hand her struggle
a?d her efforts. So we welcome you to the committee, as we do all
of you.

think the one thing we may change is, Marilyn, if it is all right
with you, we may let Joan go first because i think chere is a time
problem here in terms of ieaving.

So Courtney, we are going to start with you. Welcome.

STATEMENT OF COURTNEY X, PARENT, ACCOMPANIED BY BEV-
EKLY J. CHISHOLM, DIRECTCR, ELEONORE HUTZEL RECOYV-
ERY CENTER, DETROIT, MI

Ms. X. I would like to thank the Select Committee on Children,
Youth, and Families—

Chairman MiLer We are going to need you to boom your voice
out here. There are a lot of interested people who are too embar-
rassed to come sit down front, we will have to talk to them all the
way up there.

Ms. X. All right, excuse me.

I would like to thank the Select Committee on Children, Youth,
and Families for aillowing me this vpportunity to tell my personal

story.

Irﬂave a history of substance abuse that started at age 14. At the
young age of 14, I was cross-addicted to .arijuan. and beer. At
that time, I was curious about the “high” and I had a need to get
the courage to entertain my peers. The marijuana made me laugh
a lot and I liked that.

At 16, I started to drink liquor, added mescaline, stayed on mari-
juana and drank beer and threw in pills for food measure.

At 17, I added crack cocaine to my daily usage pattern. Eventual-
ly the other drugs could not compete witaa the ultimate high I felt I
got from crack. I had this sense of conguering, a feeling that the
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world was at my command For two years the drug continued to
satisfy my craving for all drugs and I Le.d become a loyal cubject to
freebasing.

At the age of 19, I gave birth to my first child. With my parents’
assistance, a decision was made for me to place this child up for
adoption. When I saw the child, ] immediately changed my mind
about adoption. I contacted Cathotic Social Services and stated that
1 had changed my mind about adoption, the child was placed in
temporary foster care with a Caucasian foster parent.

The child remained in foster care for 14 months in the same
home. All the time the child was in foster care, I kept thinking I
would get my life together and reunite with my baby. I did make a
serious effort to plan for the baby to come home. I started back
using drugs and committed myself to a long term residential treat-
ment program. When my child would come to visit me, he was
older, he did rot know me, he cried for the mother he knew. When
these caring people asked me to let them raise my son, I knew in
my heart that it was the best solution for my young son and with a
heaevgd heart but a sense of knowing I was doing the right thing, I
agreed.

At the age of 21, I gave birth to my second son. Between the
oirths of my sons, I encountered my heaviest usage patterns. I was
feeling so alone, empty and unwanted. I moved out of my mother’s
home and decided to go to Chirago and start a new life. What I
found in Chicago was my old life in a new city; cocaine was there
too. This child’s father supplied me with drugs until he went to
jail. My relatives were straight people, they neither understood ad-
diction nor wanted it in their home. I was in the streets of Chicago
pregnant, alone and addicted.

My father financed the trip back to Detroit, returning me to my
mother. That was his idea and what I returned to was my addic-
tion. I had this second child in my addiction, left the hospital
before the baby was released, I never returned to pick the child up.
Protective Services took custody of the child and he was placed up
for adoption.

You have to understand that an addicted inind is not a rational,
reas” able one. The thought of returning for my baby never oc-
curred to me. I am not an uncaring person, I have a disease known
as substance abuse and I have been very ill. You have to under-
stand that.

My family tried to understand, wanted to help me, but they did
not know how and eventually I felt I was successful in showing
them that they could not help me. They stopped trying.

After several treatments and delivering my baby at Hutzel Hos-
pital, I learned of the Eleonore Hutzel Recovery Center. This child
was born out of my addiction, weighed one pound and eight ounces.
The treatment program assisted me in understanding that I could
rehabilitate and care for my chiild. While my baby. struggled for
survival, I continued with treatment. By the time I had my son, |
was tired. I was tired of using, tired of being used, tired of being
afraid of the unknown, tired of trying to be straight just to meet
arother crisis and slip back into the old familiar patterns, tired of
being tired.

~1}
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When I walked into the doors of Eleonore Hutzel Recovery
Center, I came admitting my powerlessness over my addiction. I
was ready to be taught what I needed to know to survive out here
in the real world. I was ready to turn my will over to God and
today I am so grateful—I am so grateful—thet He gave me this
chance to seek and find the help that I needed.

EHRC provides many services to women and their childrea.
What the staff has taught me most is how to care, how to care
about me. The staff cares for all of us but there is always the feel-
ing of being cared for as a person.

Today, I live in Eleonore Hutzel East (domicile), with my baby
that now weighs seven pounds. I am learning every day how to
cope with my adJiction as a disease. I am learning parenting and
today I am a parent. EHRC has provided me with the necessary
tools, it is my responsibility to use these tools and I plan to for the
rest of my life. I have a family that I met in EHRC, they are also
my support system.

On May 18, 1990, I will move forward from ZHRC, the treatment
will have ended. Although I am nervous about the outside world, I
will be confident knowing that I have a place in EHRC that will
always belong to me and I will never to be alone agai.. All I have
to do is contact my family.

Thank you.

[Applause.]

Ms. X. Oh, excuse me, I am sorry.

Chairman MiLLER. Encore.

Ms. X. I would like to close by saying people do recover. No one,
including me, would have ever thought that a person with my his-
tory would some day tell her story of sobriety to a group such as
this. But here I am, drug free, happy, proud of my achievements
and grateful for all those who have dedicated their lives to helping
those :n need.

Thank you. [Applause.]

Chairman MiLLER. Thank you, Courtney, very much tor that.

We are going to go ahead and hear from the rest of the witnesses
and then we will have questions irom members of our panel.

Joan.

[Prepared statement of Courtney X follows:)
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PrepARED STATEMENT oF CourtnEy X, ELtonore Hutzel RECOVERY CENTER,
DetrOIT, MI

1 would like to thank the Select Committee on Children, Youth,
and Families for allowing me this opportunity to tell my personal
story.

I have a history of cubstance abuse that started at age 14.
At the young age of fourteen {14) I was cross-addicted to narijuana
and beer. At that time I was curious about the “nigh" and had a
need to gat the courage to entertair my peers. The rarijuana made
ne laugh a lot and 1 like that.

At sixteen (16) I started to draink liquor, added mescal ine,
stayed with mar:ijuana and drank beer and threw 1n pills (speed) for
good neasure.

At seventeen (17) I added crack cocaine to ny daily usage
pattern. Eventually the other drugs could not compete with the
ultimate high I felt I got from crack. I had this sense of
conquering, a feeling that the world was at my cummand., For two
(2) years this drug continued to satisfy my craving for all drugs
and I become a loyal subject to freebasing.

At the age of ninetecen (19) I gave birth to my first child.
With ny parents assistance & declsion was nade for me to Place this
child up for adoption. Wwhen I saw the child I imrediately changed
my mind about adoption. I contacted Catholic Social Services and
stated that T had changed my mind about adoption, the child was
placed in temporary foster care with a caucaslan foster parent.

The child remained 1n foster care for fourteon (14) months in
the sanmc home. All the time the ¢hild was in fOster care I Kept
thinking I would get my life together and reunite with my baby.
I did nake a serious effort to plan for the baby to come home. I
started back using drugs and conmitted nyself to a long term
residential treatment program. When my child would come to visit
ne he was ¢lder, he didn’t hnow ne and he cried for the mother he
know. When these caring people asked Rre to let then raise ny son
I knew in my heart that 1t was the best solution for ny young scn
and with a heavy heart, but a sensg of knowing that I was doing the

righ~ thing, I agreed.

At thoe age of twenty-one (21) I gave birth to ny second son.
Potwe2n the births of ny son 1 encountered oy heaviest usage
patterns. 1 was feeling su alons, enpty and unwanted. I moved out
of ny mother’s home and decided to go to Chicago and start a now
11fe. ihat 1 found 1in Chicago was ny old lxnfe in a new city:
cocaine was there too. This child’s father supplied me with drugs
until he went to jail. Hy relatives wer: "straight" people, they
netthor understood addiction por wanted it in their home. 1 was
1n the streets <f Chicago pregnant, alone and addicted.

f
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My father [inanced the %rip back to Detroit returning ne to
iy motbar. That was his idea and what ! returned to .as ny
addict:ion. I bhad this second child in »ay add:iction, left the
hospi ial before the baby was released, I never returned to pick the
child up. Protect:ve Sarvices took custody of the child and he was
placed for adoption.

You have to understand that an addicted nind is not a
rational, reasonible one. The thought of returning for my baby
never occuried to ne. I am not an uncarving person, I have a
d.sease known as substance abuse and I’'ve baen very ill.

My fanily tried to understand, wanted to help me but they
didn’t know how and eventually I felt 1 was successful 1in showing
them that they couldn’t help me. They stopped trying.

After several troatments and delivering nmy baby at Hutzel
Hospital, 1 learned of the Eleonore Hutzel Recovery Centar
(E.H.R.C.}. This child was born out of oy addictiorn weighed one
pound and eight ounces. The treatment progran assisted ne in
understanding that I could rehabilitate and care for ny child.
While ny baby struggled for survival I c-atinued with trestment.
By the time I had ny son I was so tired. Tired of using, tired of
being used: tired of being afraid of the unknown, tired of trying
to be straight ust to meet another crisis and slip back into the
old faniliar patterns; tired of being tired.

wWhen I walked into the doors of the Eleonore Hutzel Recovery
Center I cape adnitt’ .9 ry powarlessness over my addiction. I was
ready to be taught what I needed to know tc survive out here in
the real world. I was ready t. turn By will over to God and today
1’n so grateful that Ho gave me this chance to seek and find the
help I needed.

EHRC provides npany services tc women and thelr childien. What
the gstaff has taught e most .5 hce to caré, how tc care about me.
The staff cares for all of us but thera’s always the feel:ing of
being cared for as a persnn.

Today, I live in Eleonore Hutzal East {domicile), with my baby
that now weighs seven (7) pounds. 1’n learning everyday how to
cope with RY addiction as & disease. I’‘m learning parenting and
today I am a pa:zent. EHRC had provided me with the necessary
tools, 1t 13 my respoasmibl.iity tu use these tools and I plan to for
the rest of ay life. I have a family that { maet in RHRC, thay are
«l60 my support systaen.

On May 18, 1990, 1 will move forward from EHRC; the treatnent
will have enced. Although I‘r nervous about the cutside world 1
#7111 be confident knowing that I have a place in EHRC that will
always belong to ne and I will never haye to be alone again All
1 have to do is contact ny family.

I would lake to close oY saying peop.e do recnver. No  one
including me would have thought that a person with my history would
sone day tell her story of sobriety “o a group such as this. But
here I anm, drug free, happy, proud of my achievements, and gratetul
for all those who have dedicated their lives to helping those in

need.
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STATEMENT OF JOAN WALKER, ADMINISTRATOR. OFFICE OF
SUBSTANCE ABUSE SERVICES. MICKIGAN DEPARTMENT OF
PURLIC HEALTH, LANSING, Mi

Ms. WaiLksr. Thank you. Congressman Miller and members of
the coinmittee.

My nume 15 Joan Walker and ! am tiie Administrator for the
State Ofice of Substance Abuse Services.

In the interest of time, I am going to not pick up on some of the
statistics and so forth that I covered in my written testimony, I
think that is in the packet now that you have I will be focusing
my comments specifically on what we are currently doing in Michi-
gan, which is n.t enough, but also our planning fer the future.

In Michigan. we have over 700 licensed substance abuse preven-
tion and treatment programs and I am sorry to say that only 16 of
these programs deal specifically or provide specialized services for
prevention and treatment to ¢ddicted women, and only one of these
to addicted pregnant addicts, the Hutzel Hospital which 1 believe
you have looked at this morning.

I have included some statistics on the Eleonore Hutzel program
at the end of the testimony in your packet The program did not
serve teen-agers at the time the statistics were collected, so you
will not see any teen age statistics reflected there But I would like
to point out that the highest percentage of admissions for woraen
ir. the program were between the ages of 30 and 39.

As Administrator of the State Office of Substance Abuse Ser
1ces, perhaps one of the most significant things I feel our office has
done 1s to recognize thut we can be far more effective in vur efforts
if we work closely with other tate departments ard other state
agencies as we deal with this problem m a very comprehensive
way.

We have joined with the Michigan Department of Public Health
and the Office of Child and Youth Services to address the serious
problem of maternai substance abuse and its impact on women.

Across the country, as you referenced earlier, Congressman,
many states are proposing punitive responses with criminal sanc
tions to deal with this problem. In Michigan, our joint ap,.roach to
maternal substance abuse and its related impact on infants tockles
the problem at its earliest possible point That ., assuring preg
nant substance-abusing women that they receive preventiun, educa-
tion and treatment and their infants are assured of a safe and
healthy family through the provision of parenting education.

It 1s our collective feeling that development of what we call a
Seri..nel System, or an early warning system, for mothers and in-
fants at high risk is the very best chance for families where sab
stance abuse is threatening the family survival. A Sertinel System
1s an approach that provides a single point fur identification, track
ing and follow-up of infants, and likewise their moms or their par
ents, who are at risk. The core of the system is sipport service
through the first year of life and tracking system to assure the pro-
vision of needed services for botl, .he infants and their moms.

A key component of this sentinel system will be the development
of specific protocols to guide service delivery and tracking, includ
ing the criteria for referral to protective services and the assured




17

response from that system when appropriate. Such protocols are es-
sential, particularly in the area of identification of infants where
substance abuse during pregnancy is suspected. There is a wide
range of symptoms which may be evider.t in an infant ai birth and
there s & wide range of criteria used to identify infants as deug
exposed or addicted. Drug use includes many patterns that range
from occasionsl or casual use to episodic use, to compulsive use as-
sociated with dependency. These differences have very significant
differences or implications for the parenting capacity and the treat-
ment kind of interventions. Through our joint efforts, we must rec-
ognize these differences when addressing the risk. these mothers
and infants are facing.

The problems of substance-abusing parents requires a compre-
hensive, yet highly focused, response. Families who are chronic po-
lysubstance abusers have multiple legal, social and health prob-
lems. It seems obvious to state that all areas must be addressed,
which is really the goal of the sentinel system. All too freguently,
however—and I am sure you have seen this or heard this in your
hearings around the country—this simple premise is ignored and
services are fragmented and poorly coordinated.

I will be addressing one such approach that the Office of Sub-
stance Abuse Services is anxious to begin and hopefully will be be-
ginning in the next couple of months. Rut before doing sc, I want
to stress that in addition to the importance of inter-agency and
inter<departmental cooperation in addressing the multitude of
needs for this special population, that all agencies must develop
policy and funding to support the directions they are taking. Again,
far too often, the lack of policy to support a program direction can
be one of the key barriers to successful implementation of that pro-
gram.

One of the policy directions that our office has been working
very closely with the Michigan Department of Social Services on is
to revice Medicaid coverage for substance abuse. We are hopeful
that these proposed Medicaid changes will result in appropriate
services being available to more recipients by providing federal fi-
nancial participation for out-patient and intensive out-patient se, v-
ices Currently, Medicaid only covers hospital-based services for
people who are in life-threatening situations.

We are also exploring the possibility of federa! financial partici-
pation for residential services for pregnant women and clients
under the age of 21. Medicaid, as I said, has not covered non-hospi-
tal settings. I feel our effort: here in Michigan are well worth con-
sideration at the federal level, and cannot stress enough the impor-
tance of getting Medicaid coverage to fund a full continuum of
service from out-patient to day treatment to residential to hespital-
based services, so that people can enter the system at the point
which is most appropriav. for them. It is also, 1 think, a significant
savings, cost-wise.

Anotber policy decision that has been made by our office is to
earmark money specificaily to address this problem Of the $.5.9
million that Michigan will be receiving through the federal drug
initiative, we are targeting one million to go fur addicted moms,
one million for women—addicted women, three million to go for
children and 15 specifically for crack cocaine. So we are ery serl-
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ous about addressing this problem and backing it with financial re-
sources,

Finally, along with the Michigan Department of Public Heaith
and the Office of Child and Youth 3ervices, we have just recently—
this last veek as a matter of fact—let out a joint RFP, Request for
Proposal, for the development of new programming for a model
family focused treatment program for chemically dependent
women. This program will be targeted for Wayne County, which is
the county that you are in now, primarily because of the number of
addicted women who have been identified by Wayne County Pro-
tective Services who are at risk of losing their children due to their
addiction. It is our hope that we will be atle to replicate this pro-
gram across the state. And to assist us in targeting that, we are
hopeful we will be receiving some dollars that will allow us to do a
prevalency study so we can target these dollars in the parts of the
state where the need is greatest.

The model program must include participation of multiple orga-
nizations in the delivery of a comprehensive service for women, 11-
cluding pregnant and postpartum women, with family preservation
as its focus. It wall include the following components. pre-screening
and assessment, day treatment and out-patient services, substance
abuse prevention and education, domiciliary care for moms and
their children, family counseling, child care and child treatment,
medical care, outreacls, after-care and evalu.ition. Additional serv-
ices will include legal assistance, job and 'or skill training, commu-
nicable diseases and any immunization programs, HIV counseling,
assistance with the Michigan Department of Social Services pro-
gram and services, assistance with meeting basic needs such as
housing, infant support services, child and maternal health sup-
port, nutritional counseling, parenting classes, women's support
groups, life skills, transportation and other support services, as ap-
propriate.

We are interested in building on th< concept of empowerment
and integrating our approach with an approach proving to be
pretty successful within the Office of Child and Youth Services
called “Families First” This approach focuses un family strengths,
provides an immediate response capability, 1s highly flexible in
terms of the scheduling of hours and availability, small caseloads,
intensive time limited intervention and services provided in the cli-
ent's home and community. We are hopeful that this concept will
be integrated into our discharge planning.

In summary, what we are doing in Michigan is recognizing the
importance of inter-agency, inter-departmental couperation, we are
recognizing that as you move in these program areas, you need to
have a strong policy base behind it and be wiiling to commit some
dullars in that area. We certainly recognize that we have a lot of
work before us, as I indicated with the initial statistics with our 16
programs out of the 700, but feel that we are in a very solid base
for our future programming.

[Prepared statement of Joan Walker follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOAN WALKER, ADMINISTRATOR FUR THE STATE OFFICE OF
SuBSTANCE ABUSE SERVICES, MICHIGAN DEPARTMENT oF PusLic HEALTH. LANSING,
MI

Good morning, my name is Joan Walke: and | am the Administrator for
the State Office oi Substance Abuse Services. We are an autonomous
agency within the Michigan Department of Public Health, charged with
the responsibility for accomplishing the mandates of state and federal
substance abuse services legislation. Our office’s single largest function
is to administer and coordinate all state and public funds for substarice
abuse treatment, rehabilitation and prevention services. We contract
with 18 local coordinating agencies around the state for the delivery of
substance abuse services vithin single ana multi-county areas. These
agencies in turn subcontract with the actual providers for program

development, administration, prevention, evaluation, and planning.

It is a pleasure to have the opportunity to address congressional
members of the Select Commitiee on Children, Youth and Families. |
am particularly pleased with the committee’s interest in substance
abuse, specifically as it affects women, their children, their unborn fetus,

their families, and the impact this dependency has on the community.
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You have many excellent panelists who will be speaking with you today
and extremely well qualified to speak to some of the data and research
findings. 1 will be confining my comments tu the question of what we
are doing in Michigan to address the very pressing needs for this

population.

STATEMENT OF PROBLEM

The National Institute of Drug Abuse estimates that as many as 10 out
of every 100 pregnant women in the United States have used or are
using cocaine, and each year, more than 300,020 infants are born with
traces of some illegal drugs. No one knows how many are exposed to
cocaine. Fetal exposure to alcohol is one of the leading known causes
of mental retardation in the Western World. Treatment costs associated
with such exposure total nearly one third of a billion dollars annually.
Fetal alcohol syndrome occuis at the rate of 1 out of 750 cases, and 1
child out of 400 are born with the harmful consequences of alcohol

exposure, lea.ning disabilities, hyperactivity, and birth defects.

Hospitals in urban areas are reporting that between 10 and 40% of

newborns have been exposed to drugs during pregnancy,.
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In Michigan our infant mortality rate for 1987 was 10.9 deaths for every
1000 live births, well above the national goal established for 1990 of 9
deaths per 1000. The infant mortality rate for blacks is more than
double the white rate at 21.9. Many factors contribute to this high
mortality rate, including the negative influence of substance abuse on
pregnancy and perinatal mortality and morbidity. According to a 1989
Michigan Departmant of Public Haalth study, 43% of infants born at an
urban Michigan hospital have been exposed to cocaine, heroin, or

marijuana at some time during their pregnancy.

Along with increased mortality, infants born to substance abusing
women are known to have increased incidence of asphyxia, prematurity,
congenital malformations, abnormal heart and breathing patterns and
diug withdrawal. Recent studies have also revealed that infants born
to cocaine using mothers are at increased risk of sudden infant death

syndrome.

The primary sources of AIDS among women of childbearing age are
sharing of needles for intravenous drug use anc sexual intercourse with

an HIV infectad intravenous drug user. The majority of Michigan’s
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pediatric AIDS cases are attributable to parental transmission. The
overall result of these outcomes of substance abuse among women is

unmeasured in terms of cost in both human and economic terms.

In Michigan there are only 16 licensed programs that provide specialized
prevention or ireatment services to woman, but only one designed
specifically for pregnant drug dependent women, the Eleanore Hutzel
Recovery Program at Hutzel Hospital in Detroit. | have included

statistics for Fiscal Year 1988-89 for the Hutzel Program in the appendix.

MICHIGAN'S RESPONSE

Sentine! System

As Administrator of the Office of Substance Abuse Services, perhaps
one of the most significant things | feel our office has done is to
recognize that we can be far more effective in our efforts it we work
closely with other state offices and agencies interested and invested in

dealing with this problem i a comprehensive way.

We have joined with the Michigan Department of Public Health and the
Office and Children and Youth Services to address the serious problem

0

' maternal substance abuse and its impact on women. Across the
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through the provision of parenting educa‘ion.
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country, as you know, many are proposing punitive responses and
criminal sanctions as an answer to this problem. In Michigan, our joint
approach to materna! substance abuse and its related impact on infants
tackles the problem at the earliest possible point, that is, assuring that
Pregnant substance abusing women receive preventive education and

treatment, and that their infants are assured o. . sate and healthy family

It is ourlcolleclive feeling that the development of what we call a
Sentinel System fer mothers and infants at high risk is the best chance
for families where substance abuse is threatening family survival. A
Sentinel System is an approach that provides a single point for
identification, tracking, and follow-up for infants at risk. The core of the
system Is support servicet th.~ugh the first year of life and tracking

system to assure the r ovision of needed services.

A key component of the sentine! system will be specific protocols to
guide service delivery and tracking, including the cniteria for referral to
child protective services, and an assured response. Such protocols are
essential, particularlyh in the area of identification of infants where

substan>3 abuse during pregnancy is suspected. There are a wide
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range of symptoms which may be ;avident in an inf.-! at birth and there
is a wide range of criteria used to \dentify infants as "drug exposed or
addicted.” Drug use includes many patterns that range from occasional
casual use of low doses, to episodic use, to compulsive use associated
with dependency. These diffarences have different implications for
parenting capacity and treatment interventio.s. Through our joint
efforts, we must reccgnize these differences while addressing the ris.s

mothers and infants aie facing.

The problems of substance abusing parents require a comprehensive
yet highly focused response. Families who are chronic palysubstance
abusers have multiple legal, social and health problems. It seems
obvious to state that all areas must be addressed which is the goal of
the Sentinel System. All too frequently, however, this simple premise
has been ignored, with services being fragmented and poorly

coordinated.

| will be addressing one such approach that the Office of Substance
£

Abuse Services will be funding, but before doing so, want to stress that

in addition to the importance of interagency and department c.oogeration

in addressing the multitude of needs of this special population, each
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agency must deveiop policy and funding to support this direction.
Again, far too often, the lack of policy to support program irection can

be one of the key barriers to successful implementation.

Medicaid as a Suppoit to Servicing Addictsd Women

The Office of Substance Abuse Services has also been working closely
with the Michigan Department of Social Services to revise Medicaid
substance abuse coverage. We are hepeful that these proposed
Medicald changes will résult in appropriate services being, available to
more reclplents by providing federal financial participation for outpatient
counsaling and intensive outpatient services. We are also avplering the
possibllity of federal tinancial participation for residentlal services for
pregnant women and chents under the age of 21. Medicaid has not
covergd substance abuse treatment in non-haspitai settings. This has
resulted in many recipients entering expensive hospital based programs
which are more costly, often inappropriate interventions. | feel our
efforts here in Michigan ara well worth serious consideration at the
faderal level, and cannot stress enough the importance of fegeral

financial participation for residential care.
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Angther policy decision made by the Office of Substance Abuse
Services has been to earmark money specifically for the development
of new programming jor addicted women. Of the 15.9M dollars
Michigan is scheduled to receive under the new block grant funding,
we have earmarked 1M for addicted moms, 1M for women’s prevention
and treatment programs, 1.5M for crack cocaine treatment and 3M for
youth prevention and treatment. We are very serious about our

commitment.

Joint Programming Initiatives

Finally, along with the Michigan Department of Pubiic Health and the
Office of Children and Youth Services, we have just let out an RFP for
the deveiopment of new programming for a mode! family focused
treat...ent program for chemically dependent women. This program is
targeted for Wayne County, primarily because of the number of addicted
women who have been identified in Wayne County who have been
referred to protective services and are at risk of loosing th.eir children
due to their addiction. It is our hopes to replicate this program
throughout the state. Because resources are limited, we are hopeful to
get funding to conauct a prevalency study so that the dollars can be

targeted to those areas of the state where the need is greatest.
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This model program must include participation of multiple organizations
in the delivery of comprehensive services for women, including pregnant
and postpartum women, with family preservation as the focus. It will
include the following camiponents: pre-screening and assessment, day
treatment and outpatient services, substance abuse prevention and
education, domiciliary care for moms and their chiidren, family
counseling, child care and child treatment, medical care, outreach,
aftercare and evaluation. Additional services +ould assure legal
assistance, job and/or skill training, communicable disease and
immunization programming, HIV counseling, assistance with the
Michigan Department of Social Services programs and services,
assistance with meeting basic needs such as housing, infant support
services, child and maternal health support, nutritioral counseling,
parenting classes, women's support groups, life skills, transportation

and other support ser.wes, as appropriate.

We are interested in building on the concept of empowerment and
integrating our approach with an approach proving to be very
successful within the Office of Children and Youth Services called

Families First. This approach focuses on family strengths, provides
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immaediate response, highly flexible scheduling, i.e. 24 hour 7 day/ week
availability, small caseloads, Intensive time limited intervention, and
services provided in the client's home and communily. We are hopeful

that this concept can be integrated into our discharge planning.

In summary, what we ars doing in Michigan is recognizing the
importance of interagency interdepartmental efiorts in order to be
effective, we ars recognizing that these efforts must be based on well
thought out policy and have dollars dasignated to assure
implementation. We have lots of work before us, but | believe we are

building a solid base for future programming.

Thank you for the opportunity to speak before you today.
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ELEANORE HUTZEL RECOVERY PROGRAM

PREGNANT ADDICTS

In regards to the 1ssuse of pregnant addicts Michigan has only one program which s
designed to spectfically des! with the issue of pregnant addicts, Eleanore Hutzsl Recovery
Program at Hutzel Hospttal in Detrott Due to the insurance liabiity 1ssus, there are very
few obstetncians in the state which will knowingly deal with the pregnant addict. Most will
refer a female who 1s found to be addicted to the Eleanore Hutzei program. The following
are statistics for the 1988-89 fiscal year on that program

Primary Substance Abuse Probiem Upon Aamisslon

Substance Frequency Percentage
None 1 0.2%
Alcohol 61 9.4%
Haroin 92 14.1%
Other Opiates 18 2.8%
Tranquilizers 1 02%
Amphetamines 2 03%
Cocaine 171 26.3%
Crack Cocaine 289 44 4%
Manjuana/Hashish 14 22%
Missing Qbservations 2 03%
Totals 651 100 0%
Age Upon Admlssion
Age Frequency Percentaqe
18-20 21 32%
21-25 170 26 1%
6-29 185 28 4%
30-39 248 38 1%
40 - 54 7 38%
Missing Observations 2 0.3%
Totals 681 100 0%
Race
BRace Fr n Percantage
White 70 10 8%
Black 573 88 0%
Hispanic 2 03%
Unknown/Refused 4 06%
Missing Observations 2 “0.3%
Totals 651 100 0%
) ,} 0
W £

Q
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Chairman MiLLEr. Thank you. I think what we might do is, if
members have questions specifically of Joan, they ought to ask
them so that she will be able to keep her other parts of her sched-
ule.

This is a rather ambiticus program that you outline and I com-
mend you for it. Oue of the items that you have mentioned, and I
do not know if you can elaborate on it a little bit more, but in our
discussiorns with people in putting together this series of hearings,
and as some people have already testified, have constantly testified
to the fact that drug treatment and prenatal care kind of mi.oed
one another in the system, that they may even be in the same
building, the same hospital or certainly potential clients are
moving through this system, but there just is not that kind of dis-
cussion or coordination taking place, and as a result of that, we are
missing a rather significant opportunity to get ahold of these
women at a time when there is some evidence suggesting that they
are more amenable to this kind of change.

I just wondered if you might elaborate a little bit on what you
are doing.

Ms. WarLker. Well that is really the basis of the sentinel system
that 1 referred to in the testimony. This is a system which will,
rather than Protective Service being the point of entry for a lot c¢f
these women who are identified substance-abusing pregnan.
women, the point of entry will really be through the puklic health
system wh» will provide the kind of supports that you are referring
to and can do a comprehensive assessment in terms of additional
needed services.

Additionally, the Department of Public Health and our coffice
have reccgnized the importance of the two of us merging our pro-
gramming far more than we have in the past.

So that is really the cornerstone of the sentinel system.

Chairman MiLLER. Am I to assume also that the message you are
sending to this table is that Medicaid is somewhat of an impedi-
ment in that they will only deal with intensive detox but they will
not allow you to do these auxiliary support services, in terms of re-
imbursement?

Ms. WaLker. Exactly. What we are hoping to do with our state
Medicaid office is we are doing some trading of dollars. Currently
we have had a state Medicaid program where we have included
some :esidential services in our coverage, but we are now indicat-
ing—we are sort of taking those dollars and saying if we can get
federal financial participation in the out-patient and intensive day
treatiaent programs, we are willing to fund this residential only
out of state dollars when it is appropriate. So it is a switching of
dollars, but in essence we are feeling that we can provide services
to far more people, and appropriate service. The intention was not
a cost-saving intention in doing this. We truly believed that there
are a lot of people that are denied appropriate interventions be-
cause of the way the financial reimbursements are set up.

Chairman MiLLer. Congressman Levin.

Mr. LeEvin. Just a bit more on that before you leave, your refer-
ence to revising substance abuse coverage. The state is now using
the Medicaid coverage to its limits? In other words, the federal
guidelines for Medicaid provide for reirnbursement up to a certain

o
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point. Some states de¢ not utilize the Medicaid reimbursement up to
the limit.

Ms. WALKER. Ch, yes.

Mr. LEvIN. In this area in Michigan there is utilization of Medic-
aid as fully as possible relating to drug addiction?

Ms. WALKER. Right, but only in hospital-based settings for life-
threatening situations.

Mr. LEvIN. That is the federal regulation?

Ms. WALKER. Right.

Mr. LeviN. In Michigen it is being utilized as fully as possible.

Ms. WALKER. That is correct, yes.

Mr. LeviN. So when you are talking about rcvising Medicaid sub-
stance abuse coverage, there is not any way for Michigan to actual
1¥‘f revise it unilaterally, you are talking, as you said, about trading
o e

Ms. Warker. Well this is through a waiver, we are gettisg a
waiver.

Mr. LEvin. I see.

Ms. WALKER. It is not in the federal regulations, as I understand
it, but there are ways to obtain waivers and we have gotten the
support from our state Medicaid office to seek this waiver from the
feds. But it is a long process and if the federal policy differed on
this issue, it would certainly assist states considerably. We have
been working on this for about eight-nine months.

Mr. Levin. Thank you.

Chairman MiLLer. Congressman Hoiloway.

Mr. Horroway. In our interviewing witnesses for this hearing,
staff has told me that there was imoney up in Lansing, because of
excess regulation, some of the grassroots people do not seem to be
able to receive that money. Can you tell us a little bit more =bout
that? Is there money at Lansing or——

Ms. WaLker. Well we have a system where the state agency
passes dollars through to 18 coordinating agencies around the state
who are responsible for the identification of needs in that area
through a public hearing orocess and so forth. So that I ar: sure
there are mary groups—of the 700 substance abuse prevention and
treatment agencies who are licensed by our office, only about 300
of those receive funding, so there are a lot of people out there I am
sure who are not part of the provider network that is being funded,
but I think we will have to have many, many, many more dollars
for us to be able to assure all providers are being fund.d for their
services.

So without knowing a little bit more about what the complaint
was, it is hard to address that.

Mr. Horroway. I want to go back just a minute to what Con-
gressman Levin was speaking about, since Medicaid is a state run
program.

Are you basically telling us that you are handicapped somewhat
or that you need federal mandates or regulations, to ease restric-
tive plicies—I mean you could change them at the state level. but
it is very difficult, am 1 right?

Ms. WALKER. It is a lergthy process and we have to work with
the feds to do that around this waiver process. It seems to me that
substance abuse is really a very serious problem before us aud if
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the policy at the federal level cannot demonstrate support towards
helping states address that problem in tc.ms of recognizing it as a
medical problem that needs some assistance in terms of coverage
for out-patient, day treatment, residential and hospital-based care,
it is like we hear a lct of verbiage coming from Washington in
terms of being concerned and interested in the problem, but what I
am saying is I think you have some policies in Washington that in-
hibit and make it difficult for states to do what you would like us
to.

Mr. HoLLoway. Are you hopeful or do you see possibilities of
changes? I think the nation varies a whole lot. I am sure there are
a whole lot of differences in different regions, I know there are in
my district. It is hard for me to completely relate to this} ring in
Detroit because my district is basically rural. Even though there
are drug problems throughout the nation and there are drug prob-
lems in my district, I do not see a large crack problem in talking to
the hospitals in my district. They do not seem to have the problems
there that the inner-ity does. Are you hopeful that there is change
that will happen at the state level, or is 1t going to just absolutely
have to come from the federal government?

Ms. WaLker. Well I think if the federal government can make
some policy decisions that support states in being able to deal with
the substance abuse problems in the states, I think it will be a tre-
mendous help. What I am saying is I have appreciated, first of all,
our state lending an intetested ear towards this problem and work-
ing with us in terms of working with the federal government
around this waiver, so that we can do some creative things here. I
think we can do it here in Michigan through a waiver, I am saying
that the waiver process is arduous and it takes a lot of time and
that is a barrier. And if you can assist us at the federal level in
removing that, it would be of assistance really across the country.

Mr. HoLLowAy. Thank you.

Mr. DursiN. The Chairman said that I was to follow Mr.
Holloway here. I find it interesting when it comes to Medicaid that
we occasionally at the federal level create incentives for states to
move forward in areas where they have not shown the initiative on
their own, particularly in areas like prenatal care and the coverage
for poor women and poor families. It seems to me that our incen-
tive that we are offering the state is we will provide money if you
will cover certain people, we will provide our 50 percent share. And
although that provides pressure on governors who might not other-
wise want to move in that area, it is still generally a voluntary de-
cision on their part as to whether they will extend the program or
how they will extend it. There are other areas where we just posi-
tively mandate it, say you will cover a certain amount and be pre-
pared to pay for it And in those instances, many governors scream
bloody murder, that we are in fact mandating programs that cost
them dearly in terms of their state resources, that they might not
choose to fund if they were on their own.

Where are you coming down on this? Are you suggesting a per-
miss?ive approach to it, to allow states to do this, as the best first
step?

Ms WALKER. You mean would I recommend it be a mandated or
an optional benefit at the state level” Well I have not spoken with
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our governor about this, so I am winging it a bit, but I would say
that our governor is very concerned and interested in this problem
and I am speaking for myself now and I would say that I think he
would be interested in looking at this as a mandated benefit. Now I
will need to touch base orn that issue, but clearly in Michigan we
are moving in that direction anyway, so I Would have to assume
that he is supportive of that direction e:.d would not be one of the
governors raising that as an objection. I know what you are saying
though, when the feds mandate certain coverage that is problemat-
ic in other states.

Mr. DURrBIN. And expensive.

Ms. WALKER. Yes.

Mr. DursiN. Regardless of the merits, it is just a question of the
philosophy, the governors would like to make their own decisions
and use tie federal money as they see fit, and we of course would
like to make sure it is spent in certain directions.

Ms. WALKER. | guess I would also ssy I think it is going to be
more expensive not to do this.

Mr. DurBiIN. I agree with that. I think we are in a state of pure
anarchy here with the chairman gone, but I thank you for joining
us and maybe we ought to proceed with the witnesses.

Should I assume the responsibility here?

Mr. HoLrowaAy. I do not think I am allowed to.

Mr. DursiN. i believe Dr. Marilyn Poland is next.

STATEMENT OF DR. MARILYN L. POLAND, ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR,
DEPARTMENT OF OBSTETRICS AND GYNECOLOGY, WAYNE
STATE UNIVERSITY MEDICAL SCHOOL, DETROIT, Ml

Dr. PoraNDp. I would like to thank you for the chance to testify
before your comrmittee.

I am a medical anthropologist in the OB-GYN Department at
Wayne State University and here at Hutzel Hospital. For the past
seven years, I have been conducting surveys of high risk, low
income pregnant women to find out why many do not receive ade-
quate amounts of high-quality prenatal care and why so many have
low birth weight babies. One of our surveys examined over 500
women in five hospitals in Detroit and Wayne County, Michigan.
We interviewed these women at length two to five days after they
gave birth. This was not a random sample and the numbers and
percentages do not repregent all pregnant women. We chose only
women who had received little or no prenatal care or had received
care in publicly-funded clinics. Fifty-eight percent of the women
were black, 42 percent were white. For the purposes of this hear-
ing, I will present two conclusions {rom the survey.

The first is that there are adverse effects of substance use on
seeking prenatal care and on birth weight. The second is that preg-
rancy presents a unigue chance for us to alter the effects of sub-
stance use on the infant and on the mother as well.

First, we examined the effects of chemical de, :ndency on prena-
tal care and birth weight. For this analysis, we divided the 600
wemnien into four groups; those who were not chemically dependent,
those addicted to cigarettes only, those who used small amounts of
alcohol or drugs and those dependent on moderete to large
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amounts of drugs or alcohol. Many women in the last two groups
also used cigarettes.

One of our major findings was that chemical dependency in-
creased the risk of having a low birth weight infant. While less
than 13 percent of the babies in the group who were not chemically
dependent were low birth weight, or less than 5.5 pounds, 31 per-
cent of the babies born to mothers who used moderate to heavy
amounts of drugs and alcohol were low birth weight. The odds of
having a low birth weight infant for a woman who uses moderate
to large amounts of drugs or alcohol is more than three times that
of a woman who uses no substances.

Other factors as well were linked with chemical dependency.
Women who were more severely chemically dependent gained less
weii};t over pregnancy and delivered on average one and one half
weeks earlier. '

Overall, 18 percent of the women in the survey planned this
pregnancy. Only eight percent of the heavy substance users
planned to become pregnant Initially 76 percent of the heavy user
group did not want the pregnancy, although by delivery 94 percent
wanted their babies. One corollary of the combination of chemical
dependency, the stressors they encountered and the unplanned and
unwanted pregnancy was a significantly higher prevalence of de-
pression in these women and a lack of hope about their future.

There was also a correlation between degree of chemical depend-
ency and the amount and quality of prenatal care women received.
Chemically dependent women received less care and were more
likely to seek care at emergency rooms and walk-in clinics, most of
which are not equipped to provide prenatal care. Thus, those at
greatest risk of having a low birth weight infant received the least
medical attention. This is contrary to public health practice. There
were several reasons for this paradox.

First, 20 percent of the women in the highest substance use
group sought no prenatal care at all. The reasons they gave includ-
ed noi wenting the pregnancy and therefore not viewing medical
care as important, and fear of a discovery of their chemical depend-
ency by medical professionals. One woman’s attitude was typical,
“They think I am not human because I am a drug user”, she said.
Many had problems finding a physician or a clinic that would see
them They used emergency roomns and waik-ini clinics because they
could be seen by a doctor without having to disclose their chemical
dependency or because it was the only place they felt that wcuild
not turn them away.

Thus, chemical c{ependency during pregnancy is linked with de-
pression, isolation from health institutions established to help and
it produces smaller babies.

The second question we asked concerns the effects of pregnarcy
on chemical dependency.

We found, as have others, that pregnancy has a dramatic effzct
on reducing substance use . many women. Before pregnancy, 53
percent of the women smoked one or more cigarettes a day. During
pregnancy, 11 percent of the women who smoked stopped and an
additional 10 percent reduced their amount of smoking. Forty-nine
percent of the sample had from one to 56 drinks a week -ofore
pregnancy. By the last three months of pregnancy, only 17 percent
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used dlcohol and of these most had reduced the amount of con-
sumption. Before pregnancy, 33 percent of the women used street
drugs, during pregnancy 16 percent .eported using drugs. However,
for those 16 percent, mary reduced the arnount of drugs or used
drugs they felt woald be less harmful to the fetus.

This reduction in substance abuse occurred for two reasons.
First, many of our mothers were concerned about the health of
their babies. As one woman said, “I co 1ld abuse myself, but not my
baby.” Second, there was continuous ¢oncern gnd pressure from
family, friends and professionals to reduce the use of alcohol and
drugs. One woman, whose boyfriend was a drug dealer, was pres-
sured by him to reduce her crack cocaine habit, so “his” baby
would be born healthy.

Thus, pregnancy and .oncern for the fetus prompts many women
to reduce or discontinue use of cigarettes, alcohol and illicit drugs
by personal means. Some of the women are also prompted by preg-
nancy to seek treatment for drug addiction. For the 70 women in
the heavy substance use group, 64 percent used illicit drugs. Thir-
teen percent of these women reduced drug use on their own.
Thirty-five percent sought treatment at Eleonore Hutzel Recovery
Center. Two women who registered for therapy were unable to
complete the three preliminary visits required for entry. As o :
woman described it, “My drug habit was just too strong.” Most of
the others who did not enter treatment were discouraged by the
long wait for an initial appointment and two women did not want
methadone treatment as they believed it was more harmful to
their babies than heroin.

We and other researchers ha~e docamented the serious effects of
chemical dependency, especic.lly alcohol and illicit drugs, on seek-
ing prenatal care and on birth weight. We have also found that
most chemically dependent women are concerned for their babies
and motivated to reduce their use of harmful substances and to
seek therapy.

While chemical dependency during pregnancy is certainly a trag
edy, it affords us an chance to reach some of the victims. I order to
do this, we need more accessible prenatal care and drug treatment
programs uniquely suited to the needs of this disadvantaged popu
lation. It is not enough to merely expand drug treatment programs.
We also need to make prenatal carz clinics more accessible than
walk-in clinics and emergency rooms. This will allow us to identify
women in need of drug treatment and encourage their enrollment
in treatment programs that do not end with delivery. Such linked
prenatal care and sub.tance abuse programs are not only impor-
tant for the mother and child, but for her future children as well.

Chairman M:LLER. Thank you.

{Prepared statement of Marilyn Poland, Ph D., R.N., follows.]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF MARiLYN L. Poranp, Pu.D., R.N., JoeL Acer, Pu.D, De-
PARTMENT 0F OBSTETRICS/GYNECOLOGY, WAYNE STATE UNIVERSITY MEepicaL
Scuoot, Detnorr, MI

1 vould like to thank you for the opportunity to testify bafore this

|
comalt l
1 an o wedical anthropologist in the Department of Obstetrics and !
Synecology at Wayne Stats University and here at Hutzel Hospftal. For the
past seven years, 1 have conducted surveys cf high risk, lov incume. primar{ly
nadicaid eligible pregnant wonen, in Detroit and {ts surrounding county to
{dentify reasons why vomen do not receive adequate amounts of high quality
prenstal care, and why so many hsve low birth waight bables One of our
surveys exanined over six hundred wvoaen in five hospitals {n Detroft and Wayne
County, Kichigan Ve intervieved these vomsn at length two to five days after
they gave birth This vas NOT a random sample and the nuabers and percentages
do not represent all pregnant vomer We chose only vomen vho had received
little or no prenatal care o~ had :cceived care in publically-funded clinics
Fifty-eight percent of the vomen were black and forty-two percent were vhite
For the purposes of this hearing, I will present two conclusions from this
survey The first {s that there are adverse effects of substa use on
pregnancy, prenatal csre and birthveight The second {s that pregnancy
presonts a unique opportunity f{or us to alter the effects of substance use on
the infant and on the mother as well I will begin by describing the adverse

effects and then discuss the unique opportunity pregnancy affords us

First, ve eiasined the effects of cheaical dependency on pregnancy,
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pfonntnl cars, ond birthweight. Far this analysis, we divided the six hundred
wonon into four groups those who were not chemically dependent, thosce
addicted to cigersttes ouly, those vho used small amounts ot alcohol or drugs,
and those dependent on moderate to large amounts of drugs or alcohol Many
wozen in the last two groups also used cigarettes

6ne of our major findings was that cucwiral dependency increased the
risk of having a low birthweight infant While less than thirteen percent of
babies i~ tha group vho were not cheaically dependent wers low birth weight
(or less than 54 pounds), thirgy ope paxcent of the bables born to mothers who
used moderate to heavy amounts of drugs #nd alcohol were low birth weight
The odds ¢f having a low-birth weight infant 1 & woman vho uses moderate to
large amounts of drugs o. ohol 1is more than three times that of a woman who
uses no substances Other factors as well were assocliated with cheaical
dependency. Women who were more severely cheaically dep. ndent, gained
significantly less weight over pregnancy, and delivered, on average, l% weeks
sarlier There was also considerably more stress in their lives They moved’
wore often--an average of six times during pregnancy--although only three
percent were hoasless at the time of the int (view They have a harder time
finding safe housing, paying the rent and utilitles and they receive less
enotional snd tangible :uppox; from the baby’s father, their famlly, and
friends They are more 'lkely to be physically abused by their male partner
Overall, eighteen percent of the women in the survey plauned this pregnancy
Only eight percent of the heavy substance users planned to become pregnant
Inftially, seventy-six percent of the heavy user group did not want the
pregnancy, although by delivery. ninety-four percent wanted their babies one

correlary of the consbination of chesical dependency, the stressoss they
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encountered, and the unplanned/unvantsd pregnancy, vaz a significantly higher
prevalence of depression {n these vomen and ¢ leck of hope about the futwure
Fever of these women felt their babies would bring any happiness to their
fanilies ¢
There vas also a significant correlation between degree of chenmical
dependency and the azount and quality of prenatal care the women ecoived
Women not cheaically dependant received wore pranatal care at high quality
public health and hospital clinics Cheaicelly depandent womean, by contrast,
received less cere, end vere sore likely to obtain much of that care at
energency roons and walk-in clinics, most of which are not equipped to provide
prenatal care Thus, thosa at grestest risk of having & low birth weight
infant received the least nedical attention This is contrary to public
health pracifce  There vere several reasona for this paradox First, twenty
peicent of the wosen in the highest substance use group sought no prenatal
care at all The reasons they gave included not wenting the pregnancy and
therefors not vieving aedical care as fmportant, fear of the discovery of
their chenical dependency by medical professionals, and negative experiences
vith unsyspathetic health and social service personnel One woman's att{tude
vas typical, “They think I'm not human because I'm a drug user®, she said
This group of wosen also suspected they were prognant msuch later in pregnancy
than the others and therefore entered care later In addition, many hacd
probleas findirg a physician or a clinic that would see them Many used the
edergency rooms and valk-in clinics because they could be seen by a doctor
without having to disclose their cheulical dependercy or because it was the
only place they felt that would not turn them away

Finally, I wvant to mention that we did not find any differences zmong
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the four groups of women {n educstion or the amount of health {nsurance they
hsd Thus, thsse factors d{d not contributs to their amount of pranstsl care
or to birthweight There were two differencas by racial/ethnic background
Vhite wvomen were significantly more likely to smoke during piegnancy and black
vomen had lowar incomss

Toux, chenfcal dependancy during pregnancy s associatsd with s
stressful lifsstyle, doprassifon, {solation from family, frienis, and heslth
{nstitutions estsblished to help women, ss wsll as producing swaller babies

The second question we ssked concernsd the effects of pregnancy on
chenicsl dependancy.

We found. as have others, thst pregnancy has s dramati. effect on
reducing substance use Before pregnancy, fifty-three percent of the women
smoked one or wore cigarettes per day., During pregnsncy, ele-.i percent of
the womzen vho smoked, 3topped, and an additfonsl ten percent reduced their
amount of ssoking Forty-nine percent of the sample had fron one to fifty-six
drinks a week before pregnancy By the last three zmouths of pregnancy, only
seventeen ptrcent used alcohol and cof these, 2ost had reduced the amount of
consumption Before pregnancy, thirty-three percent of the women L. ever
used street drugs During Pregnancy, sixteen percent continuad to use drugs
However, for those sixreen percent. manv reduced the amount of ¢rugs, or used
drugs they felt would be less haraful to the fetus

This reduct.on In substance use occurred for two rcasons  Flrst. aany
of our mothers were concerned abou: the health of their bable< As on~ woman

said, "I could abuse nyself bul not my baby Second, there was continuous
concern and pressure fron family, friends, and professionals to reduce the use

of alcohol snd drugs One woman, whose boyfifend was a drug desler, was
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pressurad by him to reduca her crack cocalne habit so “his" baby would be born
healthy

Thus, pragnancy and concern for the fetus proapts many women tu reduce
or discontinue use of cigarattes, alcohol, and fllicit drugs by personal
nasns  Some of the women are also prompted by pregnancy to seek treatmant for
drug addiction For thw swventy women Ip tha heavy substanca use group,
sixty-four percent used illicit drugs. Thirtaen percant of thase wonen
reduced drug use on their own. Thirty-five parcent sought treatment at
Eleonora Hutzei Racovery Center Of thesa thirty-five percent, one-half
continusd In therapy until delivery Two women who registered for therapy
ware unable to cowplata the three preliminary visits requirad for entry nto
the progran  As one woman described it, *uy drug hablt wvas too strong * ost
of the others vho did not entsr treatment were discouraged by the long walt
f r an {nirial appointment, and tvo women did not went methadone treatment as
they bellaved it was sore haruful to their bables than herolin

Vo and other researchers have documented the serlous effects of chemical
dependency, especially alcohol and {llicit drugs, on pregnancy, on preratal
care, and on birthwelght We have also found that most chealcally dependent
woaen are concerned for {r bables and motliveted to veduce thelr use of
haraful substances and to seek therapy

While chemical dependency diring pregnancy is certainly a “ragedy, it
affords us an opportunity to reach somse of the victims In order to do this,
ve necd nore accessible prenatal care and drug treataent propraas uniquely
sulted to the needs of this disadvantaged population It 13 not enough to
mirely expand drug treataent prosrams We need to make prenatal cere clinlcs

more accessible than walk-in clinics snd emergency rooms This will allow us

to ldentify women in need of chenically dependent tréatment and encourege
their enrollment In treatment prograns that do not end with delivery Such
linked prenatal care and substance ibuse prograas are not only important for

the sother and child, but for hsr future children as well

15




41

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM T. ATKINS, DIRECTOR, ILLINOIS DE-
PARTMENT OF ALCOHOLISM AND SUBSTANCE ABUSE, ACOM-
PANIED BY WILLIAM G. HALL, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR, ILLI-
NOIS DEPARTMENT OF ALCOHOLISM AND SUBSTANCE ABUSE,
DETROIT, MI

Mr. Arkins. Chairman Miller, distinguished members of the
select ccmmittee, I want to thank you for providing the opportuni-
ty to speck with you today. I am Bill Atkins, the Director of the
Department of Alcoholism and Substance Abuse. We are the single
state authority charged with the development and implementation
of all suustance abuse treatment and prevention programs in Illi-
nois.

No issue is more important to me than the prevention of drug
and alcohol exposure to unborn babies and thus services for their
pregnant mothers and other child-bearing age women. And I agree
that incarceration is not the correct approach. We have been work-
ing for more than two years with Governor James Thompson, Illi
nois’ legislature and our sister agencies, to develop a comprehen-
sive continuum of care for these women.

I want to thank the select committee and the U.S. Congress for
its concern about this problem ana its support for the development
of special services through the increased funding of the alcohol,
drug and mental health block grants. Without that funding and
without Governor Thompson's drug-free Illinois initiative, none of
what I am about to describe would have been possible.

I am proud too of the continuum of care for child-bearing age
women, the pregnant woman and the post-partum woman that we
are building in Illinois. From primary prevention through intensive
residential services.

It is working because of the leadership from the top, from the
Governor and his human service agency directors. And it works be-
cause it recruits women from all referral sources and through our
own aggressive outreach programs.

We know it works because we aave outcome evaluations that
verify that.

Two early demonstration projects funded by the Department de
serve special mention. They have provided the model and ti.. direc
tion for our current efforts.

Both are three-year demonsiration projects which considered the
use of a combination of treatment and parenting support in a
therapeutic environment where children can stay with their moth
ers.

One program in rurai down-state Illinois, which can take four
families at a time, has a success rate of 79 percent. Of the 15
women who completed the program during the evaluation, all are
sober, all have joﬁs or are in college and 23 of their 24 children are
permanently in the mother’s custody. Many of these women had a
life-long history of substance abuse treatment failures in male
dominated settings.

The other site, drawing clients from Chicago and its suburbs, has
experienced similar gratifying results. Eighty-one percent of those
completing the program are doing well, which means 63 women in
three years have stayed sober, have their children and are produc-
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tive citizens. As you might suspect, many of these women were
public aid recipients prior to this.

The treatment programs I describe are not just beneficial for the
client. For example, our research has shown a dramatic savings in
ni)edical expenditures simply by treating alcoholism and other drug
abt:ze,

Ve found several years ago in a two-year study of Medicaid cli-
ents, using a matched control group, that Illinois saved half a mil-
lion dollars in medical costs for only 176 clients. The lower costs
continued through the life of the study. The clients and other mem-
bers of the family used fewer medical services. The cost of treat-
ment through the community-based DASA funded system, was one-
third the cost of similar care in hospitals, which has provided addi-
tional savings over the half a million dollars.

In Illincis today, as a result of that study, substance abuse serv-
ices to Medicaid eligible women are reimbursed to community-
based agencies, except residential services which are not collecting
federal reimbursement because HCFA, the Health Care Financing
Administration, still declares them institutes for mental diseases,
which means they are ineligible for reimbursement.

Let me briefly describe the elements of the continuum of services
available to pregnant and post-partum women in Illinois.

Much of our prevention effort is centered around a program
called “Drug Free Families with a Future”, which is our name for
the integration of the infant mortality network and the drug and
alcohol treatment and prevention system. We have placed more
than 20 prevention specialists in high-risk communities throughout
Illinois this year. The role of these specialists is to engage social
and healtb care workers in the "“Drug Free Families with a
Future” networks and their clients, concentrating on two major
strategies; namely, information and public education on alcohol
and other drug use and skills-building and community training.

DASA’s prevention specialists are assisting “Families with a
Future” providers in developing and enhancing a detailed work
plan. The overall focus is that alcohol and other drugs are harmful
to potential parents, the fetus and to growing children. This public
education plan is modeled after a project called I-PASS, a well-
evaluated perinatal addiction public education campaign targeting
p ant women under 20 years of age in Chicago’s Grand Boule-
vard area.

These “Drug Free Family” sites will be specifically targeted with
in-depth skills building training. There are three specific types of
training which we are offering:

Bageline training, which provides a complete experiential bLasis
for understanding alcohol and other drugs and their effects on the

family;

In-Xepth gkills building training on parenting, using “Preparing
for the drug-free years’, “Effective black parenting” and “Los
Ninos” wh?:ﬁ is designed for the Hispanic community;

Intervention training of one to two days to learn assessment and
referral practices.

Training takes place in the following settings in the community.

Each social service agency that feeds into the site;

Churches located at each site;
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Each school building in the target areas;

And businesses located within each community area.

The “Drug Free Families with a Future” programs also serve as
a referral source for the next step in our continuum, integrated
family intervention teams, or as we call them, IFIT. The goal of
IFIT is simple, get the mother sober and clean, get her to deliver a
healthy drug-free baby and keep her family together. The core of
the teams are outreach workers and case managers.

Outreach workers find pregnant women and new mothers by
doing grassroots outreach. They visit jails, clinics, laundromats, et
cetera, or they get referrals from child welfare agencies, churches
and other local institutions. They track the mothers and provide
transportation and other support services as needed.

The case managers provide linkage to traditional community pro
viders and state agency personnel, child welfare, public aid, public
health and vocational rehabilitation. Each agen:y contributes staff
to the IFIT team to help develop a plan for the young mother. Be-
sides substance abuse services, she may require prenatal and post-
natal care, housing, parenting skills, job training, et cetera.

Eligibility continues until the mother is one year old or untl the
mother is free of drugs and alcohol—I am sorry, until the baby is
one year old and the mother is free of drugs and alcohol. Babies
can also be referted for developmental services if needed. Follow-up
services help the mother stay clean and ensure that her baby re-
ceives whatever health and developmental services are required.

Earlier I mentioned the importance of cooperative efforts among
sister agencies in Illinois whe. are concerned about substance abuse
among women. One fine example of this surt of cooperation is
“Project Safe’”’, a program jointly developed by the Department of
Alcoholism and Substance Abuse and the Department of Children
and Family Services. .

This award-winning/nationally recognized program combines in-
tensive out-patient treatment with parent training for mothers
found to be neglectful by DCFS. rhese two service elements are
supported by outreach workers who provide frequent assistance to
clients in their homes. Women participate in special groups which
focus on women's issues and they attend self-help meetings regular-
ly.
The model is designed to achieve specific, measurable changes in
the mothers’ functioning and parenting behavior.

Evaluation of this project shows a significant decrease in the
abuse of alcohol and other drugs, improved attitudes toward recov
ery from addiction, significant reductions in anxiety. And the pro-
gram has experienced a family reunification rate of 51 percent
compared to either 29.6 percent in a control group of substance-
abusing women or 40 percent in a contrel group of non-using
women. And an 80 percent treatment complelion rate compared
with 40 percent in the typical setting.

In concluding my remarks, I would like to briefly tell you about
three special projects underway in Illinois which will provide the
entire continuum of care fsr substance-abusing pregnant women
with their children. The continuum ranges in scope from social set-
ting detox to halfway house and out-patient programs

-
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As I mentioned earlier, there are many problems associated with
the treatment of this population, some clinical and some logistical,
primarily because of the existing children and the need to provide
care for them, a problem which often complicates the task. That
task, of course, is to assist with recovery of the mother, the protec-
tion of the fetus and the preservation of the family.

First is a new women’s treatment center in Chicago being devel-
oped in a defanlted west side community hospital, to provide serv-
ices for addicted pregnant women with their children from
throughout Iilinois, offering a full continuum of treatment:

Medical detoxification; Residential rehabilitation with capacity
for children to stay with their mothers during treatment; Out-pa-
tient treatmert; Intensive out-patient treatment; Halfway house
and recovery home services; and Prevention and training services.

Medical, social, remedial education and vocation support services
will be delivered on-site through an array of inter-agency agree-
ments at the state and local levels.

Secondly, the Chicago Clergy Association has in the past two
months opened a maternal addiction center to provide treatment
ranging from social setting detox to long-term—depending on the
length of the pregnancy—residential renab for pregnant abusers fo-
cusing on the needs of the woman and her unborn children. We
have 19 beds for detoxification and 22 for residential rehabilitation.

And third and finally, a joint project involving the Department
of Alcoholism and Substance Abuse ard the Department of Chil-
dren and Family Services at the Columbus/Maryville emergency
receiving shelter for abused and neglected children is to be expand-
ed by 50 to 60 beds to accommodate postpartum women and their
drug-exposed new-born babies. In January of this year, Illinois im-
plemented a law that provides for the protection of any new-born
with a controlled substance in its blood or urine.

The focus of this program is on family preservation and on reha-
bilitation of the postpartum female. The facility, currently under
renovation, is being designed to accommodate mother and children
together in a comprehensive rehabilitation program.

The Department of Alcoholism’s primary role is to concentrate
on the mother as a pregnant substance-abuse client and to inte-
grate programs with DCFS and other human service agencies re-
garding infants, siblings and families in general.

With innovation and comprehensive programs like these, we are
filling gaps which exist when it comes to the all important treat-
ment needs of this very special population.

Again, simply put, the ultimate goal for all of our prevention,
intervention and treatment efforts, especially regarding addicted
pregnant women with children, is to help her deliver a healthy
baby, get the mother clean, off of drugs and alcohol and keep her
family together whenever that is possible and appropriate.

Thank you very much.

Chairman MiLLER. Thank you very much.
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If we could ask you, Mr. Atkins, if you would move over one seat,
we can hear from .. Reed.

If Hutzel Hospital knew it was going to get all this attention it
would have built a larger stage, but what the heck.

Velcome to the committee and we look forward to your testimo-
ny.

[Prepared statement of William T. Atkins follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF WiLLiam T ATKins, DIRECTOR, ILuiNoOIS DEPARTMENT OF
ALCOHOLISM AND SussTANCE ABUSE, DETROIT MI

CHAIRMAN MILLER OISTINGUISHED MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE. THANK YOU
FOR PROVIDING THE OPPORTUNITY TO SPEAK TO YOU TODAY. I AM BILL
ATKINS. DIRECTCR OF THE DEPARTMENT OF ALCOHOLISHM AND SUBSTANCE ABUSE
(DASA). WE ARE THE SINGLE STATE AUTHORITY CHARGED WITI THE DEVELOP-
MENT AND IMPLEMENTATION OF ALL SUBSTANCE ABUSE TREATMENT AND PREVEN-

TION PROGRAMS IN ILLINOIS,

NO ISSUE IS MORE IMPORTANT TO ME THAN THE PREVENTION OF DRUG AND AL-
COHOL EXPOSURE TO UNBORN BABIES AND THUS SERVICES FOR THEIR PREGNANT
MOTHERS AND OTHER CHILDBEARING AGE WOMEN. WE HAVE BEEN WORKING FOR
MORE THAN TWO YEARS WITH GOVERNOR JAMES THOMPSON, ILLINOIS’' LEGISLA-
TORS AND OUR SISTER AGENCIES TO DEVELOP A COMPREHENSIVE CONTINUUM OF

CARE FOR THESE WOMEN.

I WANT TO THANA THE SELECT COMMITTEE AND THE U.S. CONGRESS FOR ITS
CONCERN ABOUT THIS PROBLEM AND ITS SULPPORT FOR TuE DEVELOPMENT Ut SPE-
CIAL SERVICES THROLGH THE INCHEASED FUNDING uk THE AlCUHOL, DRUL  AND
MENTAL HEALTH BLOCK GRANTS. WITHOUT THAT FUNDING AND GOVERNOR THOMP-
SON'S DRUG FREER ILLINGIS INITIATIVE. NONE OF WHAT I'M ABOUT TO DE-

SCRIBE WOULD BE POSSIBLE.

I1'M PROUD TOU, Uk THE CONTINLLM OF CARE FOR CHILDBEARING AGE WOMAN,

THE PREGNANT WOMEN, AND THE PUST PARTUM WOGMAN THAT WE ARE BUILDING IN

ILLINGIS --  FROM PRIMARY PREVENTION THROUGH INTENSIVE RESIDENTIML
SERVICES.
ITS WORRING  BECAUSE OF LEADERSHIP FROM  THE 1OFP -- FRUM THE GOVFRNUR

AND HIS HUMAN SERVIVE  AGENCY  DIRFCTORS. AND 1T WORRS  BRCAUSE |1

2
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AG-
GRESSIVE OUTREACH PROGRAMS.
WE KNOW [T WORKS BECAUSE WE HAVE OQUTCOME EVALUATIONS THAT SAY IT
WORKS .
TWO EARLY DEMONSTRATION PROJECTS FUNDED BY TW™ DEPARTMENT DESEIRVE

SPECIA

L MENTION. THEY HAVE PROVIDED THE MODEL AND DIRECTION FOR OUR

CURRENT EFFORTS.

BOTH THREE-VEAR DEMONSTRATION PROJECTS WHI

COMBINATION OF TREATMENT AND PARENTING SUPPOR:t IN A

CONSIDERED IHE USE UF A

THERAPEUTIC

ENVIRONMENT WHERE CHILDREN CAN STAY WITH THEIR MOTHERS.

ONE PROGRAM IN DOWNSTATE ILLINOIS -- WHIUH (AN TAKE FUULR FAMILIES AT A

TIME -- HAS A,

MANY OF

IN MALE
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79% SUCCESS RATE

sr iHE 15 WOMEN wHO COMPLETED IHE PROGRAM DURING THE ".ALLA-
TION., ALL ARE SOBER

ALL HAVE JOBS OR ARE IN COLLEGE

23 OF THEIR 24 CHILDREN ARE PERMANENILY IN MOTHERS' ((STODY

THESE WOMEN HAD A\ LIFELUNUG HISTORY OF SUBSTANCE \BUSF FALLLKES

DOMINATED TREATMENT SFTTINGS

Lo I
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THE OTHER SITE, DRAWING ( LIENTS FRUM CHICALO AND ITS SUBURBS, HAS

EXPERIENCED SIMILAR GRATIFYING RESULTS

© 81% OF THOSE COMPLETING THE FROGRAM ARE DOING WRELL, WHICH
MEANS 63 WOMEN 1M THREE YEARS HAVE >TAYED SOBER, HAVE THEIR
CHILDREN, AND ARE PRODUCTIVE CITIZENS. AS YOU MIGHT SUS-

PECT. MANY OF THESE WOMEN WERE PUBLIC AID RECIPIENTS.
THE TREATMENT RUGRAMS | DESCRIBE ARE  NOT JUST BENEFICIAL fFOR THE
CLIEN{T. FOR ENAMPLE, O'R  RESEARCH kAS> SHOWN A DRAMATIC SAVINGS IN

MEDICAL EXPENDITURES SIMPLY BY TREATING ALLUHULICS AND DRUG ABULSERS.

WE FOUND SEVERAL YEARS AGU. N A TwO-YEAK  LIUDY OF MEDICAID CLIENTS

USING A MATCHED CONTROL GROUP., THAT

TLLINODD SAVED HALF-A-MITLUION DUOLLARD  IN MFDICAL (OSTS  BOR

ONLY 176 CLIFNTS,
) IHE LOWER (OBTS ¢ ONTINUFD THRULGH THE LIFE OF THE STUDY

' THE « LIENTS  AND OTHER MEMBEHS  oF  THE rAMILY  (SED FEWER

4FDICAL SERVIUES
» THE ot o TREATMENT THROUGH THE Dasy SYSTFM was 1 3 1HE

COST R Sted CARE N HOSEITALS, WHIGH PROVIDED ADDLITIOUNAG

S A NS
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IN ILLINOIS TODAY, AS A RESULT OF THAT STUDY SUBSTANCE ABUSE SERVICES
TO MEDICAID ELIGIBLE WOMAN ARE REIMB_RSED TO COMMUNITY BASED AGENCIES
~ EXCEPT RESIDENTIAL SERVICES WHICH ARE NOT COLLECTING FEDERAL REIM-
DURSEMENT BECAUSE HCFA (HEALTH CARE FINANCING ADHINISTRATION) FAS
DECLARED THEM IHD'S {INSTITUTES FOR MENTAL DISEASES) WHICH ARE INELI-

GIBLE.

PAUSE:

LET ME BRIEFLY DESCRIBE ELEMENTS OF THE CONTINUUM OF SERVICES AVAIL-

ABLE TO PREGNANT AND POST PARTUM WOMEN IN ILLINOIS:

O PREVENTIOQN

MUCH OF OUR PREVENTION EFFORT IS CENTERED AROUND A PROGRAM CALLED DRUG
FREE FAMILIES WITH A FUTURE (OUR NAME FOR THE INTEGRATION OF THE
INFANT MORTALITY NETWORh AND THE DRUG AND ALCOHOL TREATMENT & PRE-
VENTION SYSTEM). WE HAVE PLACED MORE THAN TWENTY PREVENTION SPE-
CIALISTS IN HIGH RISK COMMUNITIES THROUGHOUT ILLINOIS THIS YEAR. THE
ROLE OF THESE SPECIALISTS IS TC ENGAGE SOCIAL AND HEALTH CARE  WORKERS

IN THE DRVG FREE FAMILIES WITH A FUTVRE NETWORKS AND THEIR C(LIENTS,

CONCENTRATING ON TWO MAJOR PREVENTION STRATEGIES, NAML.Y

o INFORMATION AND PUBLIC EDUCATION ON ALCOHOL AND UTHER DRUG

LUSE.

-] SKRILLS BUILDING AND COMMUNITY TRAINING.

e {
4
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DASA'S PREVENTION SPELIALISTS ARE  ASSISTING tAMILLKES WITH A FUTLRE
PROVIDERS IN DEVELOPING A.D ENHANUING A DETAILED WORKh FPLAN. THE
OVERALL FOCUS IS THAT ALCOHOL AND OTHER DRUGS ARE HARMFUL TO POTENTTAL
PARENTS THE FETUS AND GROWINGL CHILDREN. THIS PUBLIC EDJCATION PLAN
1S MODELLED AFTER A PROJECT CALLED I-PASS. A WELL EVALUATED PERINATAL
ADDICTIONS PUBLIT EDUCATIUN ( AMPAIGN TARGETING PREGNANT WUMEN. LNDER

20-YEARS OLD. IN CHICAGO'S GRAND ROULEVARD AREA

THESE DPRUC FREE FAMILY SITES  wlll BE SPRCTALLY TAKGETED WETH  INDREPTH

SKILLS BUILDING TRAINING THERE ARF THREEF SPECIFIC TYPRES OF TRAINING

o BASEFL 'S¢ RAINVING,  WHICH PROVIDES A OMPLETE  FAPERIENCIAL
HASIS FOR UNDERSTANDING  ALCOHOL AND OTHER  DRUGS AND  THREIR
rEFECIS ON THE FAMILEY

o INDEP I SRILES RUILDING TRAINGNG S N PARENTING, UsING PRE -
PARING FOR THE DRUG FRFE YRARS ', EFERCTIVE RLACKR PARENTING
AND L O0S NINWOS T CDESIGNED FOR HISEANTO S,

y INTERVENTTON DIRALNING OF 0NE 1O TWO DAYS TO LEARN ASLESSMENT
AND RERRRRAL PHACTIIORS

TRAINING DARES Donve b IS THS BolhowING BIT NG~

Eack ~oo DA BV e R AGENCY PREDING INTe THE S 1IES

ERIC
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o CHURCHES LOCATED AT EACH SITE, ’
o EACH SCHOOL BUIIDING IN THE TARGET AREAS
[} BUSINESSES LOCATED WITHIN EACH COMMUNITY AKREA.

Q INTERVENTION

THE DRUG FREE FAMILIES wITH A FUTURE PRUOGRAMS ALSO SERVE A5 A REFERRAL
SOURCE FOR THE NEXT STEP (M OUR (ONTINUUM - IN1“GRATED FAMILY [INTER-
VENTION TEAMS (iFIT). THE GOAL OF LFIT IS SIMPLS -- GET THE MOTHER
SOBNR AND/OR CLEAN, HELP HER TO DELIVER A HEALTHY LRUG FREF BABY AND
KEEP HER FAMILY TOGLETHER. THE (ORE OUF THE TEAMS ARE CLTREACH WORKERS

AND CASE MANAGERS

OUTREACH WORRERS FIND PREGNANT WOMEN aAND  NEWw  MUTHERS  BY  DUING
GRASSROOTS OUTREACH. THEY MISIT JAILS. (LINICS, LAUNDROMATS, ETC, --
OR THEY GET REFERRALS FROM CHILD WELFARE AGENUIES, (HURCHES AND  OTHFR
LOCAL INSTITUTIUNS. THEY TRACK THE MOTHERS, AND PROVIDE  TRANSPORTA-

TION AND OTHER SUPPORT SERVICES AS NEEDED.

THE CASE MANAGUERS PROVIDE THE L INA TO TRADITIONAL COMMUNITY PRU\IDERS
AND STATE AGENC: PERSONNEL -- HILD WELFARE, PUBLIC AIDL, PUBLIU  MEALTH
AND VOCATIONAL REHABILITAIION EACH  AGENCY (ONTRIBULTFS STARE DU THE
[FIX TEAM TO HELP DEVELOP A PLAN FOR FACH YOUNG  MUTHER. BESTDLES
SUBSTANUE ABUSE oLRVIUVES., SHE MAY REQUIRE PRENATAL UR PUST NATAL CAkE,

HOUSING, PARENTING ShILI>, JOB TRAINING FT1C

Tl
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ECIGIBILITY CONTINUES TILL THE BABY I5 ONE-YEAR OLD OR UNTIL THE
MOTHER IS OFF DRUGS AND ALCUHOL. BABIES UAN ALSO BE REFERRED FOR
DEVILOPMENTAL SERVICES IF NEEDED. FULLO.-UP SERVICES HELP THE MOTHER
STAY SOBER AND ENSURES THAT HER BABY RE(EIVES WHATEVER SERVICES ARE

NEEDED.

PROJECT SAFE

EARLIER | MENTIONED THE IMPURTANCE OF COOPERATIVE EFFORTS AMONG SIS1ER
AGENCIES IN ILLINOIS WwHG ARE (ONCERNED ABOUT SUBSTANCE ABUSE AMONG
WOMEN. ONE FINE EXAMPLE OF THIS SORT OF COOPERATION IS -- PROJECT
SAFE, A PROGRAM JOINTLY DEVELOPED BY DASA AND THE DEPARTMENT OF CHIL-

DREN AND FAMILY SERVICES (DCFS).

THIS AWARD WINNING/NATIUNALLY RECOGNIZED FPRUCRAM OMBINES INTENSIVE
OUTPATIENT ALCOHOLISM AND OUTHER DRUG TREATMENT., WITH PARENT TRAINING
FOR HOTHERS FOUND TU BE NEGLECTFUL BY DCKS. THESE TWO SER\VICE ELE-
MENTS ARE SUPPORTED BY OULTREACH WORKERS wHU PROVIDE FREQUENT ASSIS-
TANCE TO CLIENTS IN THEIR HOMES. WOMEN PARTIUIPATE IN SPECIAL  GROUPS

WHICH FOCUS ON WOMEN'S ISSUES. AND THEY ATTEND SELF-HELP MEETINGS.

THE MODEL 1S DESIGNED TU ACHIEVE SPFCIFIC, MEASURABLE CHANGES [N THE

MOT{ERS’® FUNCTIONINS AND PARENTING BEHAVIOR.

THE EVALUATION OF THIS PROJECT SHOWS

o SIGNIFICANT DECREASE IN ABUSE OF ALLOHOL AND OTHER DRUGS

1
~1
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o ITHPROVED ATTITULY. TOWARD RECOVERY FROM ADDICTION

M ACHIEVED REDUCTIONS IN ANXIETY

o EXPERIENCED A FAMILY REUNIFICATION RATE UF 51% COMPARED TO
EITHER 29.6X (CONTROL GROUP OF SUBSTANCE ABUSING WOHMEN) OR

40X (CONTROL GROUP OF NON-USING WOMEN).

o 80X TREATHENT COMPLETION RATE COMPARED WITH 40% IN # TYPI.AL

SETTING.

WOMENS' TREATMENT PROJECTS

IN CONCLUDING MY REMARKS, I'D LIKE TO BRIEFLY TELL YOU ABOUT THREE

SPECIAL PROJECTS UNDERWAY IN ILLINOIS WHICH WILL PROVIUDE THE ENTIRE
CONTINUUM OF CARE FOR SUBSTANCE ABUSING PREGNANT WUMEN WITH CHILDREN.

IN SCOPE FROM SOCIAL SETTING ETOX TO HALFwAY

THE CONTINUUM RANGES
HOUSE AND OUTPATIENT PROGRAMS.

AS 1 MENTIONED EARLIER THERE ARE MANY PROBLEMS ASSOCIATED WITH THE
TREATMENT OF THIS POPULATION. SOME CLINICAL AND SOME LOGISTICAL --
PRIMARILY BECAUSE OF "EXJSTING CHTLDREN" AND THE “SED TO PROVIDE CARE
FOR THEM -- A PROBLEM WHICH OFTEN COMPLICATES OUR TASK. AND THAT TASK
OF COURSE. IS TO ASSIST WITH THE PROTECTION OF THE FETUS. THE RECOVERY

OF THE HOTHER. AND THE PRESERVATION OF THE FAMILY

re
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NONLW WOMEN - REWIMENT  ENTER IN (HItAGe TS BEING UEVELORED 1IN A
DEFAULTED wEs " Slut  COMMUNITY HOSETTat T #RUVIDE S ERVI L (RN
ADDIUCTED PRFGNANT WOMEN WITH CHILDREN FROM THROUGHOUT ILLINOIS

~-OFFERING THE FULL CONTINUUM OF TREATMENT.

o MEDICAL DETOXIFICATION,

[ RESIDENTIAL REHABILITATIUN WITH (C(APACITY FOR CHILDREN TO

STAY WiTH THEIR MOTHERS DURING TREATMENT.

o OUTPATIENT TREATMENT

o INTENSIVE OUTPATIENT TREATMENT.

[ HALFWAY HOUSE AND RECOVFRY HOME SERVICES.

o PREVENTION AND TRAINING SERVICES.

o MEDICAL, SUCIAL, REMEDIAL EDUCATION AND VOCATICNAI  SUPPORT

SERVICES ON-SITE {THRU AN ARRAY OF INTERAGENCY 1 HEEMENTS AT

I'HE STATE AND LOCAL LEVFLS.)}

THE CHICAGO (LERGt ASSOCIATION'S Has [N THE PAST TWO MONTHS
OPENED A MATERMAL ADDICTIONS (ENTER Tu PROVIDE TREATMINT RANGING
FROM SOCIAL SETTING DETOX TO LONGL TERM (DEPENDING ON LENGTH OUF

PREGNANCY S RESIDENTIAL  REHAB  TREATMENT  FOR  PREGNANT  ABUSERS,

-
-
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FOCUSING ON THE NEEDS OF THE WOMAN AND HER UNBORN CHILD. 19 BELS

FOR DETOX AND 22 FOR RESIDENTIAL REHABILITATION.

A JOINT PROJECT INVOLVING DASA AND DCFS AT COLUMBUS/MARYVILLE
EMERGENCY RECEIVING SHELTER FOR ABUSED AND NEULECTED CHILDREN IS
TO BE EXPANDED BY 50-60 BEDS THIS SUMMER TO ACCOMMODATE
POST-PARTUM WOMEN AND THEIR DRUG EXPOSED NEW-BORN BABIES. IN
JANUARY OF TRIS YEAR ILLINOIS IMPLEMENTELD A LAW THAT PROVIDES FOR
THE PROTECTION OF ANY NEWBORN WITH A CONTROLLED SUBSTANCE IN ITS

BLOOD OR URINE.

THE FOCUS OF TPIS PROGRAM IS ON FAMILY PRESERVATION AND REHABIL-
ITATION OF THE POSTPARTUM FEMALE. [IHE FACILITY, CURKENTLY UNDEK
RENOVATION IS BEING DEISIGNED TO At OMMODATE MUTHER AND ¢ HILDREN

TOGETHER.

DASA'S PRIMARY ROLE I5 TO (ONCENTRATE ON MOTHER A% A PREGNANI
SUBSTANCE ABUSE JCLIFNT. AND To INTEGRATF  PRUGRAMS WilH  DUES &

REGARDING THE INFANT, SIBLINGS AND BFAMILY 1IN GENFRAL

INNOVATIVE AND ( OMPREHENSIVE PROGRAMS | LRt IHrosk. Wk ARE K1 iNG

WHICH EXIST WHEN IT COMES 1O THE AL -LMPOURGANT TREATMENT NEERDS OF

VeRe SPECIAL POPCIATION

-- SIMPLY PUT THE ULTIMATE GOAL FOR AL R o R PREVENTTON,

INTFR' ENTION AND TREATMENT  FERORTS. kst ROIALLY  REGARDING ADUICTRD

PREGNANT WOMEN WITH CHILDREN. IS TO -- HELP HER ORLIVER A MEALIHY  RaA

BY .,

GET THE MOTHER ¢ LEAN vkE ALCOHOL AND OTHER CRUGS. AN REFE SRR

cAMILY TOGETHER WHEN FVER THAT IS5 POSSTBOE aND APPROPRIANTE

O
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[EpiTor’s Note. "Confronting Tomorrow Today’, A comprehen-
sive State Plan for Drug/Alcohol Services FY 90 Update from Illi-
nois Department of Alcoholism and Substance Aluse, is retained in
committee files.

Drug Free Illinois (Action Report) is retained in committee files.

Understanding AIDS: A Multi-media Based Prevention Program,
article entitled, is retained in committee files.

The Evaluation of the IPASS Project for FY 1988 (Final Report)
is retained in committee files.

Families With A Future (FWF) Pro,..t, from Department of Al-
coholism and Substance Abuse, is retained in committee files.

Project Safe, (fact sheet) is retained in committee files.

The Illinois Model, a State Collaborative Program for Alcohol
and Other Drug Using Pregnant Women, is retained in committee
files.]

STATEMENT OF BETH GLOVER REED, ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR
OF SOCIAL WORK AND WOMEN’S STUDIES, UNIVERSITY OF
MICHIGAN, ANN ARBOR, M1

Dr. Reep. I was asked to focus on the national picture and some
data base behind that, and I want to stress several things.

Chairman MiLLER. We need you to speak up or maybe pull one of
those microphones a little closer to you.

Dr. REED. Is that better?

Chairman MiILLER. Sure.

Dr. Reep. I wanted to start out by saying th=t 1 am glad to hear
you say that you are going to worry about the women even when
they are not pregnant because as you noticed there in my first
comment, I think if you look at the li'zrature over the last 20
years, it focuses very heavily on women when they are pregnant
and when they are perceived as being bad mothers.

While concern abe .. the pregnancy is a major lever for getting
women into treatinern., if they are really going to recover and stay
recovered, they have to start feeling better about themselves and
have to start feeling that other people do not look down their noses
at them every time they turn around. So the addictions field and
policy issues have too often focused just on pregnancy.

Now I want io highlight some other things as well. These women
face much more stigma than the typical addicted males do, which
is & major barrier towards their seeking treatment. They internal-
ize that stigma, they too feel that they are somehow worse than
men who are addicted and worse than women who are not addict-
ed. Many—a huge proportion in fact we think—of the women who
develop severe addiction problems are incest survivors and some of
what they are dealing with around the addiction really comes from
other places and long-term recovery is going to require paying
some attention to those issues as well.

Many of them have had no support in working through the ef-
fects of often repeated violence against them in their families, on
the streets, and that needs to be attended to in treatment programs
and in fact, usually is not. In fact, there is a fair amourt of evi-
dence that there may be more violence against women in many

01
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tﬁpical treatment programs, although that is greatly improved in
the past ten years.

I gave you another set of hand-cuts that you might just want to
look at. The data on the first page is what the research suggests
that women who are addicted, who have alcohol and drug prob-
lems, look like compared to men. I should tell you that these pat-
terns look just the way that women compared to men look when
they are not addicted. There is nothing special about addicted
women except that they ".ave a range of health and social problem
areas. And we have a service-delivery system that was really de-
signed for men. And men with problems with chemical dep.ndency
live in a different world, in some ways, than women do, have differ-
ent responsibilities, are perceived differently and that gets reflect-
ed in what they need in treatment programs.

Now a major failure of treatment programs that I think may be
the worst failure is actually getting women into treatment. Some of
it is related to the stigma that I was just talking about, some of it
is related to our lack of understanding of how women feel about
t};(;ré)selves and where they go for help when they know that they
n it.

We have referral systems set up around chemical dependency
grograms that intersect in the areas in which men’s problems

ring them into contact with the systems around them. That in-
cludes employers for people who are still employed. It includes the
criminal justice system, it includes family members because you
often have family members—often a female partner or parents or
sisters or brothers—really urging a man to get into treatment and
clean up his act in one way, shape or form. In fact, the evidence
and the research on women consistently shows that the people in
their netw:rks oppose their seeking treatment and subtly and not
so subtly undermine their seeking treatment. There may be an ex-
ception while they are pregnant because everybody is worried
about the baby. But there is just consistent research both with al-
cohol and with other drugs that women come into treatment in
some vzys against the #ishes >f their family And that iz a major
problem.

You also have the situation where women have in fact sought
help for one problem or another in a variety of different situations
and different locations, in particular the health care system, the
mental health system, with social services, and their addiction does
not get picked up, or if it does, people do not know what to do
about it. So you have, by the time a woman comes into treatment,
often a whole laundry list of psychiatric diagnoses that may in fact
be real psychiatric problems. I think it is more likely that it is
post-traumatic stress around much of the violence that these
women have experienced and a mis-diagnosis of alcohol and other
drug problems that can look very much like various psychiatric
conditions if they are being diagnosed by somebody who does no!
recognize the signs in women.

A second major problem, which is also related to this access prob-
lem, is the absence of wumen-sensitive services by and large. Now I
did a training set of sessions for NIDA .round the country a couple
of years ago and took that occasion to ask people what was going
on in their states in relationship to women and addiction. And 1
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would say compared to what I was hearing 15 years ago, there
were a good many more all-women groups happening in treatment
programs. That does seem to be a significant change. And almost
every state reported at least one zll-women specialized program but
they also said that in some ways when you open up a women’s pro-
gram, then other programs stop trying as hard to deal with women
within the context of what they are doing, which means we are not
changing the treatment system in general, we are just adding on
some special services for women.

My own bias is, and I think there is now substantial evidence
that part of what we have to do is to transform the way we think
about addiction and to get different kinds of services into all treat-
ment programs, and I think they will also more effectively serve
men, other kinds of men than we now reach, if we could do that.

Another problem that I wanted to highlight is the absence really
of good research in this area. That list here on this first page, I put
together in a form that didn’t look very different from this 12 years
ago, and what research there has been adds to this and reinforces
it a little bit but I would argue that we knew much of what we
know now about women who are addicted 15 years ago and just
have not acted to do what needs to be done to change the service
delivery system to more effectively reach women who have needs
for substance abuse programming.

I wanted to reiterate several things that you have already heard.
One is that I think you have to take the services out where the
women are, which it sounds like what you are doing in Illinois.
You have to help them get where they need to be, you have to help
them understand that the alcohol and other drugs are being prob-
lematic for them. They may recognize that they have got all kinds
of problen., but may see the alcohol and drug use as a way of
coping with the other problems rather than the problem itself

I also think .liat the pregnancy is in fact a window of opportuni-
ty. Women clearly are more motivated to take care of themselves
while they are pregnant, they are far more likely to come into con-
tact witt: various kinds ¢f human services and they often bond
pretty heavily to the folks who take care of them while they are
pregnant. And we can take advantage of that if we are able to
follow up with them in a variety of ways.

One other thing that I wanted to point out in the other hand-out
[ gave you, which you can read. It is about the fifth page back
where it says “Core Services for Women with Problems with Alco-
hol, Other Drugs”. I do not know how clear this is The underlined
ones, you would have only if you were thinking about women. The
ones 1n parentheses with asterisks are those that are far less likely
to be found in a typial alcohol or drug program, and there is soine
evidence that all of them are necessary for women. And even in
some of those areas where you do not see asterisks, like the vora-
tional area or legal assistance, the kinds of vocational services and
legal assistance that are available in most programs are not the
kinds that are going to be most readily available for woinen, and a
lot of people think that if they have responsibility for children,
then that ought to be their vocation, although I think that is begin-
ning to change.

{‘j\)
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I guess I will stop there and say that we have to find some way
to build on the motivation while people are pregnant, but we also
have to find some way to reach them when they are not pregnant
and then to support them a‘ter the children are born, and to help
them feel better about themselves as people because without some
self-esteem and some sense of self-worth and some access to the op-
portunity structure, which means money, what is there besides
staying addicted?

[Prepared statement of Beth Glover Reed, Ph.D., follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT UF BeETH GLuovER REED, Pu D, UnivERSITY 0f MichiGAN, ANN
. Arsor, Ml

want tu begin by thanking you for your concem about women (with chidren) wha have probloms with aj.uhul
and other drugs  While the magor reason for your concsm is on the etfects of mother's alcohd, 'other drug use
0N thew bom and unbom children, | Urge you &lso to Investigate and consider the needs of woman as women
whether or not they have chidrsn  The addictions flelds and social palic, initiatives have 100 often focused
primarly on the Impact of mothers’ usa on chidren, often In ways that criticized and blam.aed the mothers

Women with alcohol/ather drug problen e already face much more stigma than men do, the resulting shame

and guilt are major Darmiers 10 thewr willingness to sesk help, and often lead thewr famiiee and partners o reject
them and oppOse thoir 6O 10 ek treatment and stop using. A large proportion of women who develop
senious alcohal/other drug probloms are sunvivors of incest, and have often sisc expadienced rape and being
battered as well Few of them have had any support in working through the effects of these axperiences. so

their sense Of seit and solf-estoem 's practically non-existent  Thoy often experience high levels of fear, anxiety .
and depression as wall They may presont s facade of toughness and defensiveness, which covers thoir faars
and provides some protection. bt which mostly confims thew viow that others find 1twm dispicabls  Having

hups tor change. and a betief that they deserve and might attain a batter 1¥e ts tco tightening to consider giver,
theit history of disappointments and betrayals [See handout for ways women di*ier trom men }

The message that women ars important pnly when they are pregnant or a parent is a message about theu uwii
worth as human beings, ay throw-eway” vessars. who ars invisitle and worthiess except when pregnant
Addicted women have intarnailzed this view of thamsaeives, and a major goal of treatrent has 1o be to chanye
s viaw, 30 they soe themsemves and othor women as worthwhie and usetul peopla  To do this, they must
103 13 recognize their often strong coping and survival skils and they noad you and the larger suciety nol iv
perpetuate of add 10 the stigma and shame that they feel

adJdtion to this shame and societal rejection | want tu focus on theee other tactors that are majue problems
N WOrking with women who have problems with alcchol and other GniQs

The fwst i3 the falura of troatment programs to develop effective outieach and refermal systems that get worie
in neod of treatment ino treatment  In genoral, women with probiems that arise from alcohol and other druys
are more Hkely than men with such probleins to recognize that they are i difficulty and to blame themse.ves tx
thew problames  In fact, they are likely to foel guity and ashamed 8bout everts i thewr own of thew chidrens
ives that they could not have prevented They often seek help for their problems, in fact, bt tum to heatth
care mantal hoalth, famiy sarvice, and social wettare workers for assistance

Most often the possibiky of aicohol,/other drug usc s not suspected or detected and &8 woman Is gven
adJmonal medication for anxiety, depression and redationship probdems  She ts also iikely 10 accumulate an
mpressive array of psychiatric diagnoses and bs potyaddicted betore anyone addresses her probiems with
alcohol, other drugs. The usual refermal sysisms for substance abuse (criminal justice. employer. famiy, and
health cae) are less reluvant or work loss effeciively for women  Deapite this many women find thew way tu
substance abuse treatment. o ~ve quikcdy after the beginning ot dinking or use than men  Many others
however ngver gt 10 treatment, of havy teteriorated much more than necesary before thay do because of uut
sanico systems falire 1o recognize and support treatment for wormen Mcre access to treatment will 1equug
new | eterral systems and coltaborative prog g between syst that don work together often now

A second major probiem is tha relative absence of women sensitive services By women sensitive | mean
seriL@3 that ars sate and dont turithor traumatize women that address the range of probiem areas that wuinie:
die bkely 1o have and that provide services i ways that are compatible with 8 woman s interaction thinkiny
1 cummunicati styles | behieve that this requies al muumUm soMe women-unly group expenences Lul
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for dftecert types of women, R Is Iikely 10 require much mors  nterestingly snough, the tew studies that
any kind of trestment outcome, suQQest that women who reach treaiment actualty achieve equal or

better than men, desple most programe’ kack of senelivity 10 women's concems and styles. Women
use more UNRs of service than men do, partly becauss they have a wider range of neads and more barriers to
recovecy than do comparable men, and partly because thoy request them. A much higher proportion of
women than men do not reack: treatment, howsver, and many Kaave in the earty phases becauss the program is
30 incompatible with who they are and does not help them doal with the many difficulties that coming into
treatment PO3es for them {3ee handout on barviers to trestment)

A third major problem in heiping women to recover from problems with alcohol /other drugs is the peuciy o
woll-designed research that focuses not just on women &nd how they differ from men, but also on what types
of nterventions work bost with what types of women and problema. There has been ittie davelopment of
womon-sensiive sorvices and less evaiuetion of gender differences in neads, progrees through treatment. and
troatment outcome. NIDA and NIAAA funded some demonstration programs for women in tho mid-70's, but
thord has boen titte systematic effort since then, elifer 10 develop specific programming of to describe k

¢ Audy, let alone to investigate ks effectivenss In well-dssigned research studies.

What we do know about chidren, and thair eftects on ther mothers and vice versa, suggests that women often
anter zeatment because of concem for thelr chidren. Just as worty about what will happen 10 thelr chidren
and a lack of options for chikiren, are major barriers 10 treatment, attection to chidren's needs a1 10 sefe
chiki-care options are tikely to be major mothvators for treatmert  Mddicted women may nee parerting
assistance whie thay are recovering, and many wii need some time without child responsibiles In order to
tocus on themsalves, but many want and noed contact wkh their chiorsn on a roguiar basis. Studies have
shown, that especially with support and training, woman wih alcohal/other drug preblems can be and want L
bo effective parents We must ind some vy te strengthen and bulld on this motivation

31-419 0 - 90 - 3
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Characteristics of Womepn who have Froblgms
with Alcohol and Other Drugs
(conpared with men who have alcohol/drug problene)

Peychological
-lower self-eeteen
-higher depreseion
-higher anxiety
{laarned helpleeeuszes)
-believe that chealcally-
dependent women are worse
than nen with similar problemsa
-1itfe changee more dleruptive
-more interpersonally attuned
-ateresotypic gender role
expectatione

Employment/Education

-great variability

-lower income

-leee ineurance

-more depandent on social
eervicue

-leee work-related identity

~poorer job hietory

children
-more ofven only oOr primary
caregiver
-concern and guilt about
children are often major
aotivatore for treatment

Tiolee

-more nultiple rolee

Fan ela

-aore "dieturbance” in famiiy-
of origin (evidence ie mixed)

-nore ieclated: emaller eocisal
support eyetems

-psr<rsre more often are chemi-
cally dependent

-aore often victims Of incest,
sexual aseault. battaring

-impact of ACOA nay be greater

More likely to esek %treatment
-in emaller prograxs
~if there are profeeeional staff
-1f can deal with polydruge

-1t program provides child and health services

Sexusnliit

-exXprase more intimacy
iecuen

-nay be more guilt about
paet sexual behavior

~negative attitudes re-
lesbiane in treatment

Physical/Health
-more mnedical problems
-often they ara more
severs
-physical probless get
wores ae they detox
-gore likel,; to eeek
medical/aental health
aseletance
-more likely to be
nedicated

Crime/legal
-leee criminal involvement
~lese “eerioue” crime
~leee violent behavior
~drive and are arreeted lese
for DUIL/DWI

-when arreeted. receive more
eavere sentencse

-civil legal probleme are
important (e.g.. cuetody.
tinanciul, houeing!

Alcohol/Drw) use
-more polydrug
-more licit druge
~perceive chemical us: as
means 0. coping stith crhar
iesues/meann of eurvivai
(pain. depraeeion,
relat’ZaLdips,
rseponsibilities)
~identify problematic use as
dating from time of =aajor
life transition
~shorter period of tipe from
beginning of use to
treataent
(Read. 1583)

-1t inceet counseling. women's groups. pregnatcy help

"
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Sept, 1988

BARRIEFS TO TREATMENT FOR WOMEM_WITH PROCLEMS WITH
ALCOHOL AND_OTHER_DRUGS

SOCIETAL ATTIIYDES AND KNOWLEDGE

-Abuse of alcohcl and use of illicit drugs is perceived more
negatively in women than in wen, thusg women's problems
are kept more hidden. they generate more shame. and Cnhce
recogrized, they are more punished.

-Women are more likely to use licit/prescribed drugs.
Problems with these drugs are less recognized.

~Stereotypic protective attitv-ides about women lead to
reduction of negative (espccially legai) consequences.

<In genaral, even well trained persons have less «nnwledgc
about wnmen and substance abuse. Women's substance apusa
probleas are not recognized, although they are often
prescribed tranhquilizers for depression

-Women activitists and staff of women's centers also ave
little knowledge of substan.e abuse. They rightl,
rejected earlier conceptions that women substance
abusers are responsible for all the ways they are
victimnized. and in reaction to these attitudes, thev
resisted considering substance abuse as a factor at all

CHARAL IER.STLCD OF WOMEN WITH PROBLEMS WITH ALCOHOL,OTHER DRUGS

-A woman does not understand that substance abuse {3 a problem
and coitributes to other problems. she perceives her use
of substances as resulting from other problems. women are
nore likely to seek help than men, but seek help for what
they perceive as their problem. not for substaliZe abuce

-Most women with substante abuse problems have high levels of
depression and self blame and very iow levels of self
esteem. A woman is not likely to seek help if she feels
un-worthy of help and is i{mmobjlized by depreassion.

-Multiple responsibilities. sspecially for children. and no
childcare options. prevent her seeking help for herself

~Fewer people support/urge her to seek treatment, many
significant others oppose and even sabotage treataent.

-Women suffer mo:re negative consaquences and disruptions fron
entering traxtmnent--poorer health. loss of children and
relationships, guilt. shame.

-Pewer economric resources and less llkelihood of tnsurance
-Gender soclialization predisposes women to attend to others'
needs and bc responsive to others' reactions., not to

identify thelir own goals and seek activsly to meet then

-Multiple problems overwhelm her and must also be addressec
(some iisted above). Others include histories of incest,
rape. battering. health problems. and cthers

A L
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CHARACTERISTICS OF THE PREVENTION ANC TREATMENT SYSTEM

-Casefinding and other referral systems for su:.."Ance abuse
are geared towards proclems and incentives ..uch more
common in men (legsl sentences. being fired, becing left by
spouse)

-Few referral arrangenments are in place where women seek help
e.g.. women's centers. soclal services. child-related
settings. churches health care settings. mental-health
settings.

-Litrle knowledge .. exchange has occurred between women s
centers and substance abuse agencles because of
differences in lany ages, assumptions, and prior:it:ies

-In general, women's centers have not recognized or attended
te substance-rzlated problems

-Substance abuse treatment services aren't -""mpatible with
women's needs Or Interaction styles they may even deepen
their aepression and low seif-esteem

-Substance abuse programs often misperceive women's depress oo
as denlal or resistance to treatment

-Sexual harassuent and victimization ocours within subsrance
atuse programs.

-0ften there are no wonmen “ole-models or enough women in
influential positions within substance abuse prograns .
shape the “"culture” of the program

-Homen are such a samall proportion of the total number OFf
clients that they experience "token" dyn =ics within
substance abuse rograms

-few rescurces are avallable for the longer term work tha
many women need to work on the aultitude >f issues Chev
must work through tc achieve aome quality of life

-Many staft members have not worked through thelr own .S3.es
with alcohol /other drug use by family members with
vioience sexuallity/intimacy

-

CHARACTERISTICS OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE PROGRAMS

THAT DO _ATTRACT WO

-Thev are smalier (more {ntimate)

-They nave a higher proportion of professional staff more
skilied in work:ing with depression and low sel! ecteen

-They deal with alcohol and other drugs (most woren use
tranquilizers and other druys as well as alcohel!

-They provide chiid care and child services incest

counseling. women's support groups. and pregnancy
services.

-They conduct active ocutreach to women

/(Z‘“, 158F
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PREL IMINARY REED 12-88
WOMEN-QRIENTED SERVICES (minimum definition)

-Addresses women’s needs
-Reduces barriers t0 reCovery for women
-Delivered In a Context that s

-compatible with women’s strles and orsentation

-safe and non-exploitive .
-Takes i1nto account women’s roles, status and socialization
-Provides & variety of role models
(~Aggressive outreach)

Assessment of GENDER-SENSITIVE
EQR PR s

- Number (proportion) of women on staffj
Locatign/authority of women On staff

- Proportion of women & Ong clients/patients/res:dents.
(token or small proportion 1s degtructive’

- Clear, wel! publicized and enforced (with both stafté and clients)
sexual hacasement 0Ql:Cles

- Types and range of services
~See list of services needed
~some all-women components
-soma attention to children
-service Oritentation includes socio-cultural 1ssues
and consequences of devalued roles
-education sessions include gender and skill, self-esteem focus

- Staéf have knowledge of gender-reiated issuss and charcteristics;
these receive regular attention 1n stasff development and in-
service training activities

- Srogram has linkages to and activities with other groups and
agencies concerned with women’s :ssues

P
- There is attention to gender-relat.d information at intake,

gyring treatment planning, :n record kKeeping, ang i1n _management
information srstems angd evaluation,

- Attention 13 given to Key policy questionc concerning women=-both
in and outside the agency.

- Attention 1s Qiven to culture/climate
-1deoclogy (conscious and NON-CONSC!OUS)
Furnishings, decorations
-Language, Interaction strie

- Staéf attend to power relatiorsn.ps, among thens..ves, be twern
themselues and clients, and umong clients
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CORE GER ICES FOR wOMEN w:th SRQBLEMS w_ tn oL 440U QTHER DRUGS

‘ixel> to be cons dersd

ngertin "p.‘,.lr . V-
for women ! o~ or  Alluded n oa “typ ca'' orogra~
Lo MEDICAL/KHEALTH .
-0 agnos & and treatment of problems
~Qynecologicyl ervicey
*Psychiat, ic TIMENL--COex  $t1nQ Qi sOrJera; aQoroOphoda,
dePress on, eating disorders)
® Hea''h promotione~taking CcOntro! o¢ the Lody . a Ftiveness w.th nea''n
CAre peovigers; wellness educst on) \women 3 groypy)
*Prescr ption drugQ dependency)
*.Body «mage ssues related to neattn: wgr RNy QrouR)
-Prggnln;:-r!l,slg jeruiCey’ aubirth TONt-O! educat:dnd
2 ¢ IRILD-RELATED .
s Child=care; respite Care; Chilg Placement & reunit C on, live~n
e Services to crildren--assessment, reserral, educat:on, treatment:
#(Parenting educat on support) \wQmen § Qroupy?
3 Famlur SERVICES
-Relat.Onship counse’) nQ; mar . ta! ang familv therapr
TWOrK and eduCation On family Oynamits & addiCt.On; Alanon.
-Co-dependency counsel ing
4 VOCATIONAL ' some studies repurt that these are | Otten Ottered to wome-
although Qreatty needed) Ly n )
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Chairman MiLLER. Thank you. Let me thank all of the members
for your testimony.

Courtney, if I might ask you a couple of questions. Did you think
about treatment during the earg years of your addiction? Did you
talk to other people about it or did you wonder about where you go
for treatment or fear it or—what were your thoughts, if any?

Ms. X. I did seek treatment when I was 19.

Chairman MiLLER. What happened?

Ms. X. It was co-ed and, you know, I just totally focused on this
guy and I just—I did not take it serious either.

Chairman MiLLER. You focuced on a guy who was in treatment
with you?

Ms. X. Yes.

Chairman Mirier. And what happened, you both continued to
abuse drugs?

Ms. X. No, he left the program and I left and I started using
again.

Chairman MiLLER. Do you know now when you look back, why
you might have left the program?

Ms. X. Yeah, because he left.

Chairman MiLLER. He left.

Ms. X. Uh-huh.

Chairman MILLER. And you did not continue treatment and you
relapsed back? )

Ms. X. Yes. <

Chairman MiLLER. You also menticned in your testimony—and
this is something that we have heard before, and if I can just ask

_you and I appreciate it might be a little bit difficult for you, but
you mentioned that from the time that your first child was adopted
or in foster care and then taken away from you permanently, until
your next pregnancy, was one of your heaviest times of drug usage.
We have heard that from other women and they have cxplained that
in part by just saying that they felt so bad, were so confused about
the loss of that child that was taken from them, that they felt that
was part of the contributing factors to their increased drug use and
continued drug use jater on. Can you explain that a little bit in terms
of yourself, if that was true with you, if that was part of it, or was
there something else going on?

Ms. X. I agree, to a point. You know, you have so many problems
and any excuse will do just to pick up a drug I think, and then, you
know, you are going through this with the loss of your child emo-
tionally, and I started suppressing my feelings with drugs. I didn’t
want to feel that way any more, so I just kept using.

Chairman MILLER. And 8o you think it was the idea that you
could get rid of your—of all of those other emotional feelings by
the use of drugs to alter your state-of-mind, if you will, take the
focus off of the pains or other feelings that you had.

Ms. X. Yes.

Chairman MiLLER. Let me ask you if I might also, in terms of the
skills that you are learning in the program. What do you think is
sort of the strongest tool that you are learning—you areta:gi)ing to
be graduating in May, what is it that you are going to take with
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you from this program that you think is really going to give you
the ability to continue to stay sober?

Ms. X. Accepting things, accepting life, living life on its own
terms because that is one thing that was hard for me, just self-ac-
ceptance. I think—well I just would like to say this, even just
coming here, I am using the tools that they have taught me, you
<now, coping with this setting, you know, ge‘ng sober, you know,
just for today.

Chairman MiLLER. So rather than letting the fear of coming here
or the excitement of coming here cause you to turn to drugs, deal-
ing with this straight up, just saying this is something I am going
to have to do.

Ms. X. It is similar, you know, yeah.

Chairman MILLER. \};Vell there are a few politicians that have a
glass of wine before a speech, we understand.

Ms. X. Yeah, you know. And then, you know, coming in here
being honest, just being honest. That is all I did was lie.

Chairman MiLLer. Do you plan to continue in the out-patient
program?

Ms. X. Oh, yes, most definitely. It is a must for me.

. ?hairman MiLLer. That is great. Thank you very much for your
elp.

Ms. X. Thank you.

Chairman MiLLER. Dr. Reed, how typical or atypical are these re-
sponses?

Dr. Reep. I would say pretty typical. It does not mean she does
not have her own special issues, “ut I think the issue of feeling
that—of wanting to suppress feelings that are just all bad is almost
a common denominator,

Chairman MiLLER. Dr. Poland.

Dr. PoLanb. | agree.

Chairman MiLLer. If this is the case, one of the things we are
looking at is, as Mr. Atkins has pointed out and I think Ms.
Walker pointed out, this movement away from other models and to
try to customize programs to the needs of these women. Dr. Reed,
ﬁou seem to suggest, end Beverly, you may be able to help us out

ere a little bit, that while an individual woman may be reluctant
to go to treatment, you are suggesting that that reluctance is rein-
forced out in their community, whether it is their peers with them
on the street or their family, that they really would prefer not to
have these people engage in treatment. I guess in some places that
is sort of like what they call people who enable other people, there
are pecple who do not like to see other people get thin, so they
keep offering them cherry pie. I am one of those, but—I eat the pie
too——

I mean, this is a little bit different than what we are led to be-
lieve, that somehow this iz an individual weakness and you just
choose not to do this or you are a bad person and you decide you do
not need treatment or you want to just continue on drugs. You say
this is in fact formal reinforcement that is taking place within that
community, however expansive that may be.

Dr. REED. And within the service system. I was just saying that it
happens with physicians and with health care providers and— —~

Chairman MiLLER. In what sense?
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Dr. Reep. In that peopie do not see the addictions, they do not
ask the assessment questions. When they realize they have some-
body with a problem, they do not know what to do abnut it.

Chairman M:LLER. Let me ask you this, in terms of families and
friends, is it more proactive than that, is it just ignoring the prob-
lerrlx‘l and hoping it will go away or is it actually say'ng “you are all
right”?

Dr. Reep. The studies are mixed from really active opposition to
treatment and sabotage of her getting there, to much more subtle
guilt-tripping about what is not going right at home or you are not
worth saving—much more subtle. And it does not take very much
when you have somebody who already feels totally ashamed and
guilty about everything, for somebody to be read as being opposed
to your getting better.

Chairman MiLLER. Mr. Atkins, you were nodding your head
when Dr. Reed was reading that segment of her testimony about
people reinforcing this notion of not seeking treatment. Do you
have some experience with that also?

Mr. Atkins. Not being a woman, you understand, I do not profess
to know all about that, but the family tends to be a system. What I
was sensing I guess when she said that is that that is disruptive to
that system, to have the woman leave and not provide the home
care, not provide the meals and the laundry and whatever, and go
into treatment. And so families tenl to oftentimes discourage a
woman going on, plus I think they tend to fear what kinds of
changes will occur and how that will disrupt the family in the
future.

Chairman MirLier. Marilyn, you interviewed the women directly.
What do they——

Dr. PoLanD. We found a variety of responses.

Chairman MILLER. Move that microphone over.

Dr. PoLanp. We found a variety of responses. We did {ind the
women that Dr. Reed was describing where the women we.e not
encouraged to come and were actively discouraged. On the other
hand, we also found a lot of women where the family would toler-
ate a drug or alcohol problem as long as they were not pregnant.
But once they became pregnant, there was a sense of “it is your
responsibilicy to do scmething for this fetus, for this baby”, and so
in many cases it was the family who would bring the woman in for
prenatal care or for drug treatment or encourage her to come in.

We also found the same punitive behaviors in some of the health
and social service institutions, of just not liking women who were
using drugs. They are bad women and they should not be doing
this. There is a punitive response. There were many women that
we found that had this response until they came to a place like
Eleonore Hutzel, where they found a family, where they found
people who cared about them. And this began to really change
around their feelings about themselves.

I might also mention that there is a whole chaotic lifestyle that
very often goes with being heavily addicted to drugs. The women
that we interviewed who were heavily into drugs moved often
during pregnancy, one moved 25 times. Son.. of them are homeless.
They are very often victims of physical abuse by the man that they
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are living with. They are very often involved in environments
where they are victirns and there is a lot of fear of physical harm.

Women kept talking about running from shootings. One woman
was shot in the stomach herself. Many of them live near crack
houses in Detroit and these are very dangerous neighborhoods.

So all of these fears, these concerns, these pressures, together,
create this lifestyle. And then within that, some families will en-
courage the women to go in for care and others will not.

Chairman MiLLER. Well let me ask you and I will turn to my col-
leagues then. In terms of successful models, are we really talking,
Beverly, about the need, or Marilyn, about the need to extract
women from this environment essentially? I mean, it seems to me
when we look at some of the programs that we fund—and I see this
with some programs when we deal with young children, we take
children out of an environment for an hour or two and then they
are back ii: that environment for 22 hours, and we see no improve-
ment, and you start to realize you cannot overcome the detrimen-
tal environment of 22 hours with two hours of child care.

Here, when you describe the environment in which many of
these women are living, the instability, the chaos, in terms of
really trying to ensure our best chance of success as a society in
{.eating these women, are we really talking about a model that
almost requires extracting them out of the community with resi-
dential treatment if the support mechanisms are not there within
their families and communities?

Ms. CuisHotM. We know through experience that if you do not
disrupt the normal living patterns, especially of the cocaine addict
ed, that your ability to impact on successful treatment is geing to
be very limited. What we have done very effectively in the Eleon-
ore Hutzel model is to bring women from their—we have disrupted
that pattern, we have brought them from where they now exist
into a program that takes a lot of time out of the day, a minimum
of five hours out of their day, because the usage pattern itself is so
cyclic, if you break that pattern, it gives that woman an opportuni-
ty to relax and to sit back and to have a mindset.

When you are actively involved in the pattern, it is very difficult
for you to stop and think that, you know, maybe this is not condu-
cive to a normal lifestyle

I need to say something about the family too. We are talking
about the family systems as if they are functional. We are basically
talking about dysfunctiunal families. We are talking about people
within the family structure itself that also need treatment, we are
talking about codependent individuals wh~ also need to see that
there is a problem within the system, but berause of the shame.
guilt factor and the stigma that is attached, fainily members often
times try to self-cure rather than to submit that person to treat-
ment, because the family has to admit there is 2 problem in the
?ystem and no one really wants to admit that, and women stay out
onger.

You heard Courtney speak to the problems in being in coed pro
grams. It affords that woman ar apportuniiy w focus, and that is
what Courtiicy said happened to her. Instead of focusing on my
treatment, I got involved in a relationship which helped n.e 1o
focus, and we are looking for things to be focused from treatme.t.
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So it is important that we remove as many barriers as possible,
and that is what a holistic model attempts to do.

Dr. Reep. Can I just add one thing? I agree with all of this, I
also think that it is probably unrealistic to think about very inten-
sive all-women programs all over every state in the country. Some-
how or other we have to figure out how to get what is working in
some of these intensive all-women programs into programs in every
little town all around the country, because I do not think it is
going to be cost-effective to do it otherwise.

Chairman MILLER. [ guess my concern is that we look at some
models for drug treatment that are based on, if you will, white,
middle class people from a stable environment getting 30 days of
treatment in the best private hospital in the city and somehow
they are cured.

Ms. CHisnowM. Fourteen days.

Chairman MiLLer. Fourteen days, whatever the insurance com-
pany will dictate and when the payment runs out, so does your
treatment.

But the point being that that model has really little or no rel-
evancy to these communities because of the environmental instabil-
ity and chaos within the family and the community. When we talk
about how we use Medicaid money or how we join tlese different
pools of money together between state and federal governments, we
have got to look at the fact that almost none of them provide for
after-care, right?

Ms. CHisHOLM. Right.

Chairman MiLrLer. So you think how you front-load the cost so
that you can then extend to Courtney after-care. I look at success-
ful models in California for young people and they are talking
about 125 contacts during the next year. Weli I do not know any-
body that is talking about funding those, but they fund it because
they cheat on the front end and everybody sort of nods and says
okay, because you are successful, we will let you use some federal
monies in that fashion or we "ill not cite you, I do not know what
they do. But in any case, we arc talking about more intensive pro-
grams, given the intensity of the addiction, and then the non-sup-
portive nature of the environment.

Ms. CuisHowM. 1 think you absolutely have to look at that. If we
are—we are presently looking at, and I know you hesr often the
cry for additional funds, but it is impossible with stagnated funds,
to be progressive simultaneously. There is just not a possibility of
doing that. I think everybody would love to—we are talking about
program enhancement a lot more than we are expansion. If you
look at—we feel like we have a pretty good model that is stable,
that is effective, that works. What we need now is an ability to
expand what we already offer and that is the model that we are
talking about making a national package, that is the model that
needs to be out there. You have to move your treatment criteria
wilh ihe primary substance abuse puttern.

Cocaine, this crack cocaine poi)lulation does not fit into an opiate
male model. It will not work, it has not worked. For programs that
attempt to continue to try and force it to work, they are not report-
ing to you the success rates because they have not been progres-
sive, and it is because of limited funds and it is because we are
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seeing in epidemic proportions nationally—we are not talking
about a city just like Detroit, we are talking about throughout this
n¢ tion. We are in an gpidemic.

We are talking about a war on drugs and very few soldiers.
There needs to be an army out there and it takes money to keep a
military going.

Chairman MiLLER. On that subject, Congressman Levin.

Mr. LEvIN. Mr. Atkins, you wanted to comment on that? I was
going to ask you a follow-up question and maybe you are anticipat-
ing. Go ahead.

Mr. ATKINS. Go ahead.

Mr. Levin. I was going to ask and then you comment, so what is
the gist of the problem—it may be dangerous to ask that about a
problem of this size. Is it that we do not know enough, is it too
complicated, is it part of a larger problem, is it isolated? And you
know, frankly that question occurred to me as I was listening to
your testimony because you were describing a program in the State
of Illinois which has what, 11 million, 12 million?

Mr. ATKINS. Yes.

Mr. LEVIN. And you were talking about 19 beds and 22—and I
wondered, in a universe, in a state the size of Illinois or Michigan,
what does that all mean? We do not have the models yet, it is a
new problem? What is going on here?

Mr. Atkins. I think we are developing the models, Congressman.
In Ilinois, we estimate a need for 53,200 publicly funded admis-
sions to our treatment system. That is working down the popula-
tion on an incidence prevalence level and then taking a portion of
that population that has to be publicly supported, that cannot
access the treatment system and pay for it with private health in-
surance.

Mr. LEVIN. There are 53,200 who need public support for their
addiction problem—Ilet us put it in simple clear terms, all right”

Mr. ATKINS. Right.

Mr. Levin. That is what that figure meant?

Mr. ATkins. Women.

Mr. LEvIN. Oh, women.

Mr. ATKINS. For their addiction problems.

Mr. LEVIN. And you are going to tell us about how many——

Mr. Atkins. That i admiseions to the system, that is out-patient,
that is detox, that is——

Mr. Levin. Okay.

Mr. ATkINS. At the moment, we are providing 18,000 each year
So as I described to you a fairly comprehensive program, we are in
the beginning of bringing that system up and, as Dr. Reed said, we
have known many of the things we have known for 15 years, but
we have not until now had the resources to develop the special pro-
grams.

As a state director, I concur with Dr. Reed that you cannot have
special residential programs for women in every small town in
rural Illinois, but I do think that you can have special residential
programs in areas that can be accessed by those small towns, and
put the out-patient programs and the detox programs that can re-
ceive these women into the system and refer them on for special
residential, and I believe Congressman Miller mentioned the need
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for after-cate and in my opinion that is critical. If you do not have
a strong after-care system, both an AA tyye system as well as ong>-
ing professional support, vocational, educational, hutian service
kinds of things, you might as well stop spending you.- dvliars on
the residential because you just turn them over in 28 or 14 day pro-
grams, whatever that is.

So next year we are focusing on the development of halfway
houses and recovery homes where women that come into our resi-
dential programs can go out. And I am working at the moment
with the Chicago Housing Authority to do some of that within
their structure.

I would like to, if I may, Congressman, comment on the Medicaid
issue because Illinois was part of the HCFA demonstration several
years ago and as a result of that put in place a Medicaid system
that does pay for these services, and when we refer back to the
need to integrate health care, OB-GYN services with substance
abuse services so that we can identify women as early as possible
who need help and bring them into an appropriate treatment pro-
gram, Medicaid is a way of helping to do that.

But what we most need I think is long-term stable funding for
the community-based substance abuse treatment system, and Med-
icaid can help us do that with the very high-risk population that it
supports. The problem we have in [llinois is the issue that I re-
ferred to when I was speaking, the Institute for Mental Disease
issue, where any facility 16 beds or over is classified as an Institute
for Mental Disease and it is not, therefore, reimbursable. The con-
cern that that provides is that 16 beds is not a cost-effective size of
a program, you cannot staff it up 24 hours a day and put the kind
of professional services you need in for only 16 women or only 16
anybodys, children, anything.

I think it is kind of an arbitrary number that really needs to be
iooked at from federal policy because what it does is force us to de-
liver services in hospital-based programs that are Medicaid reim-
bursed at three to four times the rate. So for $100 a day. I can do it
in a community based program, equivalent or better care, and for
four or five hundred dollars a day you can da it in a hospital-hased
prcgram. And that’s the dichotomy that we have going right now,
and Medicaid is supporting that process.

Dr. Reep. Can I just add one other thing? We have been talking
about the follow up to primary treatment. I think with women, we
have to talk about a big piece in front. In Michigan, people are call-
ing that pre-treatment because w ° do not have any better lunguage
for it and we can maybe sometimes get funded for pre-irzatinent or
outreach. But when you are talking about the level of self-esicem
problems that most women who become addicted have, they neeu
consistent outreach and a lot of bolstering of their feelings that
they are worth somebody paying attention to before you can get
them to come into treatment. And in Michigan, we are seeing this,
in at least three ways that I am familiar with. One is in battered
women shelters where it turns out the substance abuse people de
not know very much about how to work with those women because
they arc not seeing them yet. They are several years before they
actually show up in treatment programs. I think the ‘“Families
First” programs in Michigan decided deliberately not to exclude
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people who were addicted from that family preservation work,
which has been the case more in other states, and they are sudden-
ly faced with what do we do with all these folks, some of whom
need treatment, some of whom may not need treatment, but they
need some kind of sophisticated work around developing substance
abuse programs. And we are seeing it in the homeless shelters
where there is clearly a very high level of use and people who have
never been in a treatment program or have been in and out like a
revolving door.

There was also an innovative study some years ago in emergency
rooms where they picked up women who were coming into emer-
gency rooms either with child problems or adult problems, never
been in a treatment program at all but with very severe addictions.
Most of our treatment programs have not the foggiest idea what to
do with those folks.

Mr. Atkins. Before we leave the Medicaid issue, I think the
study that has been done in Illinois has been replicated in some
other parts of the country and that is the cost offset of treating
people with alcohol and substance abuse problems and the net sav-
ings almost immediate to the health care system for members of
the family as well as the substance abuser.

Chairman MiLLer. We cannot get any credit for that in the budg-
etary process.

Mr. Atkins. Well you would because the public aid dollar auto-
matically goes down.. Our research can show you——

Chairman MiLLER. | mean in Congress when we try to factor in
that kind of increase for treatment, you get no offset for savings
that you may realize. It is an in-house problem that we liave that
prevents this kind of approach.

Anything else?

Mr. Levin. No.

Chairman MiLLER. Congressman Holloway?

Mr. HoLLoway. Courtney, let me start out by saying we appreci-
ate you coming forward and giving your testimony. We hope your
life is totally straightened out and you are very productive as a cit-
izen in the future.

I just want to ask you one question. When you had your first two
children, of course you were an active addict, and you refused help.
Do you feel that an individual such as you—and I think you pretty
well testified to this—is better off allowing your child to go up for
adoption? If you do not feel this way, do you feel that there should
be pressure from the public to allow that child to be put up for
adoption?

Ms. CuisHoLM. Courtney is asking that you repeat the question.

M. 1loLLowAY. Well what I am asking is when a woman—and I
am speaking of you in particular since you are an excellent exam-
ple just having testified—is an active addict and chooses to contin-
ue using drugs and refuses help, in these cases, do you think adop-
tion should be encouraged? In other words, do you think in the
cases of your first two children, you should have been encouraged,
if you were not willing, to give them up for adoption?

Ms. X. Yes.

9"




76

Mr. HoLLoway. You feel your children are better off today, your
first two children, than they would have been trying to follow you
through those years of your life.

Ms. X. Yes, [ do.

Mr. HoLLoway. That is the only question I realiy have. However,
I would like to say I am very thankful for the help that you are
getting and the fact that you have a third child and you are hope-
fully able to raise that child in a good family. Thank goodness for
}hat. We appreciate you coming forward and being willing to testi-
y to us.

I guess the most outstanding or unusual testimony that I have
heard comes from Ms. Poland. In your testimony you stated that
among the four groups of women you studied. education or the
amount of health insurance did not contribute to the amount of
Frenatal care or birth weight. I wish you would expound upon that,

find that totally flabbergasting, to say the least.

Dr. PoranDp. We were surprised also, but we found that there
were no differences in education. The average years of education I
believe across the four groups was something like 11 years, four
months of education. In other words, just under high school, but
there were no differences among the four groups. And the same for
amount of insurance the women had or whether they had any in-
surance at all, the women were no different in this.

Now we do find significant differences when you take a lock at
access to prenatal care only, in that women who have less insur-
ance get less care. In many cases, however, when you look further
at this, it is not not having insurance, it is not seeking it. But we
did not find it when we took a look across the four groups.

Mr. HoLLoway. That is very, very unusual from what we hear .n
Washington today.

Mr. Atkins, of course I want to go back just a second to Medicaid.
I want to know how you all cross the line without—how were you
all able to use Medicaid, the reimbursements from it without us as
big federal boys coming in and doing it for you.

r. ATKINS. As I said, Congressman, Illinois was one of I beljeve
six states in a HCFA study that was done over five years ago
before I came to the De]partment. That study I believe is still
around and may be useful to look at. Frcm there, we approached
the Department of Public Aid in Illinois to rewrite the state plan
and to include that. The Department of Public Aid in Illinois does
reimburse for residential services, but they do not collect the reim-
bursement from the federal government, so they do not bill it out
to the feds. That is a sore point between myself and Director
Pester, but one we would like to see a solution to.

Mr. HoLLoway. On page 6 of your testimony you said the public
education plan you inodel your program after—could you give us a
little more information on that, and basically compare it with the
basic cost of your education.

Mr. Atkins. The I-PASS plan?

Mr. HoLLowAy. Yes.

Mr. Atkins. I would be glad to. Basically what we did was take
an area and saturate it with puvlic information about smoking, al-
cohol and drugs and the effect on young children, and we concen-
trated on, as I said, women 20 years of age and younger. They did a
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contro’led study and I would be glad to see that the Committee
gets a copy of that controlled study. What they found basically was
that it does have an impact and that both intensity and duration of
information delivered in an appropriate way can help change peo-
ple’s behaviors and we saw a reduction in the infant mortality
rates in that particular neighborhood. We are now taking that sud
replicating it into the high-risk infant mortality communities in II-
linois to support what we believe needs to be a comprehensive pro-
gram, ranging from prevention and education ail the way through
to the after-care and continuing support systems for this popula-
tion as well as all other populations that need specialized help.

Mr. HoLrowAy. How much did *his cost you?

Mr. Arxins. I believe we had about $200,000 into that study and
that includes the research side of it.

Mr. HoLLowAY. One other question that I would like to ask you
is that maybe the only solution on a nationwide basis, or the best
solution we have, is working with the churches to try to educate.
How did you work your program so that you were able to work
with the churches and dioceses of your state?

Mr. Atkins. We have a very strong relationship with both Catho-
lic and Lutheran and Baptist organizations and have worked with
the Jewish community as well. We find it to be a very appropriate
system to deliver prevention and education and early intervention
services, so that ministers who come in contact with people day in
and day out that have substance abuse problems or parents who
have children who are abusing, have access to refer these individ-
uals into the treatment system and we can outreach to the families
and to the homes that are identified this way.

We approached them, they were more than interested in working
with us. They, like many other community organizations, physi-
cians. teachers and other people that come in contact with people
all the time, see an awful lot of this in their lives and as a helping
group, they are anxious to find places to send them to, so they were
very receptive.

Mr. HoLLoway. I guess to me that would be very much like send-
ing a worker in from the suburb3 of Detroit into the inner cities to
solve the problems versus a church group that knows the problems
and knows the families, being able to go in and help. I guess we all
believe in a separation of church and state, but I think we are
going to have to use the churches in our country to be able to solve
some of these problems, or else I do not see a viable solutior to
them. Especially, in the rural areas; parts of this country that we
cannot reach through a hospital.

Tharik you very much, all of you, for your testimony.

Chairman MiLLer. Congressman Durbin.

Mr. DurBIN. Thank you. I only have two areas and I think we
covered most of the major points here. But it seems that when we
are talking about addicted mothers, we are talking about a woman
who has made two decisions. The first decision related to addiction,
the second decision, except in those cases whera the pregnancy was
the result of a forced crime, incest, rape or something, there is a
deciﬁion on the pert of the woman as it relates to becoming a
mother.
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I am wondering 1if you could teil me what you found, perl.aps Ms.
Chisholm, in your experience at the center there, what is the atti-
tude of the wemen that you work with about birth control, about
abortion, about alternatives to avoiding or ending pregnancy?

Ms. CaissioLm. | first have to beg the issue, the women making a
decision to beccme parents, to become impregnated, to become even
aware that the pregnancy exists. We could have a woman actively
enter our doors in her seventh, eizhth month of pregnancy and still
deny the fact that she is aboui to give birth What we have to work
very stringently toward 1s breaking through the denials, helping
the woman understand herself, helping her understand the parent-
ing issues.

The substance abuse portion of this woman’s life becomes the
precipitator of everything else that happens with her. That is the
number one mandate. It is to mask all the other things that you
mentioned, it is to mask the incest, it is t« mask the rapes, it is to
mask everything else that is Lhappening in that person’'s life that
they cannot or choose not to deal with at that particular instant
Thet is why they use drugs. it is to alleviate the stressors, it is to
forget them, it is to not to have to deal with them.

So we do not find people who are consciously aware, who a
coming throuzh our doors saying I have ke, .. victimized and that is
why I am a substance abuser.

Mr. DurBiN. If I could go back though, maybe i was not clear

Ms. CuissoLM. Sure.

Mr. Dursin. If it is not & derision as to pregnancy, there has to
be some—should be some sort of decision as to birth control Are
you suggesting that this type of addictive mind is not prepared to
even deal with that question on birth control?

Ms. CuhisHoL . I am saying yo'1 are exactly right. In the addic-
tion, that is not even a part of the decision-malking process It is
something that the women will learn as a part of treatment, but
we first have to get them there. that first step has to be taken

Mr. DursiN. And as they come out of your treatment, is that
part of their education?

Ms. CHisHoLM. It very definitely is a part of our treatment, to in-
sroduce tc them self<care, self-esteem, self-help mett '~ And that
1s understanding one’s self. To understand yourself, y. .eed to un-
derstand your body, you need te understand where you come from,
all the issues of self-esteem

Mr. DurBIN. I met one of the mothers at your center when we
visited earlier this morning and it was an interesting conversation
She talked about whet life was iike—I believe she referred to an
area Highland, that——

Ms. CristoLm. Highland Park.

Mr. DursiN [continuing]. She lived in, and the availability of
crack and how ths. sireet price of crack has gone down from $20.00
to $8.00 and hov eas' and available 1t is. And she said, “Well the
weekend is over,” in kind of a—she gave me the impression it was
kind of an anx.ous ‘“1me, Monday morning, to see how many of the
mothers had "»eer abie to live through a werkend and no. use @
substance, .rack or whatever it happens to be. And I can under-
stand that. That is a period of 48 hours maybe since you have seen
that mother.
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Ms. Cuisnorsm. Uh-huh.

Mr. DursiN. You talk about the whole nature of your process is
to disrupt the life pattern, to bring a mother and her child out of
the terrible environment, bring them into the center for a period of
months, maybe even longer, to try to get them to take a brand new
look at their life, but it all comes to an end. In Courtney’s case, it
will be in May, and then she is going to have to look to anotker life
after that.

Ms. CuisHoLM. That is right.

Mr. DursiN. What kind of preparation, what kind of training or
what kind of ex; 2rience is offered to this woman so that now since
she does not have to report in on a daily basis, she can sey “I can
do this myself,” what cern: you add to that?

Ms. CHisHoLM. There is a full introduction of—therz is a knowl-
edge base of coping skills; how to say no, and what is more impor-
tant, why one should say no. We have heard of the “Just say no”
ceinpaigns, and we know why they do .ot effectively work in a city
such as this. It is like take that nice addiction, any addiction that
Kou may think of, take the folks who may say to you, “‘Before I

ave the first cup of coffee in the morning, | am not a human
being, do not even talk to me.” Just say no to that cup of coffee.

Sometimes we have to look at the fact or the person who associ-
ates every good meal with a cigarette—do not smoke. How easy is
that? I think when we thiak of our own nice addictions—and I was
horrified when I resu a book, and I love chocolate, that was called
“Frem chocolate to heroin”. You have to understand that there is
an addictive personality. addictive pattern that has to be educated.
We do it through educatior. We teach them why. And we do not
criticize the history, what we do is say there is a history, you
cannot change that, but you have every reason to and you should
impact an your future. You do not have to stay in this, get out.

Mr. Durrin. Courtney, let me ask you about your future, where
are you headed after graduation, what is your future?

Ms. X. What is my future? Well I have set a short-term goal for
mﬁself and a long-term goal for myself. I plan on going back to
school and I would like to be a nurse. Welf)that is my long-term
goa!l, but my short-term goal is to take a few courses in substance
abuse and, you know, maintain sobriety and after, you know, my
year of being sober, help someone that needs to be helped and
wants to be helped, because it was so freely given to me.

Mr. DursIN. Good for you. I think the fact that you made it
tnrough this hearing today is an indication you are off on the right
start. Good luck.

Ms. X. Thanks.

Chairman MiLLEn. It ce .ainly indicates you have a lot of pa-
tience. [Laughter.]

Thank you very much for your test:mony and for your help. And
Beverly, if I might, let me jus. thank you very much for helping us
to arrange this hearing and I thiuk that Detroit ought to be very
proud of this hospital and of your treatment program.

Ms. CrissorM. Thank you very much.

Chairman MiLLeR. It is whot br¢ “cht us here and I think we
have learned a great deal.

Mpe. ChisHoLM. There is a very capable staff out there.
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Chairman MiLLER. I am sure of that.

Ms. CuisHoLM. Thank you.

Chairman MiLLER. None of us would be sitting at this table with-
out staff. Let me also say that I think this has been very helpful in
terms of our trying to get & more complete portrait of these women
because I think, just as sure as the san comes up, we are going to
have another drug initiative before the election. It seems to coin-
cide with election years. I think for us to really try to do our best
in terms of national policy, we need to know more about these
women. Unfortunately I think today we spend most of the time
sort of condemning the outcome and that has not been terribly
helpful in terms ol mitigation. Thank you very much, all of you for
your help.

You are excused.

It is the intent of the committee to continue straight cn through
and with that, we will hear from our second panel now if they
would come forward. Randall Todd, who is the Director of Health
Promotion and Disease Prevention for Kent County Health Depart-
ment, Grand Rapids; Joyce Scott, who is the Executive Director of
West Side Futures; Maisha Kenyatta, who is the Director of Hope,
Unity and Growth from Detroit; Lisa Potti, who is the Program Co-
ordinator, Mother and Infant Substance Addiction Network, De-
troit Health Department; Chariene Johnson, who is the President
and Chief Operating Officer of REACH, Inc., who will be accompa-
nied by the Reverend Lee A. Earl, who is the pastor of the Twelfth
Street Baptist Church and Chairman of the Board of REACH here
in Detroit.

Somehow we are going to have to fit you all in here Maybe what
we can do is take you in the order—Mr. Todd, Scott and Ms. Ken-
yatta. We may have to juggle chairs here a little bit, but we are
anxious to hear your testimony.

Vour prepared statements will be placed in the record in their
entirety. The extent to which you can summarize would be appreci-
ated so that we will have time tor questions, and aiso the extent to
which you feel the need to comment on something that you heard
here before, please feel free to do so. That is helpful to the Commit
tee.
Let me also say while we are changing panels here, for individ
uals in the audience that believe they have something they want to
contribute to the subi~ct matter and to these hearings, the record
of this hearing will be held open for a period of two weeks, so if
you have something that you want to submit, you are more than
welcome to send that to the Select Committee on Children, Youth,
and Families, House of Representatives, Washington, D.C. 20515,
and we would welcome that as part of the formal record of this
hearing.

With that, Mr Todd, we are going to start w.th you. Any other
conversations—if we could ask if yot would have your conversa-
tions outside, this room is very conducive to conversations in the
back coming right down here, so we will eavesdrop on ur conver-
sations if you do not leave the room. Go ahens, Mr Todd
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STATEMENT OF RANDALL L. TODD, BIRECTOR. HEALTH PROMO-
TION AND DISEASE PREVENTION, KENT COUNTY HEALTH DE-
PARTMENT. GRAND RAPIDS, M1

Mr Tonb. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the Com-
mittee for giving me the opportunity to speak today.

You have been hearing a lot in previous testimony about illegal
substance abuse and I would like to ask you to shift gears a little
bit and consider abuse of a substance by pregnant women which 1s
completely legal in this country. I am speaking of tobacco use by
pregnant women.

We know that tobacco used during pregnancy is an important
modifiable risk factor with low birth weight and it 15 also correlat-
ed witl. increased risk of early fetal loss. It is projected that if all
pregnant wnmen stopped smoking, the number of fetal and infant
deaths would be reduced by ten percent. It has also been estimated
that an average cost of neonatal care is $189 higher for infants
born to smokers Those are 1983 dollars. Smoking in pregnancy has
also been linked to post-patal complications and smoking doubles
the risk of sudden infant death syndrome.

Now some attention certainly needs to be paid to reducing this
type of risk And traditional smoking cessation clinics usually 1n-
volve multiple educational sessions offered over a period of weeks.
These impose some transportation and time constraints on the
pregnant population In recent years, we have seen a trend toward
some self-help programs for smoking cessation. These techniques
generally rely on a lot of written material and rely on the ability of
the individual tc read that material and their motivation to read
that material

I would like to describe briefly tc you a pilot project that we
tried in Kent County from August of 1973 until August of 1986. We
proceeded with this project through funding from the State Health
Department, which was then called the Health Education and Life-
style Project, and this was one small component of that project.
Our initial intent was to simply provide women who enter our spe-
cial supplemental food program for women, infants and children
with some additional information that they normally do not get 1n
receiving that care, about smoking in the hope that they would be
able to quit

We were fortunate to have a doctoral candidate who now works
for the General Accounting Office, his name is Jeff Meyer, who
needed a dissertation project at the timne, and so we developed a
quasi-experimental design where we were able to bring the women
in, we did a pretest interview with them, found that 42 percent of
the women entering our clinic, the pregnant women entering cur
clinic, were smokers. That compares with other estimates of smok-
ing among women of chid-bearing age of around 32 percent nation-
wide Sonie other estimates from other WIC programs in other
states have found similar percentages of smoking among WIC
moms, ‘n the neighborhood of 40 to 45 percent, depending on whera
vou ask.

It is alse a general feeling that a very small percentage of WIC
moms actually stop smoking during their pregnancy So we felt
this was an important group to intervene with.
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After identifying the smokers as they came intc our clinic, we
randomly assigned them to one of three different groups. We had a
usual care group which got the standard inforinaticn that it is not
a good idea to smoke during your pregnancy, we then had a special
information group that received some additional counseling, about
ten minutes worth, from a health educatc: and then we had a mul-
tiple component group that received the same counseling informa-
tion but had an additional ten minutes of behavior change method-
ology shared with them. They were also given a self-help manual
that they could take with them Primary behavior change tech-
niques were self-monitoring and self-contracting.

We followed these women up at their first visit to the WIC clinic
postpartum and reassessed their smoking status, asking them
about their smoking at the time of delivery and about their smc -
ing postpartum We did find that we had a slight reduction in a..
three groups, we got an 11 percent quit rate in the multiple compo-
nent group that had the 20 minute intervention with the informa
tion and the behavior change techniques.

We feel that this is unportant Ten percent may not seem like a
whole lot, but if you look at smoking cessation programs nation-
wide, 20 to 30 perceut is what you would expect to see in a chinic
that sees patients over a period of seven to eight weeks for a couple
of hours at each session. Here we had a 20 minute intervention,
which was very brief, did not interfere very much with the clinic
flow and yet achieved an 11 percent quit rate This, coupled with
the fact that we have a high rate of smokers in the WIC clinic, that
we du not have any problem with recruiting women to the WIC
clinic —in fact, most WIC clhinies run waiting lists of people trying
to get in. We see 1n our chnic in Kent County in the vicimty of
1,000 pregnant women comung through our dvors each year, 42 per-
cent of thern being expused to this intervention and 10 to 11 per-
cent of those quitting we feel is quite significant and can result in
some cost savings.

Unfortunately, with the cessation of vur grant activities, we also
had tu cease the intervention We are presently pursuing sume
other sources of money su that we can reinstate that I think it
would be ideal if it were implemented in WIC chinics as a basic
part of the WIC service, much in the same way that nutrition edu-
cation 15 a4 basic part of the WIC service We frequently ave asked
to incredse our caseload, there s usually money attached to that
request but often that money 1s barely adequate o staff su that we
can provide the basic required services

This technique has been tried elsewhere in the state with sume-
what less success and I think the differences ore irowrutive In
vther places where 1t has been tried with the WIC pepulation, the
clients have been asked to return for a separate session. That did
not work as well, it seems w be important to getting the participa
tion We had ¥1 percent of the sioking moms agree to participate
in our study. We do not feel we would have gotten that kind of par
ticipation if we had made them come back to a separate session, =
got them when they wure in the clinic

The other thing that I think 15 important 15 that our interven-
tionist was an integral part of the WIC stafl We had her work on
the staff. with that staff fur two months before we even began to do
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interventions, so she was very much a pait of that team. And in
other places where this has been tried, the WIC staff may in some
ways, knowingly or otherwise, sabotage the efforts of the interven-
tion team for emoking cessation.

So we felt that this is soraething that should be considered when
you are talking about substance abuse and :he effects on prenatal
care. Even though this is a legal substance, we feel that it should
be addressed because of its devastating effects on the moms.

Thank you.

Chairman MiLLer. Thank you.

Ms. Scott.

[Prepared statement of Randall Todd follows:]
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PRePARKD STATEMENT oF RanparL L Topp, DHSC, MPH Director, HeaLTH
ProOMOTION AND Disease PREVENTION, KENT COUNTY HEALTH DEPARTMENT, GRAND
Rarips, Ml

Mr. Chairman and members 9 the committee, thank you for giving mi the
opportuntly to speak on behalf o¢ thousands of infants who are te.ng aliersely
affected by todacco use [ understand that one of your primary fucuses has
heen on the effects ot 1liicit drug use 2mong ,.egrant women. 1 would invite
you, however, to .onsider the effects of a substance which 1s completly legal
18 tims country, whion 1s usad by more than 25 pe-cent of pregnant women ang
whirh has been scientrfically demonst-ated to have serious adverse side
etfects on the undorn fetus Ind nevnate.

Smokiny of tobacco during pregaancy s an 1opo-tant modifiable risk facter for
Tow birthwetght, 11,20 and s also worrelated with increases risk of early
fetal loss. (3,4 1t 1s projects tnat +f al! pregnant women stopped smoking,
the numoer of fetal and infant tasths 4oyl be -edgced by 10 percent. {3} An
estimate of the dverage cost o° neonatil care s $189 higher (19%) follars)
for 1nfants born *0 smokers. - Smu<iny 0 pregnancy has 1'so heev linked to
postnatal complrcations, Smoki~g 4oubles the risk o¢ Sudien infart Deatn
Syndrome [SI1DS).

Clearly, attention needs %o b2 g'ven t3 this prublem and methods need to te
developed that wi'l help oregnant wemen guit Snoxing or 3 least reduce their
consumption of tobacco during their przgnancy. Tradilional $moking cessation
programs generally utilize mulliple educational sessions often spread gver ¢
time frame of severa) weeks. Such programs often impose time ard
transportation barriers to the pregrant population, Recently, there Mas been
a srgnrficant trend toward the use of self-help matervals for smoring
cessation wnich can be atilized v ar 'nd vidua! without the need for
attendance at formal zlinmic sess ons
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These techatqQues must rely heavily on the ability and motivation of tne
tndividual to read the self-help literature.

I would l1ke to share with you an approach to overcoming these barriers which
was utilized on a p1lot basis in the Kent County Health Department WIC Climic,

The Kent County WIC Clinic currently maintains an average monthly caseload of
Just over 6,000 clients. Me are presently 1n the midst of expanding to serve
an average montly caseload of 8,000, At this level we wouli anticipate
approximately 4,000 pregnant women would utilize the WIC clinic over a 12
month period. Approximately 42 percent of pregnant women utr1121ng KTHS's WiL
Program are curreat smokers., This compares with an est mated 32 percent of
all women of child-dearing age who snoke.

Ouring our pilot, 81 percent of the smokers 1dentsfied agreed 0
participate. Participants were randomly assigned to one of twree groups.
The ysual care UC’ group received printed 1nformation about the risks ot
smoking during pregnancy and completed the clinic 1n the traditional manner,

The multiple component (MC) group recelved a 20 ninute ona-to-one counsetine
sesston which 1ncluded both risk vnformation and behavior whange components,
The risk information component eaployed the Because I Love My 3abv materials

- developed by the American Lung Association, ~These materials included a “tiip
chart” used by the health agucator in presenting the information and a printe!
brochure given to clients to take home,

The bdehavior change compenent of the MC tatervention employed 2 self-heip
manual adapted from Windsor, et al (5), and from the American Lung
Association’s Freedom From Smoking program  Benavioral corcracting and sel‘-
monitoring were the primery strategies., Ar indrvidual behavioral contract was
developed dering the session which specified a quit date and sele:tion of some
signt ‘ycant other as a co-signer, Self-monitoring 1nclide! charts of
recording daily smoxing behavior, and the development 0* an +nd'yriuilsces
plan of action for breaking recorded behavioral chaias

The risk information {RIY 'nterventi0on was . face-to-face sass in 5¢ S0t 10
mingtes duratron, The health efL...or use! the same "*11p charl' as the ¥C
group and provided the factual orochures, et 114 not present hehiyior change
counseling, or fur1ish the se'‘-help manual,

0f the three groups, those c'13nts receiving i ML intervinli)n 3ch,evpd Lhe
best results, Tne MC group haf a quit rate o I percent

Implementation of the MC met!oddlogy 1s 4 routine part o€ Wl care ‘or all
pregnant smokers wouii requi e the addition 0¢ professional sra€f at 3 cos- ue
approximately $19,000. w5 15 a relatively sm2ll amount of noney when
~rmoarad €0 Gur seere’t Tounty W17t adger of ag -l spat., 57895000,
Jnfortunately, increases 1n A17 funding are always attached ty requirement,
for ‘ncrease 1n caseload thus NWING 1T 11055 hTe W 401 even g pay t-tine
staff resource to adiress tmis wmportant area. _ocallv, we ire 1M regy
contributing more than $136.000 o the WIT dbudjet just to5 nert the hasts
requirements.
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1 aouid also share with vou the fact that s'miliar approaches have been tried
1a other local Wil programs 1n Michigan with less promising resuits. |
believe 1t is 1mpur ant to understand some ¢f the dirferences which led to
netter results 1n Kent County, First, our program delivered its intervention
during the regular ¢ vaic visit. We would not have had an 8] percent
participation rate 1f we had asked smoking WIC mothers to return for a
senarate session. Secondly, we utilized our own Staff to deliver tne
intervention, A 1L ¢''nic 1s an extremely busy aad often confusing place,
In order for smokrag 1aterventions ¢y be truely integrated into the Wig
program, 1t 'S essent'al that the enlire cl'nic staff ynderstend and be
commytted to the concept,

In summary, we have seen that smoch.ng rates among pregnant A1° ciirets excaeds
the average rate of the poputation. There 1s no recruitment prob'em to get
clients 1nto the WIS program, In fict, we Generdlly have a waiting V:ist,

Once 1o the WIC program a large percentage of smoxers will agree to
participate tn a smo¥iay intervention € offere! and f 1! does not reguire an
additronal trip to the chimic, 8rief saoring intervention, (20 avnates vr
less' zan be integrated into the W17 clindc flow with a minimal Ayt criticy)
aagdition to orofessional staffing lavels, Such brief 1aterventiony can ha
demonstrated to produce Gu't rates ta e«cess of 1D percent

The £1C progran shoul? be expanded to 1n-lude smokiny 'nterventions 3110ng with
the nutrition education and provis.un of suppiementsl food thet hava proven Lo
effeczt ve over the tast 10 -15 vears. T“he addi®iona’ cost 0f these
interventions shoult be recognized with appropriate adjustments to the laal
sta*fing grants. In Yent Jounty we Mave N3f o 1alerrupt our Provision o
thig needet service wnile we pursue otrer fumding mecagnisas

Tmanx vou FOF vour atftentron and cons Ieratior,

“
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STATEMENT OF JOYCE SCOTT, EAECUTIVE DIRECTOR, WEST
SIDE FUTURE, CHICAGO. 1L

Ms. Scorr Thank you. My name is Joyce Scott and I am the Di-
rector of West Side Future, which is one of the “Families with a
FA‘ult{ure" programs that was previously mentioned by Director

tkins.

We are a community-based and state-funded infant mortality re-
duction program We originally received our fundirg in 1986. The
overall purpose of the program is basically to attempt to lower the
infant death rate in our particular community area, as a part of
Illinois’ statewide initiative to deal with this particular problem.

We have a wide range of services that we are responsible for
either providing directly or linking to other service providers. We
conduct outreack: and identification within our service community.
We refer clients and link them to other service providers. We pro-
vide case management and also basic concrete services, infant
clothes, formula, cribs, that kind of thing.

One of the things that we began to discover when we went out
with a very broad issue of lowering the infant death rate, when we
got into our community—in this community, the population is very
varied and diverse. We have 45 percent of our community area,
which is the near west side of Chicago, that lives in public housing.
We have three CHA or Chicago Housing Authority developments
that are situated within our community. We have large numbers of
institutions but we also have a very upscale housing segment and
populations that we have to contend with where we have homes
that may run as much as $259,000~$275,000 per unit.

One of the things that we immediately noticed from the incep-
tion of the program was that there was a previously unacknow-
ledged problem with drug use. We were finding anywhere from 30
to 50 percent of our population that were either known or suspect
ed drug and or alcohol abusers. Many of them were suspected, we
were idertifying them because they were eight, or nine months
behind in their rent, they were constantly in our program sites
seeking emergency food, emergency formula. One week after get-
ting the WIC stamps, they would come in needing emergency for-
mula for the baby and supposedly the baby would have used 31
cans of formula in seven days. So it was those kinds of things
where we constantly had clients in that would make us begin to
delve closer in terms of what the problem was.

Unfortunately, West Side Future was not alone in this realiza-
tion. There are ten other networks within the city, 15 total within
the state, and the same scenario was surfacing froin all of those
particular networks, ie., that there 1s 4« major drug problem, and
worse than that, there is a very real lack of treatment services .n
particular for pregnant women.

We became very adept at negotiating with physicians on getting
drug treatment for women. Unfortunately at that time, the issue
was you could get a woman admitted as an in-patient to a hospital
for treatment only if there was a prob’em with the pregnancy. You
could not go in with drugs or alcohol being the major issue So we
became adept at negotiating with service providers in terms of ac
quiring those services.
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The other problem, along with lack of treatment, was the fact
that we found we really needed to begin to change our focus. When
we thought about what the needs were of the women, we had to
look at family centered approaches, a lot of what you have heard
here today. Our population is very young—our client stats indicat
that 90 percent of the women we serve, and we currently maintain
about 1200 open cases per year, 90 percent are 25 years and under.

What we found with many of these young women is that their
initial introduction to drugs or alcohcl was either through a hus-
band or boyfriend If they were not the precipitator, then generally
they also had a drug or alcohol problem themselves. So if we went
into that family seeking to acquire treatment just for the woman,
we were guaranteed to be unsuccessful because haif of that couple
would not get services.

The other :ssue too was a l.. 'k of supportive services, i.e.. child-
care. In the rare instances we could get in-patient treatment,
women could not utilize it because child-care could not be arranged
or they had to be prematurely terminated because child-care plans
fell through. We also found that to be a problem with out-patient
services. As I stated, we have a very young population, many of
them have several preschool children. So even when you talk about
out-patient programs, and you are talking three, four, five hours
per day, child care becomes a major and necessary need in terms of
women accessing those particular services.

That is just a minor list of the type of supportive services that
need to be focused on and coordinated when we are talking drug
and alcohol treatment for women.

We are pleased though, as Director Atkins indicated, that the ad-
ministrators in Iliineis, the Department of Public Health, Alcuhol-
ism and Substance Abuse and the Department of Children and
Family Services did listen to the service providers and we have re-
cently received funds for the “Drug-Free Families with a Future'
initiative We have received funding to institute in each of the 19
communities in Chicago very specialized case management umts
whose primary focus will be women who are pregnant or parent-
ing, who hae drug and alcohol problems or who are HIV positive.
They will remain in the program until they are drug or alcohoi
free. It is not related to the age of the infant, which 1s the case
with our core population which we have to terminate once the
infant reaches one year of age

Another piece that we are very pleased with is that very soon,
hopefully, the Department of Public Health will be authoriziag the
salary for a full time case manager at the Cook County Jail. Basi-
cally what has surfaced is that Cook County currently processes
about seven to eight thousand women per year. Of that population,
anywhere from four to five thousand are pregnant during any
given year, and that is those that are clearly pregnant. If you
tested for pregnancy, you would probably find the populatiun
would increase.

Right now the difficulty is, although they receive prenatal care
in the hospital and most of them are in because of drug or drug
related charges, once they are released, they are lost to the system
for the most part There is no way of tracking them. The proposed
case manager'’s exclusive purpose will be to identifv them and hink

Q
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them back at the local level to West Side Future ard its counter
parts, to the specialized case management programs. And when
they are not within one of our areas, because unfortunately we do
not have comparable programs across the city, they wii' minimally
be linked to medical care for prenatal services and to drog or alco-
hol treatment programs.

Basically, in particular at the local level, we have realized that
in order to be in any way successful, we have tc look at a very com-
prehensive and coordinated service delivery system. It takes time,
it takes energy and it is difficult, but it is not impossible. Within
our network we have wntten linkages with major heaith care pro-
viders, with small social service agencies, wiih schools, with
churches and a variety of other institutions, and we clearly feel at
the local level and also the administrative staff in Illinois, that this
is one means of attempting to provide the kind of services that are
needed by this population.

Mr. LEVIN. Who is next? Maisha Kenyatta i1s next on the list

[Prepared statement of Joyce Scott {ollows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF Joycr Scort, DIRECTOR, WEST Sipe Future YMCA oF
MEeTROPOLITAN CHICAGO, CHICAGO, IL

It 48 a pleasure to speak with you this morning on the 1ssue of
treatment vptions for substance abusing pregnant and patenting
wemen., My comments are derived from my experience as th
Birector of West Side Future, a division of the YMCA of
Metropolitan Chicago, and fourteen yeais as a professionally
trained Social Worker in community; and i1nstitutionally based
profrans .

Weat Side Future 1s one of fifteen Infant Mortality Reduction
Networks in the state of Illinois. he initiated seivices in June
of 1986, This program, as 18 true with the others, i3 community
and directed through the efforts of a variety of local sirvice
providers. We have three program sites that ate based within the
three public housing developments in our community. From the
beginning, 1n our efforts to address the high infant death rate
in our area, 1t became increasingly clear that an unacknowledged
factor was operating. That was the hign incidence of diug and
rlcohol use by the women we were attemping to scrve. This was
also surfacing within the other Networks in the state.

As West Side Fulure communicated 1ts concerna to the Chicngo
Department of Health, the lead agency, and the lil,no1s
Department of Public Health, the primary funder, we also roised
the i1scue to the dearth of treatment programs directed townrds
pregnant, 1in particular, and parenting women. Treatment
programs, for the mosit part, werc unequipped to serve this
population. There were the medical i1ssues tmvolved in providing
drug or alcohol treatment to a woman who 1s pregnant and the
nultitude of supportive services that are reeded to insure
successful treatment.
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As we worked with these families, severanl needs aurfaced an
addition to the lack of treatment scervaices. One was tho¢ we must
serve the “"family” and not wimply the ideatified female. In many
instances, the jyoung women were anlroduced to diug ot nli ohol by
their partner. When that was not the «auxe, often the partuer was
also an alcohol or drug abuacy. Therefure, we would be assured
limited success 1f we concentrated on “oae-half” of the couple.
Chill care also surfaced as a magor nced. When we were able to
arrange i1npatient treatment, 10 wax frequent Iy not utilized or
prematurely interrupted becnuse of the Tnek of ¢hald cnre. Clald
care is also a concorn with out-patient Lrentment.  Many of fhese
women are young nmd hnve severnl pre-se hont! (i bdiens thereforre,
child care was necessary to attendance nt out-patieat programs
These are simply some cxamples and does not include othe:r nceds,
such as, short and long-tern housing.

I am pleased to report that Illinels administ ators have
reaponded to the concerns aurfncing out ot the locatl
communities. All of the netrarks werte tecontly fundea to develop
specialized Case Management units o serve pregnant

and parenting women who are drug and alvuhol "abusers’ and  ouve
vho sre HiV positive. In concert with this funding, the
pepartment of Alcohol an Substance Abuse hns funded 1n patient
and out-patient treatment progiams that enclusively serve
pregnant and parenting females. The Department of Chaldren and
Family Services 1s also vorking collaboratively wath Publices
Health and DASA. In additian, they have committed child care
dollars for the eapress use of womcn sdentafaed through thas
program.

Our intent 1s to provide services that protect the 1nfant nt the
anme time that we assist the mother and stirenghten and support
the family. The progiam has lLeen d gigued an thys manner to
avorld n more punmitive state s that i imately diaves thouwe women
and their families futrther “underyound Ax o ocontinnntion of
this directive et supportive proginmiiing, plans e cutentby an
progress to fund n complimentaty compolient at the Cook County
Jaxrl.
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The Department of Public Heulth e planniug te fund & fuli-time
Case Manoger who will be housco at the Joil. lnmote statistics
show four hundred preghant womih per M6 ory processcd The
majority of these women zie 1 Lecanuse of diug o drug-reloted
charges. This figure represents those who cun be rend.ly
icdentified as pregnant. The population might Jucreusc i f
pregnoncy testing wes done, Cuirently, a wechkly prenatal c<linic
ia operated. Therc 1s no means, at the prescnt time, of
following these women into theis local communitics 1O insurc the
continued provision of medical and drug o: anlcohol treatument,
The plauned Case Mansger will provide tlas 1inhk. He/She w1l
refer and facilitate the imoliement of the women ‘ith the newly
funded Case Management units. In aveas where nounit does not
exist, o referral will be inttiated to & city Health focilisy ana
a substance abuse trestmcuat prov:dic: .

The preceding synops:s of services 1s an andier ton of ow
committment Lo programs thut have o trcasment/sup, st focus
zuther than that of punishreni. 1 hope the. this Body enpresses
its support of programs that will "asstst" these women with their
problem of drug or alcohiol use tather than esascerbate the
problems through incarceration and/or dismantiing of their families.

31-419 0 - 90 - 4
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STATEMENT OF MAISHA KENYATTA, DIRECTOR, HOPE, UNITY
AND GROWTH, INC., DETROIT, MI

Ms. KenvaTra. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I am
Maisha Kenyatta, and I am Director of HUG—Hope, Unity and
Growth, Inc.—here in Detroit. HUG is a residential substance
abuse facility {or women and their young children. We are located
on the east side of Detroit in the heart of what is known as a drug-
infested community. Cur location allows addicts to have easy acces-
sibility to treatment. Women seeking help can find the help they
need in a familiar, yet protective, environment.

HUG opened in September of 1987 as a domiciliary facility for
Eleonore Hutzel Recovery Center. We recognized the need for
women to be able to take their children into residential treatment
while they work on their recovery. Within a year, HUG expanded
and became licensed by our Office of Substance Abuse Services as a
substance abuse program for women and their young children. This
expansion was due to an overwhelming request from female addicts
to receive treatment at HUG, an ongoing waiting list at Eleonore
Hutzel Recovery Center and the growing need in Detrvit for more
substance abuse programs for women.

Our residents are predominately black with limited income and
resources. They are often unaware of th. services available to them
and how to receive those services. Therefore, an important part of
our program is to promote independence and acquire networking
skills. Through self-referrals to community programs, residents
must arrange transportation for themselves and their children to
all appointments. Thereby, they develop a working knowledge of
services available to them.

Through a holistic treatment methodology, we promote balance
in their lifestyles. Residents learn to avail themselves of the com-
munity. While in HUG, they may also participate in outside com-
munity programs. The residents are given passes to experience life
outside of HUG's protective environment. The passes are a tool to
enhance their coping skills. Re-entry into the community is done in
stages which assists each person in realizing her strengths and
weaknesses.

HUG provides a full range of therapeutic services to promote a
drug-free lifestyle. These services include individual, family and
group therapy, didactics and weekly support groups such as Nar-
cotics Anonymous, Alcoholics Anonymous and Families Anony-
mous, implemented by trained professional and para-protessional
staff. To augment these services, we have created three unique pro-
grams:

The Buddy Program. Residents with at least 30 days of sobriety
volunteer, with therapist approval, to help newcomers adjust to the
program. A Buddy becomes a mentor in assisting newcomers in un-
derstanding the program structure.

Community Qutreach. Upon completion of the program, resi-
dents voluntarily speak in commu.ity programs about chemical de-
pendency. They share their journey, fights and accomplishments as
they continue to recover. The community outreach premise is to
give back what you have gotten.

{1
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Child Care Program. This is a program within HUG licensed by
the Department of Social Services. Children participate in the pro-
gram while moms engage in recovery activities. Parent skills class-
es are offered as a therapeutic component.

Through a grassroots approach, three social workers born and
reared in Detroit began to provide substance abuse treatment,
which was the origin of HUG. We began to work closely with
people living in the community :n identifying and addressing prob-
lems. Today, we have the support of more than a dozen community
residents who volunteer their services. These include iwo physi-
cians, a registered nurse-practitioner, a spiritual counselor, a psy-
chologist, and educators, among others. They work with the resi-
dents on building every day living skills such as budgeting money,
planning social outlets for moms and children, obtaining clothing
donations, establishing households, et cetera. Families of residents
are also encouraged to participate by joining this group or through
Families Anonymous meetings.

A habit of hez thy living is learned in a family-type environ-
ment. We emphasize the concept that HUG is a place to help ad-
dicts to help themselves recover. This is something no government
regulation or requirement can ever hope to match. Our motto is,
“The program works if you work it.” In keeping with that, we be-
lieve each person is responsible for her own recovery. That is why
we encourage them to participate in the total program.

Often, women come into the program with feelings of hopeless-
ness. But as they hear the horror stories of other women and ob-
serve their growth, they begin to move toward an acceptance of the
fact that there is hope for them to recover and recognize that in
every moment of their lives, they can learn. For example, through
their active addiction, they learned that drugs will only leave to
death, destruction or insanity. Through their recovery process at
HUG, they learn how to lead healthy lives.

Each resident contributes physically, spiritually and financially
to the program. This promotes self-determination and responsibil-
ity. Residents learn that there are no free rides in life. They also
learn to accept responsibility for themselves and their children. Jn
our program, residents are involved in every aspect, which includes
domestic organization and assisting with administrative decisions.
This, we feel, enhances self-esteem and builds confidence as they
make decisions with the staff regarding important aspects of the
program.

We are proud of our program because it works for us in our com-
munity. HUG is a family-centered program with an emphasis on
individual responsibility. Without the help of local people, who
know the community and understand its needs, we could not hope
to do as much as we are doing.

Of course, we welcome the interest and support of government in
our program. But HUG and other local programs like it in neigh-
borhoods across the country must have the freedom to meet com-
munity needs based on the community’s situation. When the gov-
ernment imposes restrictions and requirements from above, those
of us below cannot do our jobs effectively. We instead beco:ne too
busy trying to please the government instead of helping who need
it. So I would urge you, the Congress, to recognize that flexibility is

é{'il
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very important to us. In your urge to help us, please do rot make
the mistake of handcuffing us with rules, formulas and policies
that sound good in Washington, D.C., but make no sense for reigh-
borhoods like mine ir. Detroit, Michigan.

It is an honor to appear before you to tell you about HUG.
Thank you.

Chairman MiLLER. Thank you. Ms. Potti.

[Prepared statement of Muisha Kenyatta follows:)
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GrowTH, Inc., DETROIT, MI

Mr. chairman and members of the Comnittee:

1 am Maisha Kenyatta. I am director of RUG - - Hope, Unmty
and Growth, Inc. - - here in Dotroit. HUG is a residentjal
substance abuse facility for women and their young children. We
are located on the east side of Detroit in the heart of what is
known as a drug-infested community. Cur location allows addicts
to have easy accessibility to treatment. wWomen seeking help <an

find the help they need in a familiar yet protective environment.

HUG opened in September 1987 as a domiciliary facility for
Eleonore Hutzel Recovery Center (EHRC). We cecognized the need
for women to be able to take their children into residential
treatment while they work on their recovery. Within a year, HUG
expanded and became licensed by our Otfice of Sulstance Abuse
Services (OSAS) as a substance abuse program for women and their
younq children. This expansion was due to:

1. An overvhelming request from female addicts to receive

treatrent at UG,

2. an ongoing waiting list at EHRC,

3. the growing need in Detroit for more substance abuse

treatment programs for women.

Our residents are predominately Black with limited income
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and resources. They are often unaware ot the services available
to then and how to receive thuse services. Therefore, an
1mportant part of our program is to promote independence and
acquire networking skills. Through self-referrals to community
programs, residents must arrange transportation for themselves
and their children to all appointments. Thereby, they develop a

working knowledge of services available to them.

Through a wholistic treatment methodology, we promote
balance in their lifestyles. Residents learn to avail themselves
of the comnunity. wWhile in HUG, they may also participate in
outside community programs. The residents are given passes to
experience life outside of HIUG's protective environment. The
passes are a tool to enhance their coping g¢kills. Re-entry into
the community is done in stages which assist each person in

realizing her strengths and weaknesses.

HUG provides a full range of therapeutic services to promote
a drug-free lifestyle. These services include individual, family
and group therapv, didactics, and weekly support groups, such as
Narcotics Anonymous, Alcoholice Anonymous, and Families
Anonymous, implemented by trained professional and para-

professional staff. To augment these services, we have created

three unique prograns:

o The Buddy Program: residents with at least 30 days of
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sobriety volunteer, with therapist approval, to help
newcomers adjust to the program. A Buddy becomes a
mentor in assisting newcomers in understanding the
program structure.

Community Outreach: Upon completion of the pPrograu,
residents voluntarily speak in community programs about
chemical dependency. They share their journey, fights
and accomplishments as they continue to recover, The
community outreach preaise is to give back what you
have gotten.

chiid care program: This is a program within HUG
licensed by the Department of Social Services. Children
participate in the program while moms engage in
recovery activities. Parent-skills classes are offered

as a therapeutic component.

Through a grass-roots approach, 3 social workers born and
reared in Detroit began to provide substance abuse trea aent,
which was the origin of HUG, Ye began te sork closely with the
people living in the community in identifying and addressing
problens, Today, we have the support of more than a dozen
cormunity residents who volunteer their services. These include 2
physicians, a registered nurse-practitioner, a spiritual
counselor, a psycholegist, and educators, among others. They work
with the residents on building everyday living skills, such as

budgetirg money, planning ~ocial outlets for mons and children,

Preni
[on
PN




100 .

obtaining clothing donations, establishing households, etc.
Families of residents are also encouraged to participate by

joining this group or through Fami'ies Anonymous meetings.

A habit of healthy living is learned in a family-type
environment. We emphasize the concept that HUG is a place to help
addicts to help themselves recover. This is something no
government regulation or requirement can ever hope to match. Our
motto is, “The progr im works if you work it,” In keeping with
that, we believe each person is responsible for her own recovery.
That 18 why we encourage them to participate in the total

progran.

Often, women come int, our program with feelings of
hopelessness. But as they hear the "horror stories" of other
women and observe their growth, they begin to move toward an
acceptance of the fact that there is hope for them to recover and
recognize that in every moment ot their lives, they ca learn.
For example, through their active addiction they learned that
drugs will only lead to death, destruction or insanity. Through
their recovery process at HUG, they learn how to lead healthy

lives.

Fach resident contributes physically, spiritually, and

financially to the program. This promotes self-determination and

responsibility. Residents learn that there are no “free rides" in
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life. They also learn to accept responsibility for themselves and
their children. In our program, residents are involved in every
aspect, which includes domestic organization and assisting with
administrative decisions. This, we feel, enhances self-esteen and

builds confidence as they make decisions with the staff regarding

important aspects of tbhe program.

We are proud of our program because it works for us in our
community. HUG is family-centered with an emphasis on individual
responsibility. Without the help of local people, who know the
community and understand its needs, we could not hope to do as

much as we are doing.

of n~urse, welcome the interest and support of the
government in our program. But HUG and other local programs like
1t in neighborhoods across the country must have the freedom to
meet community needs based on the community's situation. When the
government lmposes restrictions and requirements from above,
those of us below cannot do our jobs effectively. We instead
become too busy trying to please the government instead of
helping people who need it. So I would urge the Congress to
recognize that flexibility is very important to us. In your urge
to help us, please do not make the mistake of handcuffing us with
rules, formulas and policies that sound good in Washington, D.C.,

but make no sense for neighborhoods like mine in Detroit, Mich.

It 1s an honor to appear before you to tell you about HUG,
and I thank you for listening. I will be glad to anfwer any

questions you may have.




102

STATEMENT OF LISA POTTI, MSW, PROGRAM COORDINATOR,
MOTHER AND INFANT SUBSTANCE ADDICTION NETWORK,
DETROIT HEALTH DEPARTMENT, DETROIT, MI

Ms. PorT1. I never thought we would get here.

My name is Lisa Potti, I *would like to tnank you all for asking
me to be here today.

I am the Program Coordinator for the Mother and Infant Sub-
stance Addiction Network or MISAN, and I have been involved
with the Detroit Health Department in various special infant mor-
tality reduction programs which include the MICH-Care Program,
which is a Medicaid enrollment for pregnant women, and the Pre-
natal Advocacy Project geared towards identifying hard to reach
prenatals not receiving prenatal care.

The problem in the City of Detroit for pregnant, substance abus-
ing women is not only a lack of available drug treatment facilities
but also a lack of coordination between drug treatment, prenatal
care, and health and human services. The Detroit Health Depart-
ment’s Mother and Infant Substance Addiction Network is a new
federally funded Office of Substance Abuse Prevention, CSAP,
Demonstration Project, designed to provide coordinated maternal
and infant care with substance abuse treatment in the City of De-
troit for 250 substance abusing pregnant women. The coordination
of these two disciplines of service will be accomplished through a
case management system focusing on providers in the public and
private sectors. The goal to coordinate existing services is a way of
providing comprehensive services at less cost.

The uniqueness of the MISAN project is the non-medical support
services provided to women in the community through various
public health programs that currently exist. The Mother and
Infant Substance Abuse Addiction Network project does not pro-
vide substance abuse treatment, but instead supports the women’s
involvement in drug treatment with the Eleonore Hutzel Recovery
Center. The prenatal support services that are available include:
our paraprofessional outreach program which utilizes specially
trained indigenous workers from the community who then provide
support services to pregnant women and their infants up to age
one; maternal support services utilizing a multidisciplinary team of
professionals which include a social worker, public health nurse and
a nutritionist that provide comprehensive services to Medicaid eligi-
ble pregnant wome- and infants, public health nursing services
which provide prof sional nursing services to clients and their
families in their homes and the communitv, and children’s special
health care services providing a community based approach to
identifying the needs of the chronically ill child, handicapped chil-
dren and their families.

In addition to these comprehensive maternal child health pro-
grams, all clients have access to the array of public health services
available, which include, but are not limited to our family primary
care health clinics, our MICH-Care program, healthy baby van for
transportatios, weil baby care, the AIDS project, family planning,
laboratory services, lead poisoning, et cetera.
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The critical difference this program can make is that it offers
current programs a better opportunity to interface and to provide
?ervices to women and infants who have a compiex array of prob-
ems,

Infant mortality is a social problem with health consequences.
These problems include substance abuse, poor nutrition, poverty
and access to prenatal care, and they all need to be addressed to-
gether. The commitment to universal access to care requires exist-
ing programs to expand as well as the creation of new programs.
Justifiably, there is widespread concern among health care provid-
ers, policy makers and clients alike, that substance abuse during
and after pregnancy is contributing to the high rate of infant mor-
tality in Detroit. In 1977, the rate of live births per 1,000 to drug
using mothers was 11 9 and in 1988, that same rate almost tripled
to a high of 30.6 per 1,000 live births.

In an effort to }::alcf reduce the high death rate in the City of De-
troit, there is a need to identify the substance abusing population,
coordinate and provide maternal and infant care services, increase
education efforts of child-bearing females as to the negative effects
of substance abuse during pregnancy, and also to target education
efforts. The MISAN project intends to meet all of these objectives.
As we begin our MFSAN project, we are also seeking additional
support from the Office of Substance Abuse Prevention to expand
the project, which would include enrolling 100 substauce abusing

regnant adolescents in drug treatment at Riverview Hospital.

urrently, no drug treatment facilities exist for substance abusing
pregnant adolescents in the city. Secondly, we would like to enroll
an additional 100 substance abusing pregnant women in Samaritan
Health Center for their chemical dependency treatment, thus
making an additional 100 chemical dependency treatment positions
available for women in the city.

MISAN’s final effort in expanding treatment options is working
with the private and public substance abuse treatment facilities.
These facilities currently servicing women need to continue to pro-
vide drug treatment services to wemen who become pregnant while
enrolled in theirrgrogram as well as potentially accepting new sub-
stance abusers. The MISAN projsct hopes to support the pregnancy
concerns of these women and will tacilitate their prenatsal care ap-
pointments. It is the project’s intent that by providing prenatal
support services as required, that drug treatment programs will
feel more comfortable in maintaining and/or providing drug treat-
ment for these women.

The demand for prenatal care and chemical dependency treat-
ment in Detroit is great. Waiting times to access prenatal care for
the month of April, 1990 reflects one to ten week waits for an ini-
tial prenatal care appointment. Averaging 4.2 weeks, this initial
prenatal appointment oftentimes does not include a physician or
nurse-midwife examination. This examination is scheduled approxi-
mately within two weeks after that initial appointment. Total wait-
ing time, therefore, from a telephone call to seeing a thsician can
be three to 13 weeks. Hutzel Hospital’s High Risﬁ Clinic averages
seven to eight weeks for a prenatal appointment. These high-risk
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appointments are for substance abusing women, women with seri-
ous medical complications and for women who have waited to re
ceive prenatal care until during or after their seventh month of
pregnancy. These women cannot afford to wait seven ¢ ~ight
week~ for care. A substance abusing woman who seeks prenatal
care during her seventh month may not actually have a physician
appointment until after her baby has been born.

The Mother and Infant Substance Addiction Network will make
a difference. The project will make a personal contact with a
woman sceking services, provide what is nceded, continue to sup-
port her emoticnally and to facilitate the likelihood that she will
indeed become enrolled in prenatal care and substance abuse treat-
ment. These same options are available in other communities. We
feel confident that this model offers immediate solutions for women
in need of services as we speak. A woman has only one chance to
grow her baby and we need to provide services during this window
of opportunity. Communities need to support and link what re-
sources are currently available while advocating for the expansion
of new programs,

I thank you.

Chairman MiLLer. Thank you. Ms. Johnson.

[Prepared statement of Lisa Potti follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF Lisa A Porti, MSW, PaoGrAM COORDINATOR, Mort.JuER
AND INraANT SuBsTANCE ADDICTION NETWORK (MISAN), DETROIT HearLtn Derarm
MENT, DetROrT, MI

I would like to thank you for the opportunity to testify before this committee

| am the Program Coordinator for the Mother and Infant Substance Addiction
Network (MISAN) and have been involved with Detroit Health Department In
various specia. infant mortality reduction programs including the MICH-Care
Program, which 1s Medicaid enroliment for pregnant women, and the Prenatal
Advocacy Project geared towards identifying hard to reach prenatals not receiving
prenatal care

The probiem in the City of Detroit for pregnant substance abusing women 15 not
only a lack of avallable drug treatment facilities but also a lack of coordination
between drug treatment, prenatal care, and health & human services. The Detroit
Health Department's Mother ard Infant Substance Addiction Network (MISAN) 1s a
new federally funded Office of Substance Abu.e Prevention (OSAP) Demonstration
Project desigr.ied to provide coordinated materna! and infant care with substance
abuse treatmant i the City of Detrost for 250 substance abusing pregnant women
The coordination of these two disciplines of service will be accomplished through a
case management system focusing on prowiders in the public and pnivate sectors
The goal to coordinate existing servic”s 1S a way of providing comprehensive services
atless cost.

The uniqueness of the N 'SAN project is the non-medical support services provided to
women 1n the community through vanious public health programs that currently
exist The Mother ang Infant Substance Abuse Addict:on Network (MISAN) project
does not provide substance abuse treatment but instead supports the women's
mvolvement in drug treatment with the Elenore Hutzel Recovery Center The
prenatal support services that are available include

Paraprofessional Outreach Program - which utihizes specially trained
|na|genous workers from the community who provide support services to
pregnant wumen and their infants up to age one

Maternal Support Services - utiizing a multidisaplinary team of
professionals including a Social Worker, Pubhc Health Nurse, ard
Nutritionist that provide comprehensive services to Medicaid ehgible
pregnant women and infants

Public Health Nursing Services - that prowide professional nursing services
to clients and famifies in their homes and the Zommunity
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Children Special Health Care Services - providing a community-base
am)roac tor identifying the needs of chronically it and handicapped
chi

dren and their families.

In addi*ion to these comprehensive maternat thild health ﬁrograms, all chents will
have access to the array of public health servi.zs available which :nclude

Family Primary Care Health Clinics

MICH-Care, Medicaid encoliments for prenatal/delivery care
Health Baby Van - Transportation Project

Well Baby Care

AIDS Project

Family Planning

Laboratory Services

Lead Poisoning, et,

The cntical difference this progrem can make is to offer current programs a better
opportunity to interface and to provide services to womer -1d nfants with a
complex array of problems.

Infant mortality is a socia! problem with health consequences. These problems
include substance abuse, poor nutrition, poverty, and access to prenatal care all need
to be addressed together. The commitment to universal access o care re?uires
existing programs to expand as well as the creation of new programs. Justifiably,
there is widespread concern among health care providers, policy makers, and clients
alike, that substance abuse dunng and after Pregnancy is contributing to the high
rate of infant mortality in Detroit. In 1977, the rate of live births per 1,000 to dru

using mothers was 11.9 and in 1988, the same rate 2!most tripled to a high of 30.
per 1,000 live births.

In an effort to help reduce the high death rate in the City of Detroit, there 1s a neeq
to identify the substance abusing population, coordmate and provide maternal and
infant care services, increase educauon efforts of childbearing females as to the
negative effects of substance use during pregnancr, and target prevention
education efforts  The MISAN project intends to meet all of these o jectives As we
begin our new MISAN project, we are also seeking additional support from the
Office of Substance Abuse Prevention to expand the MISAN Project by.

1. Enrolling 100 substanie abusing pregnant adolescents in drug
treatment at Riverview Hospiial urrentlr‘, no program exist for
substance abusing pregnant ado/escentsin t e City of Detroit

2 Enrolling 100 substance abusing pregnant women tn Samaritan
Heaith Lenter for chemical dependency treatment, thus, making
available an additional 100 chemical dependency treatment positions
for women.

MISAN's final effort in expanding treatment options 1s working with private and
publicsubstante abuse treatment facihittes These facthities, currently serving women,
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need 1o continue to provide drug tidatment services to wemen whec become
pregnant while enrolled «n thewr progra,~ as well as potentially accepting new
pregnant substance abusers The MISAN p oject hopes to support the pregnancy
concerns of these women and will facilitate “renatal zare appomtments 1tis the
project’s intent that by providing pre~atal su,pport services, & required, that drug
treatment programs will feel more comfortable in maintaming andjor providing
drug treatment for these women

The demand for prenatal car: and cher.cal dependency treatment services in
Detrost 1s great Waiting times to acces ,- 2natai care for the month of April, 1990
reflects 1 - 10 week waits for an imitial prenatal appointment Av;-ragmg 4 2 weeks,
this imtial prenatal appointment often times does not include a p ysican/nuise -
midwife examination This examination 1s scheduled approximately within two
weeks after the initial appointment Total waiting time, therefore, from telephone
call to seeing a physiian can be 3 - 13 weeks Hutzel Hospital’s High Risk Chin¢
averages 7 - 8 weeks for a new prenatal appointment These high-nsk appointments
are for substance abusing women, women with serious medical complications, and
for women who have waited to recewe prenatal care duning or after her seventh
month of pregnancy These mothers can not afford to wait seven to eight weets for
care A substance abusing woman who seeks prenatal care durin her seventh
g:onth may not actually have a physician appointment untit after her baby has been
orn

The Mother and Infant Substance Addiction Network will make a difference the
MISAN project will make a personal contact with a wuman seeking services, provide
what 1s needed, continue to support her emotionally, anc to facitate the hikelthoud
that she will indeed become enrolled in prenatai care and substance abuse
treatment These same options are avaidable in other communities We feel
confident that this model offers immediate solutions for women in need of services
as we speak A woman has only one chance to grow her baby and we need to
provide tervices duning this wirdow of opportunity Communities need to support
and link what resources are currently available while advocating for the expansion
of new programs

Thank you
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THE MOTHER & INFANT SUBSTANCE ABUSE NETWORK
(MISAN)

The Detroit Health Department’s Mother & Infant Substance Abuse Netwark
(MISAN) will provide a model continuum of care designed program to coordinate
maternal and infant care with substance abuse treatment in the City of Detrot for
250 substance abusing pregnant women. The coordination of these two (2)
disciplines of service will be accomplished through a case management system
focusing un providers in the public and private sectors. The objectives to achieve this
project are:

1

Increase the rate of identfication and referral of pregnant women in
private substance abuse treatment programs by twenty percent (20%) in
the first program year.

Identify and enroll a minimum of twenty-five percent (25%) of the
program participants during ther first trimester tn the first program year

Provide substance abuse prevention, early and continuous prenatal care,
infant care and child growth and development education to one hundred
percent (100%) of the program participants in the first programyear.

frovide clinical substance abuse treatment aimed toward becoming drug
free to fifty percent (50%) of program participants in the first program
year.

Provide consultation and referral to all program participants regardine
subsequent pregnancies and life options, e.g., education and career
planning, during the first year postpartum.

Refer and enroll all infants in preventative child care programs such as
VWell Baby Care, High-Risk Baby programs, Early Periodic Screenin
Diagnoses and Treatment (EPSDT) Screening, Speaial Child Health Needs

rograms (Crippled Children), and Women infant Care Nutrition Program
FWI ). during the postpartum pernod.

To provide, during the second program year, follow-up services and
develop support systems for all program partiapants and theiwr infants in
order to assist in the resolution of health problems during the first year
postpartum period.

Develor specially trained public health professionals and
paraprofessionals to provie specalized health care services to program
partictpants within ninety (90) days of program commencement.

The drug treatment component of care for these women will be provided by the
Eleanore Hutzel Recovery Center.
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Eleonore Hutzel RecoverF Center' This facllity 1s unique n the City of Detroit
because 1t 1s the only drug treatment center that combines substance abuse
treatment and prenatal care. Major services the center provides to pregnant
patients include: high-nsk prenatal and postpartum care, preparation for baby and
support for drug abstinence, individual counseling and/or therapy; methadone
maintenance, group program including prepared childbirth, parenting support for
abstinence; AIDS nisk reduction education, nutrition, work on self-esteem):
detoxification fror methadone after delivery for appropriate clients, etc.

In addition to drug treatment services, the Detroit Health Department will provide
through its prenatal care chnics and various Maternal Child Health programs the
foilowing prenatal, postnatal and infant care, family planning; paraprofessional
outreach; maternal supﬁon services, services to children with special health needs,
Women, Infants and Children (WIC), immunicenons; Medicaid enroliment and
screening, pregnancy testing, Public Health Nursing; nutnition, and referral for
speaiality services

Maternal Child Health services unique to the Detrost Health Department are
paraprofessional outreach, public health numn%, maternal support services,
children’s special health care services and Project KIDD (Keep Infant Deaths Down)
Each of the above mentioned program services are listed.

pParaprofessional Outreach Program* Specially trained indigenous workers
provide supportive services to pregnant women and therr infants up to one (1)
rear of age. They also perform casefinding and are teachers and resource
inkers and outreach workers. Such services are free to clients.

Public Health Nursing Services. Consists of Public Health Nurses wno provide
professional nursing services to chents and famlies in thew homes and the
community. The services are preventive in nature and include health care
education designed to prevent communicable diseases; encourage adequate
nutr:tional intake, assess and instruct clients to maintain a safe environment,
nstruct parents to recognize the growth and developmental milestones of
infants and children; assess and refer for warrarited mental health services
and/or other medical services. The Public Health Nurses continue to work with
the Department of Social Servicas in the prevention and/or identification of
child pbuse and neglect.

Maternal Su~port Services: 1s non medical in nature and consists of
multidisciplina. v teams of professionals (Public Health Nurses, Social Workers,
and Nutritionists) which provide comprehensive prevemtive services to
medicaid eligible and medically indigent pregnant women and their infants.
The services are offered to the high risk population up to sixty (60) days after
the delivery, uron the reccipt of a physician/nurse midwife re ferral. Services
are provided h 'ie Detroit Health Department clinics or chent’s homes, based
on the provider's discretion. The services .nclude: psychosocial/nutritional
assessment, health counseling, transportation, child birth education and
parenting and emotional support, and referral to appropriate commurity
resources.
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Childrei's Speaizi Health Care Services provide a community-based approach
for |3ent|f§m9 the needs of the chromically ill and handicapped children and

their families. Once identified, services include referral and case management
for clients in need of and qualified (D$S Guidelines) for medical and corrective
hezlth care services.

Project Keep Infant Deaths Down (Project KIDD). Consists nf a multidisciplina
teams of protessionals (Pubic Health Nurses, Social Workeis, and Nutritionists
who pro'nde health assessment, counseling and referral services to women of
cnild bearin _aghe and prenatals. These services are designed to impact on the
excessively high (23 de~ths/1000 live births) infant mortality rate in a
geogrthlc section of Cetroit. The prenatal health zare in:tructions, nutrition
counseling, family planning services, infant and child care instructions,
immunizations, and social services are avilable to the o.. .k females regardless
of their medical providers (public or private) at no cost to the client.

The Mother & lafant Substance Abuse Project will be evaluated by measuring (1)
successful identitication and enroliment of new clients during the first trmester, (2)
continued involvument in case manage ment services at birth and one year later, and
(3) reductions in substan.e abuse and improved pregnancy outcomes
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The Detroit Health Department's Mother and Infant Substance Addiction Network
(MISAN) is a naw federally funded OSAP Demonstraticn Project designed to provide
coordinated maternal and infant care with substance abuse treatment in the City of
Detroit for 250 substance abusing pregnant women. The coordination of these two
disciplines of service will be accomplished through a case management system
focusing on previders in the public and private sectors.

The uniqueness of the MISAN project Is the non-medic>! support seryices provided to
women in the community through various public health Programs that currently
exist. The MISAN project does not provide substance abuse treatment kut instead
supports the women's involvement in drug treatment with the Eleonore Hutzel
Recovery Center. The prenatal support services that are available Include:

Para ach Program - iy&hlr.l-u utilizes r:recually trained indigenous
s community who provide support services to pregnant womesgand
theirinfants up to age one. red

%P'_Sum_sm - Utilizing a multidiscipllnary team of prof. is
including a Social Worker, public Health Nurse and Nutritionist that provide
cofmprehensive preventive services to medicaid eligible pregnant women and
infants.

Public Hnmr\ Nursin\g Services that provide professional nursing services to clients
and families in their homes and the community.

Children Special Health Care Services providinn a community-based approach for
identifying the needs of chronically iTand handi¢apped children and their families.

In addition to these <omrrehe.nsive maternal child health programs all clients will
have access to the array of public health services available which could include:

Family Primary Care Health Clinics
MICH -Care, medicaid enroliment for prenatal / delivery care
Healthy Baby Van-Transportation Project

Well 8aby Care
ADshofc

amily Plannin
EPSD? s
Laboratory Services
Lead Poisoning, etc.

The critical differences this program can make is offering the currently existing
programs a better opportunity to interfacr: and provide services to a complex
problem with solutions.

infant mortality Is a social problem, with health corsequences. These problem
including substance abuse. poor nutrition, access to prenatal care have solutions,
the commitment to universal access to care requires existing programs to expand,
The MISAN project has been involved In fir.dirg additional options for dru
treatment to meet the demand for services placeJ upon the EHRC. A new OSAg
proposal submitted by the DHD wouid include:

s
roms
¢

O

RIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

114

(a)  Enrolling 100 substance abusmr pregnant adclescents in drug treatment
2t Riverview Hospital. Currently no program exist for substance abusing
pregnant adolescents in the City of Detroit.

{b) Enrollin? 100 substance abusing pregnant women in Samaritan Heaith
Center tor chemical dependency treatment thus, making ovailable an
additional 100 chemical depen<'ency treatment positions.

MISAN's final effort in expanding treatment options, Is working with orivate
substance abuse treatment facilities. These facilities, current serving women, need
to continue t0 provide drug treatment services to those women even if they become
pregnant while enroiled in their program. The MISAN Program hopes to su the
pregnancy concerns of these women and will facilitate pranatal care appointments.
It 1 the project’s hope that br 'provuding prenatdl support services, as required, that
drug treatment programs will fe¢] more cumfortable in maintainirg these womenjn,
drug treatment. : . .

The demand for pranatal care and chemlical dependency treatment in Detrgit:ls
great. The MISAN project may not be able to reduce waiting times for prens re
or for drug treatment however, thr; project’s intent is to make a personal contact
with a women seeking services. r= provide what is needed to continue to support
her emotionally and faclitate the likelihood that she indeed is enrolled in prenatal
care and substance abuse treatment.
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STATEMENT OF CHARLENE JOHNSON, PRESIDENT AND CHIEF
OPERATING OFFICER, REACH, INC., DETROIT, MI, ACCOMPA-
NIED BY REY. LEE A, EARL, PASTOR, TWELFTH STREET BAP-
TIST CHURCH AND CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD, REACH, INC,
DETROIT, MI

Ms. JounsoN. Thank you.

I think it is very appropriate that we conclude these hearings
with the testimony from a group of people that has a prevention
model to substance abuse, and we are very happy to share that
with you.

My rame is Charlene Johnson and I serve as President and Chief
Operating Officer of REACH. REACH is a non-profit community
development corporation which grew out of a ministry at Twelfth
Street Baptist Church. I will be sharing with you today from two
perspectives; one of a black weman, a female head of a household
with four children, who grew up ir the City of Detroit and who ex-
perienced first-hand the struggles inherent in racism, sexism, job-
lessness, poor quality education, substandard housing, crime, drug
abuse, and family and neighborhood disintegration. And the other
perspective is from one who chose not to allow these factors to
overcome her, but rather to use these experiences as tools in help-
ing us to develop a grassroots community deveiopment approach to
substance abuse prevention.

We see substance abuse as symptomatic of some very complex
environmental and social factors in our society. Substance abuse
hiis to be fought by all of us and each of us has a particular role to
play.

At Twelfth Street Baptist Church, REACH and the members of
the Pilgrim Village community, we have formed a model that can
be duplicated. This movement is deeply rooted in Christian princi-
ples and supported by the efforts of many. It is based on the belief
that God created this world to reflect himself and provide for his
creation. We, as believers, must do our part in preserving a world
and ecological order that enhances and promotes life. Now if that
sounds like something that comes from a Baptist preacher, it does,
and he is here with me, Reverend Lee A. Earl. A lot of this is a
combination of his thinking and his philosophy and theology as
welilias the programmatic and practical realities of the work that
we do.

The underlying motive for the organization of REACH was the
spiral of community decay which involved the exodus of the most
socially and economically stable families in our community, the im-
migration of renters, the introduction and the rapid growth of the
illegal drug trade and the increase in Jjoblessness, crime and other
social problems which accompany such a market. As founders of
REACH, we saw these problems as interdependent. As such, resolu-
tion of any one of them relies on the resolution of the others. Thus,
the REACH action plan is built upon a model of community devel-
opment which empowers individuals in the community. A guiding
philosophy, principle of the program is that the community must
develop its own indigenous institutions and kills necessary to solve
its own problems.

LR
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At its inception, REACH developed prcgrams to address both the
elimination of the drug market in Pilgrim Village and the reduc-
tion in family and individual risk factors for substance abuse.

The church is vital in this effort, but it is not the only sector that
must participate. We must reach out and work cooperatively with
other people of good will. We must help design and suggort pro-
grams that address the needs and problems of the imm iate vic-
tims of the drug trade and abuse. Most of us agree on the objective
of ridding our society of drugs. The problems arise in the strategy
and approach.

We believe, and figures support—and we should indicate at this

int that President Bush has named REACH the tenth point of
ight in his program tc name all volunteer grassroots organizations,
his 1,000 lights program, that Harvard University has come and
has studied our program, that Senator Riegle and Senator Levin,
other government officials have been and looked at this model and
that we have received the kind of support that we iieed to continue
it.

But we believe that programs must reflect the thinking of the
people facing and fighting the problem daily, that participants in
the programs must feel a sense and control and ownership of the
effort, that those who control the resources must be willing to re-
linquish some of their control and that programs must enhance
self-esteem and not innocently or well-intentionally destroy it.

Our view or our philosophy is holistic and comprehensive. We be-
lieve that real solutions must address the drug problem on all
fronts at the same time. That is why REACH has developed pro-
grams in four particular areas. In the area of youth and family de-
velopment, in the arca of abandoned housing acquisition, rehab
and resale, and neighborhood revitalization, in the area of our resi-
dents who demonstrate on a monthly basis and march against
crack and crime, in the area of small business development. Tradi-
tionally our program has not been seen as substance abuse preven-
tion, but more and more people are recognizing that this anproach
is necessary. As a matter of fact, the only drug specific program
that we have is an NA meeting and a Pigrim Village basketball
association which attracts young people to the church wherein we
work with them to help them improve their self-concept.

We have been providing jobs, housing, education, counseling, par-
enting, child care, skill training, food, economic development pro-
grams, all at the same time. We cannot provide one without doing
the other. The significant absence of any wenkens and impoverish-
es all victims, giving opportunity for the eneiny to start the vicious
cycle of doom and destruction.

The questicn was raised here earlier in the first panel, what will
the women do once they leave these treatment programs. And our
answer to that is that we have to develop the hind of communities,
the kind of families, the kind of homes that these women can couie
back to and live productive lives. We see that welfare in its current
state robs us of that opportunity. We are looking for a hand-shake
from the government, not a hand-out.

In keeping with our philosophy of self-sufficiency and self-con-
trol, we have developed programs that will generate program
income to help us continue the work. These funds can then be used
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as we see necessary. There are two key programs in that effort. The
first is our ahandoned housing acquisition, rehab and resale (fro-
gram that generates cash flow. Incaﬁs program REACH is holding
mortgages on houses that we renovate and resell. Thereby we can
earn interest on those notes receivable to help us in vur program.

A second program that generates income is the development of
small businesses. REACH renovated several commercial build-
ings and then hes hel to form business ventures that will lease
those buildings from CH and operate within the community,

iring community residents and empowering our people within the
community.

Another program that we are currently forming is the extended
family home. This is a (filot project which will work to house
young, single mothers and their families while these mothers pre-
pare for future employment and economic independence. We are in
the process now of recruiting young women from shelters and also
homes for unwed girls and we will provide a supportive living envi-
ronment for these women in which to become socially and economi-
cally independent.

I have been asked to comment on the use of federal dollars and I
would just like to show as a sample, this application for federal
funding to the Office of Substance Abuse Prevention. I am not sure
how many pages long it is, but it is quite a document for a grass-
roots orﬁ:lzation to have to produce. We have found that getting
federal ding is a most difficult process, and then once we re-
ceive federal funding, it is an even more difficult process trying to
follow the rules and regulations that are inherent in the guide-
lines. Oftentimes these guidelines prevent us from delivering serv-
ices to the people who are most in need. If it was not for Wayne
State University’s Office of Addiction Research, we probably would
not have been able to produce this type of document. But we recog-
nize that, we need partnerships with the federal government, with
the universities, with madical institutions, with businesses and so
forth in order for the community to get the job done.

I would like to conclude with recommendations. We recommend
the involvement of everyone, churches, community based groups,
individuals, public and private sectors must form partnerships.
Government must play the role of facilitators and moderators of
the prevention process, not owners, operators and controllers. Pro-
grams must be designed by those who work from practical experi-
ence and not just theory. People must be placed in responsible posi-
tions based on merit and proven commitment. Resources must be
allocated to wage a serious counter-attack.

In closing, I would just like to make a personal statement regard-
ing Pastor Earl, he is my pastor at Twelfth Street Baptist Church
and I think that the discussion earlier about women and our need-
ing to be involved in the decision-making regarding our lives and
our needing to make a contribution and having some self-worth is
a very critica. discussion. He has given women the op rtunity to
use our skills in the black Baptist Church, and it is rather unusual
for that to happen. So we want to thank him for that.

And as a testament to that, this morning’s FREE-PRESS in the
business section has an article. It is a profile of me as the President
of REACH, not a profile of the pastor as pastor of the church, al-
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though he did have one in the newspaper & few tsonths ago.
[Laughter.] : :

But J think that women have to be involved in planning, and in
delivering services to other women. It is just critical for that to
happen. We make every opportunity for that to happen at REACH,
and for women to feel that they are valued and that they have
some worth and that even though we are all appendages, I use this
statement that sometimes we can be made to feel that an append-
age i8 less than rather than a part of a whole body. All of us are
necessary, necded, valuable, and have to makc a contribution in
order for the whole body to work.

Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Charlene Johnson follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF CHARLENE JOHNSON, PresieNT anp C.0.0., Reac, Inc.,
ACCOMPANIXD BY THE REv. LEE A. EARrL, DETRO™T, M]

My name 13 Charlene Johnson, ! serves as President and
C.0.0. of REACH, Inc., a nonprofit community developmant
corporation, organizad in 1986 as e continuation and expansion of
the OutresC’. Hinjstry of Twaslfth Straet Missionary Baptiat
Church, I will be sharing with you today From two arspectives-
one of 8 black woman, Femals head uf housaho?d @ith four
children, who grew up in the City of Detroit, ANJ who expecianced
first hand, the struggles inharent in recism, sexism, joLlass-
ness, poor quality sducation, gubstandacd housing crimse, drug
6huse, and family and nsighborhoud disintagcstion; end from the
perapective of one who choss not to allow thase factors to
overcome her, but rather, use these expariences as valuabla tools
in agsisting in the development of & comprehunsive community
development approach to substance sbusa prevantion.

There 18 an enamy in our lend waging 8 now form of wacfare
that sttackes and destroys the very fiber of our socisty. It's
first victims eors tha woskest snd most impoverished mambars of
our communities, Tha poor, thd@ children, ths unsmploysed, ths
aged snd their families and institutions, To be sures, this enemy

will naot stop at this lsvel. It will continue (ts destruction
into all races, claesses and homes. The counter-sttack will
demand an ell out eftart by esach pe.son and sactor of our
country.

The countar-asttack, being launched by Twelfth Straast
fissionary Baptist Church, REACH, 1Inc., and amsmbers of the
Pilgrim Villaga community {s an exsmple that can be duplicated.
It s & movemant deeply rooted in Christian principlas and
supported by the efforts of many. It {s besed on ths belief that
God craated this world to raflsct himself ond provide For his
creation. We, as belisvars, must do our pact in preserving a
world and ecological ordsr that snhances and promotes life.

Iha underlying motive for the organization of REACH was the
spiral of community dscay which involved ths exodus of the most
socislly and economicslly stable femilies, the immigration of
renters, the introduction end rapiC growth of an {llegsl drug
mackat and ths increass in violence, crimg, and other socisl
problems which accompany such @ market. As Foundars of REACH, we
saw those problems as intordspendent. As such, resolution of any
one of thes relies on the resolution of the others. Thus, the
REACH action plan 1s built upon & modsl of community developmant.
A gulding principle of tha progrém is that tha community devalop
it3 own indigenous institutions and skills nocessary to solve its
own problams.

At its inception, REACH devalcped plans to address both ths
elimination SFf ths drug market §n Pilgrim village and the
reduction in Family and inédividual risk Factors Ffor substance
abuse. Tha gosl was to devalop a system of secrvicos to address
the multiple risk fuctors which characterized the community.
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The church 13 a vital part, but not the only <«.:tor that

; must pacticipate. We must reach ocut end wark cooperat.vely with
s othar peopls of goodwill. We wust help design and support
5 programs thst address the needs snd problems of the immsdiats
& victims of drug trade &end s&buse. MHost of us agroe on the

objective of ridding our socciety of drugs. The problems 8rise in
strategy and approach.

We believe, and figures support, that ws are having some
success. We havs ssan crame drop in our area since we began to
fight back. There are cartain non-negotiable elemonts that
facilitate accomplaishmant:

e

W e AmT K

1. Programs must reflect the thinking of the people
facing and fighting the problems daily. Thase are the
rea]l Aduthorities, the peopla who are 8nd have besen
there. They know the 8nemy first hand. They must be
involved in the design of programs.

>

- 2. Participarts in programs must feel & sense of
R control and ownscship of ths effort. when sSolutions
are created without their direct involvement, they
bscoma suspicious 8nd resentful. UWe must allow people
to solve their own Pproblems snd fight their ouwn
~ battles.

3. Those who oontcol the resources must be willing to
relinquish soms of their control. The moans used to
gain control of thsse resources does not automatically
qualify ore as 8n authority on their highest and most
offactive usas.

4. Programs must enhance self-ssteem and not
innocently or wsll-intentiorally destroy it. Us

can't insinuets blame on the victim by adopting &
prejudicial attituds. *1f you knew tha answer, you
wouldn't havs the problem® montally won't work. 1t's
becoming mors apparent that the so-called answers &rcs
obviously for some other problem. The answers that us
ses coming into our communities, rather than out Of our
communities are not working.

Our view or philosophy is @ holistic, comprehensive
spproach. Uw beliave that res] solutions must 8ddress the drug
problam on all fronte at the same time. Poople noad Jobs,
housing, educataion, counsaling, coschang, child cars, health
cace, skill training and food st the same time. UWe cau't provide
one without the other. The significant absence of any, weakans
and impoverishes all vactams, giving opportunity to the snamy to
stect tha vicious cycle to doom and destruction.
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) Howover, REACH, 1n kewping with 1its philusophy of uslf-
sut'ficioncy and 501f control, 1is dovoloping programs which will
gengrats program ircome. Thase Ffunds can ba ysued as we sae
necessary. Two kay programs in this endeavor are the housing
prograr and tho developmant of business venturas. Yhse hous:in
program ganuratgs cash flow free. the sale of housgs 11cr‘ Z
recycled to. continue the progrém. Additionally, REACH ,ids ;;a
mortgage on sume of the houses solll. Thereaby 8arning i1ntercst on
the note~ receivabhla on thasn mortaagss,

The Extended Fanily Home will house young
single mothers and their familics while the nothers prepare for
future employment and economiz indapendence. The spacial
problems.of families with young single mothers increase the risk
of substance abuse for both the mother and the child. The
operational goal of the Extended Family Home is to provide the
economic and social support nocessary for the farilies to becone
economically independent.

To be eligible for the program, mothars must be actively
enrolled in an educational program such ae high school, GED
truining, college or vocational school. Mothers will also be
required to participate in the parenting trainings, family
activities and the drug education classes offercd by the "Youth
and Family Develcpment Program®. Rent and child care will be
subsidized by the Aid to Families with Deperdent Children progras
for which the minimum a?c of eoligibility {s 17. Consequently,
the min{aum age of oligibility for the Extaended Family Home will
be 17. Becauss the targat population of the Home is young single
mothers, the maximum age of eligibility will be 23 ysars. These
age rastrictions will apply at the time of admission into the
progran only: women Who celebrata their 2éth birthday during
thelr tenure will remain eligible (as long as they maet the other
program requircments) until they cuccesstull{ complete thair
education. The home will house up to five single parent families
vho will provide sutual support under the guidance and
supervision of a live-in housemothar.

The Extendad Family Home will be prepared for occupancy and
the housemother will be hired by the erd of the first quarter of
Year 1 (10/1/90 - 12/31/90). Service wril begin at the earliest
possible date, no later than 1/1/91. The goal of the Home is to
fucilitate the establishment of economic indopendence for a
mininun of five families.

Most of our other fgrograms provids opportunities for
participanta to give back to the program to keep programs on-
going end glso pravide opportunities to leverage and increass
grant dollars, rathar then Just using tham up ond not receiving
any continuing benefit From tha grant. Wa sse thas component of
our programs aua critical to the duavolopment of appropriate
attitudes of responsibility, involvament, control ond malf-wocth
of i1ndividual participants,

REACH has »een auwnrded Ffadaral, state, and foundation
funding for severel of its programs, OFf all the sources, Faderal
Fundang 18 the must difficult to apply for and actually use.
Foderel funding 1nvolvas:

1. Lengthy and highly tochnical applacations.

2. Llongthy approval and fund roloasw proceus,
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3 Rulus and reagulations 1n performante contracts that aro
1mconsistent with afficient sarvice dalivery,

Y. Extra layors of bureaucratic, i1nter mediary manitors,

ote., who hdamgor sarvice dalivery; and

s, Too many rastrictions, doesn’t 8llouw enough flaxibility
to must ths noeds of peoplo.

Stata and foundation funding 15 & lot masier to dccass ond
usa.

ve stiongly racommend the involvemant of sveryons.
Churches, ~ommunity based groups, individuals, public and private
sactors MUST Corm partnerships. Government HMUST play the role of
facilitators and moderators of that process, not owners,
opevators, and contrelsers. Programs fUST  be designed by those
who work from practical experience, not just theory. People NMUST
be placed in responsihle positions based on merit and proven
commitment, Resources HUST be allocated to wage s serious
countar-attack.

Dur political construction and religious foundation call for
the same eond -- life, liberty, and the pursuit of happiness by
all -- even tha poor and tha weak. Our nobility as a human race
domands our cara for thas wank by the strang. {ur times demand
untty of purpose and efficiency Of action. Qur anemy dendnds
that vach parson stand and give their best.
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Chairman MiLLER. Who is the preacher here? [Laughter.]

You are about to lose your job. Thank you very much for all of
your testimonies.

I recognize Congressman Levin.

Mr. LEviN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and welcome to all of you.
Maybe if I might say so, especially to those of you who grew up or
have been living where I grew up, some years ago.

I will just say one thing briefly if I might and then I need to
leave, my colleagues will finish up in the next few minutes.

I was struck by Ms. Potti’s reference to the lack of any residen-
tial facility for adolescent women who have an addiction problem.
With all of our emphasis on adolescent pregnancy in our society, 1
think it is striking to note that in this area there is not a single
one, and as much good work as has been undertaken here and
within the church, we still have that far to go. I think what we
need to do from this hearing is to learn that there are some suc-
cessful models and we just need to get on with it.

By the way, as I leave, maybe if you do not mind. you would send
to me a cpy of your—of the grant application. For the first time in
this decade——

Chairman MiLLER. You will have to check it, you will not be abie
to carry it on.

Mr. Levin. They will mail it before the post rates go up.

You know, for the first time in a number of years, there is now a
new grant program. Since you and I came to the Congress, and I
think you, Clyde, there is now some new money available in a
grant program to local communities and to states and all of us at
this taEle want to make sure that that is workable and v 9rking. So
if you do not mind, send it to me. I would like to see what it looks
like. I have been encouraging the communities in the 17th District
to get busy and get at it and I want to make sure that there is not
too much paperwork here.

Anyway, thank you so much to each and every one of you from
Grand Rapids through Illinois back here in Detroit for your excel-
lent testimony.

Chairman Mii.ER. Thank you.

Mr. LeEve:. I was going to ask, how many HUGs do we need in
Detroit?

Ms. KENvATTA. A million.

Chairman MiLLer. Daily. Ms. Potti, let me ask you something.
You said that you had worked out an arrangement with private
physiciars. Do you actually have commitments from private physi-
cians who will provide treatment for——

Ms. Porti. What we have done is we have spoken with several
private substance abuse facilities; Project Life, Metro East, and
have asked them if we were to support the pregnancy concerns of
the woman, help facilitste her getting into treatment, would that
in any way raise your comfort level ir providing drug treatment
services, and they have said yes. We are in the middle of drawing
some protocols now and starting to receive some referrals from
those facilities as we speak.

One of the other things that is interesting that is occurrirg is
women are oftentimes screened for pregnancy when they enter
substance abuse treatment and than are never screened again. And
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as the period of time progresses, it turns out that she becomes
pregnant and she hides that pregnancy in fear of being thrown out
of her drug ‘reatment s:e. So what we are trying to do is encour-
age not only random regular kind of pregnancy screening so that
we can identify women earlier, but then if we can support that
pregnancy and get her the care that she needs.

Chairman MiLLER. Or | assume change the notion that she
should then be thrown out of a program because she has become
pregnant.

Ms. PorT:. Right. But that occurs now, it does occur now.

Chairman MILLER. Ms. Kenyatta, let me ask you a question. You
mentioned that your clients are required to get their own transpor-
tation and you see that as a way of forcing them to learn to use the
system. And yet we have heard in so many programs that transpor-
tation is in fact a barrier to sustained treatment. You do not see it

that way?

Ms. IgENYA'n'A. Well we also recognize that. But we also recog-
nize that there are programs out there that provide free transpor-
tation and that our program at this point cannot do that. So we
refer them to places like Crossroads or a program called FISH and
other services that would give them bus tickets. They cannot afford
it with their limited income, but they can learn how to utilize the
system to get what they need.

Chairman MIiLLER. That is interesting.

Ms. Johnson, you and Reverend Earl really are sort of talking
about rebuilding the community; on the earlier panel you heard
the discussion of the chaos that many of these women live in and
you testified that you live there yourself to some extent. That
would be a major ounce of prevention here if in fact there was sta-
bility and a sense of community available to these individuals with-
out the need of treatment programs. But that is really what you
are embarking upon heve, is it not? You are talking about econom-
ic support in terms of small businesses, you are talking about
stable housing, you are talking about stable patterns of community
that all of us want for our own selves. I have got to commend you I
guess like everybody else because I think when we get all done
with all the treatment, we are kind of back to where do you go
home to. And that answer is pretty bleak certainly for the vast ma-
jority of women that had enough courage to even enroll in these
treatments. So let me commend you and I would like very much to
have a copy of the article.

Ms. JoHNsoN. Okay.

Chairman MILLER. And also the one on Reverend Earl. I want to
be sure we treat you both the same here.

Mr. Todd, let me thank you. Mr. Durbin may have more, he is
Mr. Smoke Free in the Congress, but I have been discussing this
for some time with the WIC programs in our area and we have not
quite achieved it in terms of how they fit this again into allowable
cost and how do you treat this in terms of yonr administrative ex-
penditures. But obviously with the kinds of returns that you are
talking about in the cessation and the reduction in smoking, we are
going to be in the process of reauthorizing WIC and I think we
have got to think about how we make that allowable as an inte-
grated part of that program and I think I agree with you. The
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women I have interviewed have enough trouble getting to WIC on
a regular basis now—to have to come back is a deterrent, so we
have got to figure out how we do this in that integrated program.

Mr. Durbin.

Mr. DurBiN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Todd, I just want to echo what the Chairman has said very
briefly. With your permission—even without your permission—I
am going to take your statement and put it in the Congressional
Record because I think it is important separate and apart from
what we are considering today, that the members of Congress focus
on this issue. I am the co-chair of the task torce on tobacco and
health and we are looking for opportunities of reducing the
rsumber one preventable cause of death in America.

Mr. Miller's home state of California is dedicating some tax reve-
nues now from cigarettes to discourage smoking. And I think we
need to do that on the federal level, not only to the population at
large but to those at particular risk, children and mothers.

It was interesting, when our drug bill went through the first
time, we included counseling in the drug bill for WIC recipients on
the dangers of substance abuse. We were unsuccessful in our politi-
cal efforts to include tobacco. As we can see from your statistics,
they should be included.

Ms. Scott, it is good to see you again. We visited together in Chi-
caﬁo when you were kind enough to visit our earlier hearing. Can I
ask you one specific question about the Cook County Jail situation.
When it is discovered that a woman in the Cook County Jail is
either drug dependent or pregnant, is there any means now for you
to access court services and make some sort of counseling part of
the condition of parole or probation?

Ms. ScorT. Basically what is happening now, a lot of the systems
are changing where that is beginning to kick in. The state—and I
am a local provider, division of the YMCA but state funded—state
administrators have met with the judicial administrators in Cook
County to begin to set up those specific kinds of arrangements.
Once women come through a variety of entry points, whether it is
because of illegal activity related to drug use, or whether it is relat-
ed to situations with the other children. If they enter the court
system and it is determined that there is a drug and/or alcohol
gzoblem existing in concert with pregnancy, then the judges are

ing asked at this time to issue as a part of their court order a
requirement that the woman seek treatment and link into the new
“Drug-Free Families with a Future” case management units. So as |
a local provider, we are very happy to see that. We have become a
little concerned because we recognize that there is a major need ‘
out at the local level and although we are happy with the resvurces
that are coming down, we recognize that this is just the very tip of
the iceberg in terms of the level of need that exists out there.

Mr. DursIN. Thank you very much, and T want to thank the re-
maining members of the panel for their participation.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman MiLLER. Mr. Holloway. |

Mr. HoLLoway. Ms. Kenyatta, the first thing I want to ask you is |
how does your program differ from the Hutzel program? What is |
the difference basically in HUG and the Hutzel program? My un-
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derstanding is that you might have originally been there and broke
away. What are the major differences in the two programs?

Ms. KenNvaTra. Well 1 think basically in that we utilize more
community people. The community are very much involved in our
Erogram, as I stated in the paper, in terms of decision-making and

elping the women to develop certain skills. Also I think we differ
because we have a holistic doctor in the sense that she totally stays
away from any form of drugs. We do recognize the need for some
pregnar. women to use methadone but her philosophy is totally
different in that she utilizes herbs and spices to help women to
create a natural balance in their life.

Mr. HoLLowAy. What is your capacity?

Ms. KENYATTA. We have a total of 57 rooms, we can double that
amount depending on the number of applicants. We currently have
about 38 wome2 and 32 children in the program.

Mr. HoLrLowAy. So do you or you do not have a waiting list?

Ms. KeNYATTA. Well our program is somewhat unique in that
whenever women come, our philogophy is to try to accommodate
them as soon as possible. When our bedy; are all full, what we do is
we have a big waiting room similar to a chelter type concept where
we will allow women to stay there until a room is available to
them. So we rarely have waiting lists. Our philosophy is to help
them as soon as they ask for help, if we can.

Mr. HoLLowAy. How are you funded?

Ms. KiNYATTA. At this point, we are totally dependent upon pa-
tients or our residents’ contributions and donations from the com-
n;}mity. We are not receiving any grants, and we are really strug-
glirg.

I do want to say this though. Friday, we found out that through
the Deﬁ:rtment of OSAP here, that they are going to start funding
us for Medicaid, being a residential program. So I think that has a
lot to do—

M.. HoLLowAy. That is good because that was my next question.
Ms. Walker was saying there was residential funding, but will you
be receiving that in the future?

Ms. KENYATTA. We had tried to apply before, but again, due to
certain regulations because we did not have a contract or were not
receiving funds from the Office of Substance Abuse, they said we
were not eligible for the monies, but I guess something changed
and they decided to make us eligible.

Mr. HoLrowAy. I think as Ms. Johnson said, maybe the biggest

roblem is the difficulty of getting federal funds to the grassroots.
ith our terrible bureaucracy and abundance of forms, it makes it
tough on the grassroots ability to participate in some federal pro-
giams. If they do not have a lawyer and an economics professor to

1 out their forms they cannot get them filled out and live by
them.

Do you accept young ladies into HUG, under 18?

Ms. KENYATTA. No, we do not.

Mr. HoLLowAy. So basically the only program in tuwn is your pro-
gram, for those under 18, Ms. Potti? :

Ms. Porti. Well there are currently no programs and we have
asked OSAP to expand the MISAN project. Riverview Hospital has
committed .0 100 adolescent substance abuse treatment positions
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provided that we can get the dollars available in order to do that,
80 we are waiting for pennies from heaven I guess.

Mr. HoLLoway. We appreciate grassroots programs and I think
they are the only way to solve the problem. We cannot do it. This
is similar to the problem with the shortage of jail cells. We cannot
spend $125,000 on every prisoner we incarcerate. We must have as-
sistance from the outside, people willing to participate and be a
part of the system.

I just want to say a word or two to Reverend Earl. It looks to me
like you would be an example to the rest of the churches. If you
are not going to get out and help the community and try to work
in the community, what is the purpose of the church? We all be-
lieve and we want to work toward a belief in God, but there has
got to be more to a church than just simply trying to convince
people—do you see any churches following your lead or anything
happening in the community along that line?

Reverend EArL. I think that for a long time the church has been
involved in creating community. I think that if you were to talk to
people like Charlene and other *vomen that made alternatives and
chose not to become a part of what was going on in that environ-
ment, most of them were very active in the church. The church has
been providing that support «ystem all along. I think that with this
new drug initiative that we sre facing in our ~ommunity, it is
bringing on some new demands and some new challenges to the
church and it is requiring the church as it is all the rest of our
society and every other segment of our scciety, including Congress,
to think about some things and move into some areas that are basi-
cally uncharted. So the church is struggling to re-examine its theol-
ogy, the ministers are struggling to re-examine their roles and then
we have the additional burden of trying to better understand the
doctrine of separation of church and state. It is a problem that is
destroying the state and the church at the same time, and I do not
know how we can remain separate—maybe we can remain sepa-
rate in philosophy and separate in theory, but we are going to have
to hold hands in terms of being out there on the street. So I think
that we are just in the process of doing what we have been doing
and that is providing the central support to keep whatever stability
we do have in the neighborhood and to support the families that
are surviving and then try to think through our theology to allow
us to address that, and like someone has just mentioned, that is a
process and we have bureaucracy within that church and we have
political realities within the church like everycne else.

But I do think that the ministers need to be encouraged. At one
point I remember being a minister, it was easy to be a conscien-
tious objector to the war but in this war you would have to be un-
conscious to object to it. [Laughter.]

Mr. HouLoway. I will close just by saying I would like to know
from Ms. Kenyatta, what happens to your people after they leave
your program? Are you able to follow them up? I guess that is my
greatest concern, considering the amount of money we pour into
these projects, what happens with the people after they finish the
program. They have to go back in a bad environment sometimes,
but—are you able to follow up and know what happens with them?
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Ms. KenvarTa. We have really struggled with that, trying to find
out-patient programs for women after they complete the residential
program. There are not many programs that will accommodate
them. So in turn what we had to do is we kept the women as a part
of our program. We have recently expanded our out-patient or our
residential license and hopefully it will be approved soon, so that
we can do out-patient cervices not only to the women that go
through our program but also women who complete other pro-
grams and get somewhat lost in the system.

We also through our Buddy System have been encouraging
women to establish sub-groups where they are living in the same
community and being real supportive of each other, and that seein_.
to be working. Many of them have found maybe a flat and they
share the flat and they support each other through the recovery
process. .

Mr. HoLLoway. I can understand that, because if an alcoholic
only has alcoholic buddies, it is kind of hard to ever quit being an
alcoholic. So that sounds fantastic.

Ms. Porri. From the public health perspective, I would also like
to add that we follow infants at least through age one. We are con-
cerned with the infant mortality number which occurs at age one.
So we do follow infants not only by putting professionals and para-
professionals in the home. And the intent is to be able to follow
that child to age three when we drop that child in a Head Start
Program, so that we feel that we have been able to follow this
famiiy, monitor some of the parenting, hook them up and link the
community resources and then to support them as they enroll in
Head Start.

Mr. HoLLowAy. Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Johnson, for your ex-
cellent testimony and all the other witnesses. We appreciate your
work very much, not only the work you do through government
programs, but also the work you do on your own initiative to try to
get out and start something else. Thank you very much. -

Chairman MrLEr. Let me thank all of you. Obviously as we try
to better understand these women, we also are trying to better un-
derstand what models work to h=lp their permanent recovery if we
can achieve that. And I think this morning has been very enlight-
ening to us. The range of programs here that again help us to de-
lineate what is necessary to try to achieve that recovery status.
This has been helpful to us. I will have to say that sometimes you
get the image, if you are not from Detroit, that this is sometimes a
city that has given up, but I think there is a lot of suggestion here
that it is just the opposite, that there is quite a bit going on here.
Certainly not enough yet to match the magnitude of the problem,
but certainly something that you can take some pride in, in terms
of getting a handle on it. You are probably further ahead than
most communities in terms of what we have been listening to.

So thank you very much for your time and your effort.

With that, the committee will stand adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12:45 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]

[Material submitted for inclusion in the record follows:]
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STATEMENT OF THOMAS J. BLILEY, JR., A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE
STATE OF VIRGINIA AND RANKING REPuBLICAN MEMBER

Today, the Committee continues its series of hearings examining one of the most
tragic and difficult social problems of our day: substance-abusing mothers, and by
extension, the plight of their children. Today we are taking an important step by
addreesing how these women can fisid help to extricate themselves from enslave-
ment to street drugs.

Our hearing’s title emphasizes barriers to treatment. But it is my hope that Mem-
bere will remember the success stories, the programs and initiatives that work. As
with other programs that seek to deal with socisl or individual needs, the barriers
tend to be the same, and we are already familiar with them. We know, for instance,
that programs created by Washington for imposition on states and localities usually
cannot help but lack flexibility. Unfortunately, in its well-meaning attempts to help,
government often erects the strongest barriers to access through rigid policies, an
excess of categorical-style programs, poor coordination with other programs, and an
inability to channel financial resources in ways that states and localities can use most
effectively.

In that regard, several witnesses make important points. Director William Atkins
of the Illinois Department of Alcoholism and Substance Abuee notes that his state’s
most promising rehabilitation program streeses community-based, family-centered,
flexible approaches with a continuum of care. Maisha Kenyatta of Detroit's HUG,
Inc., observes that her program provides a wide spectrum of therapeutic services,
with the family’s as well as the addict's needs in mind, to promote drug-free living.
Her approach works because it is local, flexible, and not hamstrung with require-
ments imposed by far-off governments. And Mrs. Charlene Johnson, representing
the very succeesful REACH, Inc., program, states that her community-based ap-
proach, stressing holistic treatment, relies upon local people and institutions to
solve local problems. Of all the financial support REACH receives, Federal aid is the
most difficult to obtain and most complicated to use, she indicates.

If we are to realize widespread success in the war on drugs and subetance abuse,
we need to learn the lessons about what actually produces results. To me, it seems
clear from what our witnesses are saying today that these components are vital: a
community-based, even neighborhood-based approach works best; addressing the
needs of children and famiiies of substance-abusing women is crucial because their
recoveries, like their conditions, do not develop independently; government a‘d muat
be provided under the least intrusive and restrictive conditions possible so that pro-
grams can adapt to iocal needs; helping the addicted woman with training, disci-
pline, education, life skiils and techniques for re-entry into the community as part
of a treatment program are as important as direct treatment.

As we look at the problems faced by substance-abusing women, we should keep in
mind several points. First, when there are children involved, they also have rights,
and a balance must be struck between these rights. An unbon child deserves to
enter this world drug-free, if at all possible. This means that we must develop inter-
vention strategies to help the addicted mother for her own sake as well as that of
her child.

Secondly, we should be prepared to make necessary choices when treatment fails.
That is to say, adoption must be highlighted as an option for children when a sub-
stance-ebusing mother is unable or unwilling to respond to counseling and treat-
ment. Even as an addicted mother may suffer, a child’s suffering as a result should
not be compounded through failure to correctly perceive what that child’s long-term
best interests are.

Let us come away from this hearing with a better understanding of what truly
works here on the front lines. Let us learn more about why some people obtain
treatment while others do not. And let us come away prepared to make adjustments
in order that the substantial investraent we already have in substance abuse treat-
ment pays real dividends.
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FACTS JND FINDINGS

WOMEM AMD DRUG USE

[ Best estimates based on thv National Drug and Alcoholism
Treatment Unit Survey (NDATUS) and national prevalence data
indicate that 1 out of 3 alcocholic or alcohol abusing persons in
the U.S. is a woman, and 1 of 20 of these women is in treatment in
a given year. Of the other drug usexs, 2 of 5 is a woman and 1 of
50 of these is in treatment in a givun year.

Muth C. trge, R.4., €d.0., Editor, woman. Alcohol erd Other D.ge. Kendell/munt Co.: 1953, pege 10)

COST OF DRUG TREATMENT

o According to the Treatment Outcome Prospective Study (TOPS),
the average lengths of stay are 159 days for residential treatment,
267 days for outpatient methadone treatment and 1001 days fcr
outpatient drug-free treatment. These lengths of stay result in
total average treatment costs for a single treatment episode of
$2,942 for residential, $1,602 for outpatient methadone and $606
for outpatient drug-free clients.

IAlcgholine ond Orus Alnme Veek. Oct. 25, 1989, pp. 6°7)

LITTIR KNOWK OM WOMEN AND COCAINE TREATNENT

o "A legal substitute for cocaine is not available and those who
treat women cocaine addicts find the addiction extremely
frustrating. At present the female addicted to cocaine is a

primary challenge to the field of public health because of the risk
of contracting and spreading AIDS and the refractory nature of the
illness.”

(op. cit., tnge. page 12)

[ "The widespread inexpensive availability of cocaine is a new
phenomenon. Treatment programs have not faced this kind of cocaine
dependence before and thus we have no backlog of experience and

data to draw from." (*orus Atwse Trestment,” yationel Inetitute on Drug Atuse (NIDA) Coosules,
June 1988, page 4)

SPRCIAL NEEDS OF PREGMANT WOMEM

o "Pregnant addicts are often among the most reluctant to seek
treatmant, and many treatment programs are not equipped to accept
them. Pregnant addicts in the custody of the criminal justice
system can sometimes be required to remain in residential treatment
until after they deliver. But outieach efforts are needed for
other pregnant addicts, who must willingly enter and remain 1in
treatment programs providing pre-natal and post-partum care for
them and their children.”

(Statement Of Dr. Werbert D. Kieber, Deputy Director for Demend Reduction, Office of National Orug Controt
Policy, Sefore the Senste Subcomittes on Children, family, Drugs, and Alcoholisa. Nerch 8, 1990)
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o "The use of »harmacological jinterventions in the pregnant
woman have to be evaluated with even more caution, not only because
of the the quick depandence (30 to 60 days) but also because of
potential effect on the fetus."

[Statement of Or. Reul " Cusrvo-Mubio, M.D., Chiaf Medicel Advisor for the Office of Substance Abuse

Prevention, to the #7+4. we Cucriculum. By Natlonal Association for Perinetal Addiction Resesrch and
tducation. Jan. 3%, %,

TREATNENT F/FECTIVINRSS

o *it is not known what treatment readimes work best for women
or whether specialized treatment programs are more effective than
traditional programming. Consensus of those working in the field
is that te be clinically relevant programming must acknowledge
that: drug use patterns change with age; sensitivity to
differences in ethnicity and sexual orientation is imperative if
treatment is to be relevant; many women in treatment will have been
victins of physical and sexual abuse at soze time in their life;
many of them will have eating disorders; a significant number of
them will be diagnecsed as suffering from anxiety and depression;
and many of them will ba dually addicted.™ (op. cit. Engs. pose 111

o Studies evaluating the effactiveness of treatment modalities
confirm that a high percentage of individuals show signiticantly
improved behaviors tonsequent to leaving treatment. The behavioral
criteria used to evaluate treatment effectiveness looks at:
diminution in drug use, diminution in criminal activity and
increased productive activity. r.ig., pege 2)

RELA?SE

o "Whether a patient 15 in or out of treatment, or beginning or
ending treatment, relapss remains a high-probability event. This
highlights the 1lifelong challenge of maintaining abstinen-. ®

{sardare Vellace, MN.D., *Pavthoisgicel and Envirarmental Detersinents of Ratapse in Crack Cocalne Sm~ ¢ =
iovrral of Subeterce Mape Iregtmnt. vol. 6, 1989, p. 961

BUDGET ZISTORY OF STATE SUBSTANCE ABUSE FPROGRANS

o Outlays by gtates apr< territories for "drug abuse and alcohol
services" (treatment and prevention) using fundas from all sources
(i.e., state budgets, Federal grants, county and local monies,
etc.) increased 55.1% from FY 1985 ($1.36 billion) to py 1988
($2.11 billion). "Overall expenditures by types of Program
Activity...reflect a significant growth 1in expenditures for
treatment ar- srevention.®

f 1 vl L1 r T i Yept Hatiorel Associetion
of State Alcohol and Orug Abuss Difecters, INC, (MASADAD), VWashington, 0.C., o 1, 11412)

O
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] State-generated revenue sperit for alcohol and drug abuse
services by state alcohol and drug agencies increased by 39% from
FY 1985 ($654,430,812) to FY 1988 ($909,875,851). Support provided
by "other state agencies” (i.e., divisions other than the
alcohol/drug abuse agency) was up 88.9% in the same period, from
$58,916,203 in FY 1985 to $111,294,111 for FY 1988. These two
sources account for 48% of all state-administered alcohol and drug
abuse services expenditures. Uivid., g. v, 11, 131

© "The total amount of funding for treatment services for women
was over $349 million (in FY 1989), almost 20% of the total funding
for alli treatment services." (“survey en state Atcohol end Drug Agency tise of FY 1909 Federal
and State funde,® Veshington, 0.C.. Natlonsi Association of State Alcohol end Orug Abuse Dlrectors, (MASADAD),
poge 2 (Mghlights) snd Table

PUNDING SOURCES FOR STATE-ADMINISTERED PROGRANS

o Most of the federal money for drug treatment is allocated by
the Dapartment of Health and Human Services (n¥S) in the form of
block grants to the Statss. Administered by ? Alcohol, Mm.g
Abuse, and Mental Health Admi ‘stration (ADAMHA), the FY 1990 block
grant program provides State . abuse agencies $47/ million in
funding support. "For Fiscal Yuur 1991, the Administration is
seeking to increase block grant funding for drug treatment programs
by $100 million, bringing the total funding to nearly $577
million.*”

Oistionsl Orug Conterol Strategy, The uhite Nouse, Jarmery 1990, pege 30)

o "Title I of P.L.39-457 [Education of the Handicapped Act
Amendnents) creates a new Part H...authorizing Federal formula
grants to States...to provide early intervention services for
handicapped infants and toddlers and their fa.‘lies. (Those) who
would be eligible for services...might include, for exaxple, low
birth weight babies, or babies with parents...vho abuse drugs..."
Federal funds for the first four years of this five-year program
se: $50 million (FY 1987), $67 million (FY 1988), $69.8 million
(FY 1989) and $79.5 million (FY 1990). (thertotte Joms frass, Susmpcy of the

fducation of the Wendigaoed Act kaergeenty of 1984, #,(,99:437, pp. 1,3 Veshington, D C * Comressional
Research Service: Corwortium of Family C-gantaetions semirar background peper, 3/16/90 ~Isplementation of
P L.99-457" parent/Professiorl Partrership in Early Intervention ® pege 113

135
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State Substance Abuse Funding Sources
FY 1988

Alcohol/Drug Agency

43%

2
;‘ Other Sourcea |\ J
H 20% /5% Other State Govt.
. 8% Other Federa! Govt
ADAMHS Block Grant County/Local Agency
x 7% 9%
§ Souce NASADAOC regort pp iv v Chart 1

o State, county and local governments generated 57% of the funds

spent on state-supported alcohol and drug abuse services (FY 1988

data) . The ADAMHS B8lock Grant provided 17% of the funds, or $355.0

million, other Federal sources contributed 6%. and 20% cam¢ from

other sources, such as private insurance, court fines, and client

fees (see Chart 1, above). (asAAd FY 1988 ~eport, op. cit., pp. tv, v)
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How States Spand Substantce Abuse Funds

TREATMENT
77%

T PREVENTION
15%

Chart 2

Source HASADAD Report pp v v wiil

o The states and territories reported spending $2,114,857,286
to deal with alcohol and drug abuse ("total alcohol and drug
expenditures™) in FY 1988. The funds wers apportioned as folilows:
treatment, 77%; prevention, 15%, other (research, trarning,
administration, etc.), 8% (see Chart 2, above)}. fibid., po. iv. v, vii),
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o Of the total amount spent for alcohol and drug abuse trsatment
and prevention services, Federal government gources account for
less than one-quarter of the funds (23%). States themselves provide
48%: counties and localities contribute another 9%. Miscellanmous
sourcas, such as private health incurance, payments by clients,
court-imposed fines, etc., produce 20% of the funds spent for these
PUTPOSES. (op. cit., NASADAD £Y 1983, pege i}

WERRR TNR FUMDS GO

[ As of FY 1988, 6,926 alcohol and/or drud treatment units
received funds through state subetance abuse agencies, of which
1,806 (26.1%) wsre alcchol units, 1,614 (23.3%) drug units, and
the rest (50.6%) providing combined treatment services. (ibid., page 15)

o The states and territories report that females constituta
32.5% of the clientele for drug treatment and 21.4% of those
cdnitted to alcohol treatment (FY 1988 data), 68% of the women
admitted for alcohol treatment and 71% of the women admitted for
drug abuse treatment are between the ages of 18 and 44. (ibld., pp.22
2, M3
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LiBErTIES UNION OF MICHIGAN, DETROCT, MI

Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, we appreciate the
opportunity to present the views of the American Civil Liberties
Union of Michigan on the question of overcoming treatment
barriers for addicted women and their children.

There has been heightened concern over the often tragic
aeffects of substance abuse on infants and young children. The
response of some in the law enforcement community has been to
impose criminal punishment on women for behavior during pregnancy
and to call for mandatory drug screening of newborn children and
mandatorY remcval of parental rights if a positive tast is
obtained. Our testimony will focus on the legal and public
health effects of such policies as it relates to women seeking
treatment for addiction.

In 1988 Kimberly Hardy discovered shs was pregnant with her
third child. Ms. Hardy knew she had a drug problem and wanted to
overcome her drug addiction. Therefore she left Muskegon,
Michigan to stay with her mother 1in Mississippir. After spending
four drug-free months in Mississippi, she returned to Muskegon.
However, Ms. Hardy got involved with the wrong people and started
using cocaine again.

On August 20, 1989, Kimberly entered MusXegon General
Hospital in the early stages of labor. Upon admission she signed
a form which provided that she consent to routine diagnostic
procedures and hospital care by Muskegon General Hospital, as is
deened necessary. The form did not authorize the taking of a
drug test on either herseif or her newborn nor did it authorize

release Oof the test results to social service worlers or to the

ASSISTANT DIRECTOR OF LEGISLATIVE AFFAIRS,
MICHIGAN, ON BEHALYF OF THE AMERICAN CIviL

B
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police.

Shortly before delivering a baby boy, at least one drug taest
upon Ms. “ardy fol purposes of medical treatment was ordered by a
doctor who claims to have such a policy in high-risk pregnancies.
No consent for this or any other drug screen on Ms. Hardy or the
baby was given. However, the baby soon displayed an eating
disorder that upon the taking of x-rays was found to be due toO a
decrease in intestinal motility. Two days after the birth, the
test for inj:iction having been negative, the attending physician
ordered a urine drug screen on the baby to determine the source
of the problen.

On August 25, 1989 the urine drug screen indicated a
positive result for traces of cocaine. On August 29, a social
service worker 1received a call from a nurse at Muskegon General
indicating that the test of the newburn's urine was positive.
The Social Service worker called a detective believing that the
positive toxicology was evidence of child abuse.

On September 22, the detective and the social service worker
went to Ms. Hardy's home where the detective raad Ms. Hardy's
miranda rights and obtained an admission that she had used
cocaine during her pregnancy. After returning froum drug
treatment which she succeasfully completed on November 13, Ms.
Hardy was arrested and charged with second degree child abuse¢ and
delivery of a controlled substance. While the child abuse
charges were dropped, Ms. Hardy still faces charges that she

delivered cocaine to her baby through the umbilical cord.
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What Ms. Hardy needs is treatment, not punishment. If we
continue to punish women like Ms. Hardy, we will drive away those
who desperately need treatment. Treatment is the key to conquer
the substance abuse problen.

Dr. Sidney H. Schnoll and Dr. Lou Karan of t'.e Medical

College of Virginia Hospitals recently noted in a letter to the

Journal of the Mmerican Medical Association that use of tests

without proper caution will drive women away from health care:

The issue of collecting urine toxicology test results
on all pregnant women must be looked at the context in
which the test is performed. We agree that mandatory
drug testing of all pregnant women to punish those with
positive urine drug tests and separate them from their
children may have deleterious effects for mother, child
and society alike. The most deleterious effect would
be to discourage pregnant addicted women from seeking
treatnment.,..

At present it is extremely difficult to get pregnant
addicts into the few programs that are designed to
provide both obstetric care for high risk patients and
treatnent for addiction. Using medical information
such as a urine toxicology test result as the sole
criterion to determine the suitablity of the woman as a
mother or to bring criminal charges only compounds the
serious probiems they already face and discourage them
from gseeking pre-natal care and addiction treatment.

As physicians, we must decide whether medical tests
like urine toxicology screens should be used for
political purposes or remain part of a comprehensive
health care delivery system. We feel strongly that the
subversion of medical tests for other than medical
Furposes directly related to the clinical case of the
patient destroys the value of the test and compromises
the role vf the physician.

Jourpal of the American Medical Association, November 3, 1989,

Vol. 262, No. 17.
This country has declared a war on drugs, but punitive
sanctions against pregnant addicts does not address the problen.

The objective of Prosecuting Attorneys' across the country is to

ERIC e
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deter women from using drugs. But we wuust not dete. women from
seeking medical assistance for fear of criminal prosecution.
This country is in need of more treatment procgrams for acddicted
mothers, but some prosecutors have decided to put emphasis
punishing drug users rather than treating them.

It. is the principle purpose of my remarks to emphasize that
without sufficient protection of personal privacy, there |is
serious risk that women will come to viev hospitals as surrogate
police precincts and not fully disclose information that would be
in their own or their children's best interssts. The threat of
criminal prosecution will not stop pregnant women from abusing
drugs, whether cocaine, alcohcl or other substances that endanger
the health of the woman and the health and life of the child she
is carrying. The health of both the pregnant women and the child

she is carrying will be protected by expanded drug education and

treatment programs.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF AMANDA L. Goop, M.S.W. A.CS.W., ExecuTIVE DIRECTOR,
ALTERNATIVES FOR GIRLs, DETROIT, MI

Alternatives for Girls

1950 Trumbuli Detroit. Mi 48216 * (313) 496-0938

TO: The Honorable George Miller, chair
Select Committee on Children, Youth, and rFamilies
House of Representatives
United States Congress

FROM: Amanda L. Good, M.S.W., A.C.S.W.
Executive Director .
Alternatives For Girls

e N PRI RO

DATE: April 23, 1990

FPoAe

RE: Special Needs of Substance-Abusing Pregnant, and At-Risk
Teenage Girls/Young women, and Recommendations for
Effective Programming.

i

i
£

Mr. Chair and.members of the committee, thank you for giving
me the opportunity to speak on behalf of thousands of homeless
teenage girls in Detroit, and hundreds of thousands in the U.s.,
who are desperately in feed of services that are currently in
short supply or non-existent, in order to, in many cases, survive
their teens, and to hope for better choices for their children.

To serve youny women ana girls in petroit, Alternatives For
Girls (AFG) has initiated four programs in the southwest Detroit
community: St. Peter's Inn, a shelter which offers both short-
term stopovers and longer-term structured six-month stays; an
Aftercare/General Cutreach program which offers support services
to ex-residents of St. peter's Inn; a Street Outreach program
which deals directly with young women already 1iving on the
streets, offering tgem referrals, crisis intervention, food and
clothing; and a Neighborhood Prevention group program which

serves to provide adult support and positive role modeling for

Dedicated 1o assisung younq women and girls in Southwest Detront

14¢
ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

A




Bdinde . 2

BY
T

142

TN Y e e S et

|

|

girls {ages 5 - 17) in the community.
While we have not conducted a scientific survey in the

process of formulating a profile of the typical girl/young woman

who is seeking our services, our findings from the 800 served

over the past year point to a clear pattern. Of the 154

S

teenagers housed in our shelter, 28% have been pregnant.

Approximately 72% of our residents have been alcohol/substance

L

I Sl
3 d

abuge.s; 25% of these being heavy and chronic abusers. Ac nearly

100% of our residents are sexually active, this population -
homeless teenage Ggirls - 1s clearly at great risk for becoming
substance-abusing pregnant teens and mothers, if they are not
already.

The teenagers we serve are generally invisible to the
mainstream of society, who tend to have great difficulty
accepting the very painful reality of thousands of girls in
Detroit - hundreds of thousands in cities throughout the United
States - without families, for whom a tenuous survival on the
strect 1s their best option. They are also, in most cases,
"invisible"” - unrecorded and unaccounted for - within our
traditional social. service delivery systems. Most of them have
never been on public or private social service or child
protection caseloads; many have long been "missing" - there 1s no
one looking for them any longer. It 1is only through our pro-
active, on-the-street outreach that we are able %o first connect
with many of them, and to begin to "“spread the word" about our
services that reaches nultitudes more.

We have learred in the two years that we have provided
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shelter, crisis intervention, and support servicpgs that teens
seeking shelter in Detroit are, in large part, homeless as a

result of disintegration of their families. cClose to 100% of our

shelter residents have been victims of childhood sexual abuse.
They have grown up in environments fraught with substance abuse
as well a3 drug dealing, school dropout, transient living and
homelessnuss, early pregnancy, and prostitution; both in their
homes and in their immediate neighborhoods.

Given the vicious cycles that perpetuate homelessness and
high-risk behavior among teenage girls, and the profound Larriers
to be surmounted in attempts to kick a drug habit, exit familiar
street life and all of the tried and true coping mechanisms
assoclated with it, the gaps in critical gervices needed by this

population are alarming:

1. There is not a single residential treatment
space available for a substance-abusing,
pregnant, and poor teenager in the city of
Detroit. We must, as a result, "do
somersaults" to find makeshift plans for the
young girls that approach us on the street
and announce their readiness to go into
detoxification and treatment -today. Sadly,
they may not be ready for detoxification in
three weeks when a space becomes available,
and they may be unable to continue their
struggle at all without a residential
treatment program to follow detox that is
unquestionably therapeutically indicated by
substance ahuse experts.

2. Very few of the girls/young women on the
streets have accessad any sort of health care
since they became homeless, including pre-
natal care, often throughout an entire
Pregnancy. Multlple factors contribute to
the high level of risk that these girls/young
women tace, to their own health, %o unborn
children, and to the community.

2. Active screet outrcach is the only way tn
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reach, offer services to, and advocate for
many of these teens. There are several
cffective models throughout the country that
can be duplicated and revised to meet the
unique and specific needs of any U.S. city.

4. Homelessness Ltself, in our observations, 1s
highly correlated with substance abuse and
high risk sexual activity that lecads not only
to pregnancy but to sexually transmitted
discases including AIDS. As an cxample, the
Detroit/wayne County Homeless Strategy
Coalition conducted a study in 1989 that
revealed that the Detroit shelter hotline
receives over 2,500 calls per month, of which
"nsnly 45% are able to be placed in shelter.
Those who have most difficulty being placed
are runaway or nomeless youth, pregnant
teens, and persons with mental retardation,
mental illness, or other serious illness.
"rorced to fend for themselves, homeless
teens have few alternatives to bartering
thelr bodies and services in the drug trade -

which often includes their entrapment by
dealers through their own addictions - for
shelter, food, and clothing. Alternatives
For Girls is the only shelter for homeless
teens in Detroit, we are able to take 1in
about half of those who come to us sceking
shelter.

S. Finally, our very simple and cost-effective
Neighborhood Prevention Group Program 1is
showing signs of outstanding success in
keeping children in school, raising their
self-esteem, and giving then tools and
support with which to scek and make positive
choices for themselves. We secrve 145, high
risk, but not currently homeless, girls ages
S to 17. We are, unfortunately, unique in
our city offering this type of active
outreach 1n the hearts of the afflicted
neighborhoods. Prevention proyrams are
difficult to fund, especially at the federal
level, and so are few and far between, but
may well be the most effective use of our
money. Simply put, building self-cstcem
along with school retention can he the key to
prevention of many problems, including
substance abuse, carly pregnancy, school drop
out, prostitution, and homelessness.

1 would hereby offer the following recommendations:
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1. Highest Priority - Residential trestment for
Tow-Income substance-abusing, pregnant teens
in Detroit, and in cities where it does not
alresdy exist.

o Provide funding for accessible health care
for homeless teens as well as sdults.

3. Provide for direct, on-the-street outreach
programs aimed at homeless teens in all major
cities. Left unaideqd and r
"invisible," these teens are obvious
potential victims of pimps, drug dealers, and
rsrils of street survival that includea AIDS,
other STD's, high-risk pregnancy, violence,
chronic homelessness, and the continuation of
these conditions into young sdul
parenthood, and onto the next generation.

4. More federal money needs to bs avsilable for
existing transitionsl housing programs, and
not merely for new projects or expansions.
¥While new programs sre necessary, existing
programs could better service clients if zhe
stress of funding were alleviated and more
genersl operating funds were ava.ladle.

S. Prevention programs for younger sged youth
similar to ours need to be developed and
provided with sdequate funding. We hsve had
meeturable improvements in self-esteem and
motivation and, thereby, increase in school
attendance and achievement among our group
participants.

Thank You for your concern and attention to the little-known
plight of drug-abusing pregnant women, and especially, the even
lesser-know plight of drug-abusing, pregnant, and high risk
teens. The solutions do not, in my estimation, lie in yet-to-be
discovered “technology” of treatment. They lie in a coordinated
effort at all levels, from the federal level to the neighborhood

levels, to share information about programs that exist and that

work, to amand them to suit each community in nced, and to

prioririze our resources in ways that will indeed, support life.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF RAJ M WIENER, STATE HEALTH D RECTOR, MicHIGAN
DeparTMENT OF PusLic HeaLTh, LANsING, M
Thank you for this opportunty tc provide testimony to the committee | want to commend the
commttes for examining pennatal substance abuse from the perspective of treatment barnurs
We must emphasize prevention, ecucation and treatment as the answer 10 the complex drug
problem, as oppased to the growing emphasis on the criminal justhice system

The Michigan Department of Public Health has worked closely with the Office of Substance
Abuse Services and the Department of Social Services 10 dentity the barners to an eftective
strategy for reducing the impact of substance aouse 0N maternal anG nifant heatth The strategy
includes eforts to improve nterventon and treatment and to better and mure completely
understand the extent and nature of drug use in pregriancy  This COMY “tiee made a substantil
contnbution to Cu knowledge of the damage to women and babies resuiting from substance
abuse dunng pregnancy through the hospral survey conducted n 1989 Because of this
examination and others, you are famiar with the immensty of the problem Using NAPARE's
finding of 11% of delivenes affected by substance abuse. we estmate that 15.000 Michigan
infants were aifected by substance sbuse dunng pregnarcy in 1988 The state’s infant mortaltty
rate for 1968 1s expected to be higher *han 1888, and the impact of substance abuse Is seen as
a key contrbutor 0 the increase

The bamers to treatment for substance using women and their childien exist in four pnncipal
areas.

1 Lack of Capacity - The most fundamental barner is the lack of any treatment for drug
using pregnant women Specialized serices for women have not been a pnority
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In Mictugan, only 10% of residential treatment proérams can be identified for
women, ingeneral  Now we are faced with the challenge of developing treatrment
orograms which recognize the need for intense and comprehensive intarvention
amed at families, and not just indwvduals We are fortuniate to have the Eleonore
Hutzel Recovery Center prowiding comprehensive serices talored ‘o the needs
of mothers However, one program In the state can not meet the nsed.

2 Cnmplexity and Intransigence of the Probiem - The historical focus of the treatment
system on male addiction does not prepare us for the challengs of maternal
substance abuse We must emphasize the design of treatment goals, objectives
and methods that are relevant to the naeds of womer Speciazation for women
must extend cument models of addiction and treatment to reshape existing
programs. Dr Poland’s survey of pregnant women in Detrort demonstrated that
pregnancy prompted many women to reduce or discontinue the use of cigarettes,
alcohol and Micit drugs. This indicates women are motivated dunng pregnancy to
address chemical dependency, gven the accessibilty of suitable programs.

3 Punitive Response - Over half of the state legislatures have taken up the ssue of
maternal substance abuse, considenng laws which would require physicians to
feport pregnant women who use drugs or amending child abuse laws to require
reporting of exposed newborns and allowing for the prosecution of the mother
The use of criminal sanctions as a vehicle for reducing substance abuse dunng
pregnancy will in fact lead to more women avoiding the care they need. Delayed
prenatal care likely to be the resutt, with s negative heatth consequences for both
mothers and infants. Mandatory referrals to child protective services is equally
inappropnate. Child protective services should only be used ff the child's well-
being is in jeopardy or f other preventive services have failed. An arbtrary and
automatic investigation .y child protection will reduce the effectiveness of early
intervention and will drive families away from service
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Lack of Comprehensive and Reievant Programs - Wo havo identified the lack of

substance abuse treatment for pregnant women Given the insufficiencies of the
current treatment system and the urgency of the probiem, more must be done to
redrect current programs and integrate them with other necessary Services.
Coorgination of a core of miimum services which can be made available to
women, tailored to their indvidual needs, Is essential  Fundamental to the core
of services is the inkage of substance abuse preventon and treatment and
prenatal care Such linkages must be supported by the education of prenatal care
and substance abuse treatment providers in the recogniion of substance abuse
n pregnancy and n the most effective outreach and case management
approaches for pregnant substan>s abusers.

The Michigan Department of Public Health, in cooperation with other state agencaés such as the
Office of Substance Abuse Services and the Michugan Department of Social Services, has taken
the following steps to remove barners to treatment’

1

Established modal programs for tha integration of prenatal care and substance abuse

treatment and the strengthening of supportive services  The fiscal year 1990 state
budget earmarked funds to support programs for chemically depencient pregnant
women. In response to a request for proposals, several commun:ties submitted
modet program demonstrations to pronde integrated prenatal care and substance
abuse treatment Unfortunately, funding is sufficient to begin only a very limted
number of programs, The model programs which will be implemented have
demonstrated interagency coordination between substance abuse treatment
providers, hosprtals, and local health departments. Each will provide a minimum
core of essential services which includes outreach, case management, integration
of prenatal care and substanca abuse treatment. and supportive services such as
child care
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2. Proposed a mechanism, the State Matemal Substance Abuse Interagency Committee,
to develop policy regarding entdfication of chemical dependency in pregnancy,
confidentialty, drug testing, eligibity & .J rembursement for programs, and to
disseminate the informaton ga:nad from the model program demonstrations.

g e

. 3. Developed the Ssntinel System, which 's a program of infant suppurt services with a
goal of maintaining high risk infants in an optimal, nurtunng environment. Infant
support services includes nursing, social work, nutnion and infant mental heatth
services, to assure that babves get regular health care and parents get needed
services suchas substance abuse treatment, education about infart development,
and help with child care. Tha target clientele includes infants born with exposurs
to alcohol abuse and/or iflegal arugs. Central to the Sentine! System are formal
interagency agreements dstaiing each agency’s respensibilty and authorty,
release and confidentiality of chient Information, and identifying a coordnator from
each agency nvoived with a family The Sentinel System i1s a preventve
intervention winch should be the first responise to parent:. substance abuse end
newborn exposure to drugs, as opposed to automatic chid protective services
investigations

The modet programs which will be implemented in Michigan will iink the two systems most
central to the reduction of matemal substance sbuse: prenatal care and substance abuse
treatment. ‘While thesa models wil provids the opportuntty to ink substance abuse treatment
with special programs which the state has devised to increass the early and continuous use of
prenatal care, such as paraprofessional outreach and matemal advocates, much support is
needed to enhance the services which are the underpinning, including.

*  Attention must be grven to the basic problem of p-enatal care access for all women,
the pauctty of substance abuse treatment for womn, and the lack of responsiveness
to the unique nesds of women with chemicat dependencies
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N - Other services must be maomzed to provide the neaith and supportive services
needed by mothers and infants exposed to substance abuse, such as the Sentine!
System and EPSDT. Federal leadership is needed to dncourage flexibility in policies
supportive of the use of these resources.

.ty e

- Fundng for the Maternal and Child Health Block Grant should be incraased so that
‘ matemal and child heatth services can address the need for preventive and supporthve
services.

- Public awareness of the problem of substance abuse in pregnancy must be increased
and preventive educsbon must be intensified. Many stil believe that the recreational
use of cocane is harmiess.

Support is needed for trarning of health care workers to recognize substance abuse
and to offer nonjudgmental and nonthreatening assistance to women in confronting
therr drug problem and understanding the dangers of drug use dunng pregnancy.
Agan, ! thank sou for fecusing on the most efiective strategy for roducing matemal substance
abusg: the elumination of barners to treatment
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Good morning! It is an honor indeed for me to hrve this
opportunity to address this Committee. Thaux You for inviting me
to provide this testimony.

My name is Marcia Andersen, and I am the President of
Personalized Nursing Corporation, P.C. which conducts the
country's most important nursing outreach project for AIDS
prevention among hard-to-reach, active IV drug users who
self-present in hospital emerguncy rooms in the states of New
York, Michigan, and Maryland. I also am an adjunct assoclate
professor of nutsing at the University of Michligan School of
Nursing and also at wayne State University College of Nursing.
Both in my academic¢ career and in my government-funded projects,
I have speclalized in improving the well-being of hard-to-reach
populations, such as drug addicts and the mentally i11.

As Project Director of a multi-stats, AIDS prevention
nursing outreach project funded by the National Institute on Drug
Abuse to hard-to-reach IV drug users--which has succeeded in
significantly reducing frequency of heroin and cocaine use 1in
this population--I *ave gained considerable experience with the
lifestyles, attitudes, bellef-systems, and needs of America's
drug addicted. Moreover, I have recently formulated a special
program design to provide residential aftercare for recovering
drug-addicted persons. And so I am honored to share my
experience, and my ideas for sensible and humane program
initiatives, with this Committee.

I will begin by describing briefly the special need 1n
Detroirt for effective aftercare to assist drug-addicted persons
to re-assimilate {ato the community and to maintain drug-free
lifestyles. I'll then briefly desciibe the theoretical basis for
the aftexrnare cesign I have fashioned, and follow by describing
what I erd my colleagues call the LIGHTHO ISE/Lodge Program of
aftercare for formerly drug-addicted persons immediately up their
emergence from drug detoxification programs.
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BACKGROUND AND SIGNIFICANCE

It isl estimated that Detroit has 35,000 to 40,000 IV drug
users. The Drug Abuse Warning Network's (DAWN) survey of 37 of
the 49 eligible emergency rooms in Detroit reports that Detroit
had the second highest (after C) numbers of mentions of IV drug
use in the nation in 1987, According to the DAWN report,
Detroit had 4,522 intravenous drug mentions. In Detroit, the
Michigan Department of Public Health has noted an alarming trend.
IVDU-associated HIV cases are increasing at a great rate than
HIV cases due to other known means of transmission. with the
accelerating rate of HIV infection developing in IV drug users,
their sexual partners, and their children, it is critical to
develop programs to facilitate drug-free functioning in the
community after treatment. Programs like the Delancy5 Street
Program in San Francisco and the Lodge Socliety have
demonstrated such programs can be very successful and are greatly
needed.

The critical importance of social network support for recovering
IVvDUs in helr post-treatment phase has increasingly been
recognized. Social support aftercare is essential as an aide to
clients in making use of their newly-acquired coping skills in
adapting to their community, as well as an aide assisting them to
assume the unfamiliar roles of stabje employment, responsible
family membership, and of personal development. while the
primary psychological goal is to change the negative patterns of
behavior, thinking, and feeling that predisposze drug use, a key
social goal also must be achieved by IVDUs in the post-treatment
phase: develcpment of a responsible drug-free lifestyle. Stable
recovery depends upon a succgssful integretion of both these
psychological and social goals.

For example, family support has been shown to be 3y 5259??
predictor of post-treatment success for recovering IVDUs.’ '

Peer factors, likewise, have been established asg significant
post-treatment correlates of relapse for recoverigg IVDUf3
especially the influence of key friends and assoclates. Krohn
found that those who relapsed were more likely to have best
friends and friends with whom they associated most often who were
current Jiug users, as compart: with a group of aon-relapsing
former 1VDUs, who lacked su:n drug-using key friends and
assocliates. Similarly, social isolation or social alienation
following treatme has been found to be a relapse correlate by
some researchers. Moreover, a lack of client involvement in
self-improvement activity in the post-tgfatment phase has been
found to be associated with drug relapse’). In contrast, those
who find rewarding employment or who enroll in enjoyable
schooliggl7are at much lower risk of returning to substance
abuse.

Theoretical Basis For Experimental Treatment
Fairweather's Lodge Society: The Project's Group Living
And Working Model

All of the above-mentioned post-treatment correlates of
drug-abuse relapse are parallel with the correlates underlying
the Fairweather Lodge Society model of social support shown to be
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effective for recovering mentally-ill patients.s‘m‘w‘zo The
Fairweather Lodge Society model postulates that a critical goal
of post-treatment interventions must be the assisting of the
client to regain full, participatory involvement, or
“citizenship," in his social community. Individual participation
in all of the social processes of the client's reference social
group greatly enhances post-treatment success, Fairweather found.
Such client functioning, moreover, can best be achieved by social
participation in which the client has a personal stake in the
outcome of the social enterprise. This leads to client
self-enhancement, an :mproved client seclf-concept, particularly
where there is a recognized social role for each participating
person in the reference group. Each client's social role in the
group must reflect the highest lcvel of personal functioning
possible for the 1individval at the time. "Enhancement of the
client's self-concept while belonging to the group, moreover,
will provide a support system for the recovering individual
regardless of what his/her s%“%" is (alcoholism, drug
addiction, or mental 1illnessj."”*' ¥°

Because "{o)wnership is an important aspect of being a
first-class citizen in capitalistic American society, people who
do not own angthy\q 9dre typically those who are outcasts from
this soclety."”* ¥° Accordingly, the Fairweather Lodge mcdel
of social support has as a central feature the group ownership,
group self-management, and group operation of a non-profit
business enterprise chosen by, and well-suited for, the
particular greour of individuals constituting the Lodge Society.
Fairweather has shown a substantial reduction in mental illness
recidivism when Lodge members were permitted to own and operate
their own janitorial service or similar business enterprise,
combined with genutine freedom to participate in the
decision-making of the business.

Fairweather’'s ,pioneering work developed the gooed 1living and
working setting where the strengths and weaknesses of rmer
mental patients were balanced by their working as a team. He
demonstrated that new and meaningful social statuses and roles
could be created in the community, so these persons could
participate more actively 1in the social processezs afforded
srdinary cstizens. He noted that 2is program combines the three
areas strossed in other aftercare prcgrams, which us:ally only
stress one area per program. The areas are: interpersonal
processes and socialization; employment in the community; and
housing and living arrangements. His experimental group (N = 75)
did stay in the comnunity longer (reduced recidivism) {p <.05)
and did gain and retain employment more effectively than his
control group (N = 75}). He states the key is in building a new
social 1nstitution which cr-.ates a new network of social
relationships that represent a more participative status (i.e.
dope addict or patlent Vs lodge executlve commlttee member or
lodge cooking crew chief o. member). He developed 17 operating
principals for community treatment, 13 articles governing policy
of lodge membership, and executive committee rules of
organization. His goal of rehabilitation is the "maximization
of a person's participation in the larger society to the extent
possible at a partxcu)sar tm, without punishing those not
currently capable of it.”* p.
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He feels, "For too long the concept of illness and cure has
restricted the imagination of oeﬁ’ cp’rqed with the
responsibility of aiding patients.” . He recommends
creating a particular social system tc alleviate the deficits of
populations of people. The Fairweather program was 1\ business
(running a lawn/gardening and janitorial service) first and a
rehabilitation program second. Ego involvement of participants
and creation of a new status for them (business owner) was found
to be essential to have success in reducing recidivism. - The
tasks the members perform in the lodge must be meaningful to
them. Fairweather noted that throughout the course of the
experiment, lodge members thought their work was important and
becaire increasingly proud of their organization. They wanted the
organization to succeed, and members often remarked how proud
they were of their business. This® feeling was enhanced by

ownership of the business. "Such ownership is important in our
culture where much value is placed on ownership of property.
Ownership leads to a feeling of personal worth." Over the

vears, Fairweather solved all the problems and thorny questions
that arose and published manuals and developed training programs
for project staff. He has agreed to serve as a consultant on our
project and is excited to try his Lodge Society with drug users.

LIGHT Model - The Project's Iadividual Cage Management Model

Andersen's Personalized Nursing LIGHT Model will be the model

,used in individual case management counseling sessions in this

study. This combined individual/group approach will enhance both
the Fairweather ‘'group-only"” approach and the LIGHT Model's
"individual-only" approach. Drug users have responded favorably
to nurses skilled in bonding with them. The connection |is
helpful to both the nurse and client as they learn from each
other enhancing follow-up for case management counseling
sessions.

The LIGHT Model is a model for nursing Pfactice derived from a
synthesis of Aristotle's theory Qs_sshics and Martha E. Rogers'
science of unitary human beings. The LIGHT Model provides a
mechanism for nurses to assist clients to improve their sense of
well-being. Andersen believes that improving the client's sense
of well-being 1is the focus of nursing. Using principles
syntesized from Aristotle and Rogers, clicnts are encouragei to
use their talents in the pursuit of excelleace ard to take action
themselves to remedy client-identiffed focal concerns. Clients'
perceived sense cf well-being is thereby improved, which strongly
enhances the eftect of contemporaneous counseling to achieve
greater and more lasting behavior change. The model postulates
that intervening directly on clients' perceived well-being (and
improving {t) is associated with an indirecc reduction in
addiction deggrityb frequency of drug use, and other AIDS
behaviors.“"’

Using the LIGHT Model intervention, nurses: bond with clients,
assist them to overcome perceived barriers to their well-being
given their personal circumstances, educate them about AIDS, and
assist them to use their full energy to develop their talents 1in
the pursuit of self-improvement. Extensive nursing assessments,

talent assessments, studies of "a typical day," and
teaching/counseling sessions are used. The intervention |is
[l
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tigorous in its: 1) non-judgmental deference to client -perceived
definitions of barriers to their maximum well-being, 2} demand
that nurses learn f the clieit (a key to achieving strong
bonding in the relatively short teaching/counseling sestions), 3)
methodology for the nurse to - cinmunicate effectivel; to the
client that the nurse values the client, and 4) tacili:ation of
clients' use of talents. For the hard-to-reach populations of
long-term IVDUs, their families, and their social networ ¢ members
living in the harshest urban environments with histsyries of
nor-responsivepress to multiple drug treatment progtams and
incarcerations, behavicr change must start with a sincere,
cffectively-communicated unconditional valuing of the clients.

The Personalized Nursing LIGHT Model POsits that reduition of
high-risk behaviors among hard-to-reach populations «f IVDUs
having histories of non-responsiveness to more traditio’'al drug
treatment methodologies may be achieved 1indirectly, trrough a
direct intervention on the IVDUs' perceived weli-being.
Well-being of clients is enhance¢ when clients themselvis take
action to remedy their focal concerns and build upo® their
talents in the pursuit of excellence. The most etficient
mechanism for improvesent of & client's sense of well-bting is
for the individual to take acticn on his/her own behilf to
improve well-keing. The LIGHTHOUSE Lodge Program is desi,ned to
assist them to do just that.

One track of t(e Personalized Nursing LIGHT Model is =zalled
Personalized Care. All actions are taken by the nurse on »ehalf
of the client with the intent of improving client's seise of
well-being. The othc. track of the Personalized Nursing LIGHT
Model 18 .called Personalized Action. All actions are talen by
the client. Both tracks ara described with the acronym LI¢HT, a
symbol based on Florence Nightingale's nursing lantern: \

Personalized Care Personalized Acti'n
L ove the client L ove yourself
I ntend to help 1 dent1fy a focal coi.'ern
G 1ve care gently G 1ve yourself a goal
H elp the client improve well-being H ave confidence
T each the process to the client T ake action

Bonding with Clients. Bonding with the client 1s a unique
concept that must take place simultaneously with client
assessment, teaching, and planning. Bonding means a state of
mutual respect, admiration, and caring between the nurse and the
client. This is accomplished by using a process called TAP
(Touch, Assess, and Plan). The first step of bonding is to Touch
the client's soul. This 1s done by sincerely valuing something
about the client and learning from him/her. Next, nurses Assess
the barriers to the client's well-being. Well-being is a
variable that includes health, but is not 1limited to physical
health. whma well-being is high, 1t 1s assumed a person 1s “on
track for his/her destiny,)!, using talents and moving forward
toward self actualization. one of the main goals of the
intervention is to assist persons to Plan their first stepztguaig
improving their well-being within their maximum potential.“’” "’
In this project, the work in the LIGHTHQUSE Lodge group living
and group working projects clients select will facilitate use of
their talents.
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Behavior Change. The LIGHT Model and the Lodge Society Model are
both structured to involve clients in their own recovery process.
They are based on the phiiosophy that solving one's problems and
using one's talents can be a reinforcing process. It is felt
that the clients must learn to love themselves and to have
confidence to take positive action on their own behalf in order
to increase their sense of well-being. One of the treatment
goals is to eliminate negative emotional states that serve as
motivations for drug use and identify alternative reinforcers for
positive actions such as group ownership of a business. Clients
are helped to plan for anticipated and unanticipated changes
rather than react when changes occur. The theory underlying this
project is that as the clients see gains being made in
controliing the environment and in developing personal strengths,
his/her sense of well-being and ability to take control of life
will increase.

PRELIMINARY STUDIES

In early work, Imdersen:”"32 documented the high number of
medical problems and emergency room visits of IVDUs. 1In fact, it
was learned that the emergency room is the primary source of
medical care for most {inner-city drug addicts. A program of
reseacch began to utilize a nursing care intervention model, the
Personalized Nursing LIGHT Model, to effect behavior change in
1vDUs reached during their stay in a hospital emergency room.
The applicant has had extensive and successful experience in
providing a wide variety of care and support services to IVDUs
and in reducing their addiction severity and high-risk behaviors
related to AIDS. Use of the Personalized LIGHT Model has been
shown to be associated with a decrease in drug abuse and stress
in azsrggtmnc—resistant group of 1IVDU women in an emergency
room, ~ 7' a decrease in addjction severity in
chemically-dependent women prisoners, and a deﬁr%se in
high-risk behaviors related to AIDS transmission.’”’ The
following are brief swmmaries of each of the applicant's prior
projects using the LIGHT Model.

Detroit Receivi ital (1980-1984) Nursing outreach Care_and
Counseling to IVDUs iscﬁg 1)

Drug~dependent women (N = 55) ..+ members of their social netiork
(N = 54) were treated in a hocpital ER (Detroit Receiving
Hospital, one of the proposed bost hospitals for this project) in
a randomized clinical trial. Following the initial interview,
experimental subjects were counseled in their homes by a project
nurse toward a goal of decreasing their daily drug cost and
Perceived stress. Many were counseled in the presence of their
social network members in the program's experimental home-based
outreach drug treatmen* program based on the Personalized Nursing
treatment nodel.

The experimental group reported a lower daily drug cost (F{(1,95)
= 2.90; p = 0.09), a lower daily heroin cost (U = 165; p =
.01), less perceived stress (F(1,84) = 3.00; p = .09) and
emotional distress (F(1,83) = 3.70; p = ,06) than control
subjects at the eight-week post-test. The experimental subjects
also reported less perceived stress (t(65) = -2,35; p = .02) at
six-month follow-up than control subjects. It was found that
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results could be improved if members of the experimental clients'
social networks were treated simultaneously and if project nurses
weres correctly utilizing the model.

State of Michigan, Michigan pepartment of corrections
(1986-1987); Nursing outreach care and Counseling to IVDUs in
Michigan Women's Prisons {(Study 2)

Personalized Nursing Corporation, P.C. conducted a successful
nursinq outreach and counseling project for IVDUs, under contract
with sState of Michigan Department of Corrections, with
chemically-dependent female felons in three Michigan prisons.
Women (N = 112) partlcipated in an initial pre-test and in-prison
counseling session. Seventeen were released from prison during
the project and participated in four home nursing visits.
Project nurses met the subjects in their homes in the presence of
their social networks. The 17 released women received 20 group
treatment sessions in prison followed by four home nursing visits
in their homes for follow-up treatment after community placement.
Theirr ggdiction severity (measured by the Addiction Severity
Index), was compared to a group ot 19 untreated,
chemically-dependent female offenders recently released 1n the
community. Treatment consisted of counseling by nurses using the
Personalized Nursing LIGHT Model.

Ninety-five percent (95%) of the women who completed the
treatment program completed the post-test 22 weeks after
pre-test, while 83% of the compatlson women completed the
post-test eight weeks after the pre-test. When the treatment
group was compa*ed to the comparison group with respect to the
number of improved categorlies related to addiction severity, the
treated group showed a statistically significantly higher number
of improved categories (x = 5.46, p<.05) than the comparison
group. Results further chowed that overall the women in the
experimental treatment group 1mproved in five out of Seven of the
Addiction Severity Index (ASI) categories related to addiction
severity (medical, family/social, alcohol use, drug use, legal,
psychlatric, and employment), whlle comparison women lmproved 1in
only two categories. The treated women improved significantly 1n
areas of drug use (t = 5.01, p>.0l) and family/sncial status (t =
4.45, p>.01). They also showed some improvement in the areas of
medical status, legal status, and psychiatric status.

NIDA Contract (1987-1990): AIDS Qutreach to Emergency Rooms &
Detoxification Units {Study 3)

The applicant is presently completing an
exploratory/demonstration research project which provides nursing
outreach in three geographi~cal sites, Detroit, New York, and

Baltimore. The project is designed to reach and serve a
hard-to-reach populaticn of 2,000 IVDUs, at high-risk for AIDS
acquisition and t.ansmission. This NIDA-funded AIDS

demonstration proje.t has given the applicant invaluable
experience in providing care, counseling, coordinated service
delivery, and conducting follow-up with IVDUs 1n three geographic
locations. It has been found that 38% of the emergency unit
clients are subsequently hospjtalized often using the
hospitalization to withdraw themselves from drugs. The current
demonstration project has demonstrated a capacity to reach large
numbers of IVDUs who are not in a treatment program and who are
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at high-risk for HIV/AIDS. 1In addition, the Personalized Nursing
LIGHT Model staff has provided a wide variety of services to
these indlividuals.

To date, approximately 1,933 1vDUs have been served in this
project. Preliminary analysis on early follow-up data from J48
clients shows statistically significant redurtions (p<.01) were
achieved in the frequency of IV use of neroin, cocaine, and
speedballs. Of those reporting heroin use at pre-test, their
pre-test mean frequency of use was 4.9 on the following scale: 4
= once/week and 5 = 2-) times/week. These same 1individuals
reported a post-test mean of 3 (3 = 2-3 times/month), showing a
39\ decrease in frequency of use. Similarly, for those reporting
cocaine use at pre-test, their pre-test mean frejuency of use was
4. They reported a post-test mean of 2.6 (2 = once/month),
showing a 15% decrease in frequency of use. Improvement was also
achieved for those reporting speedball use. At pre-test, their
mean frequency of use was J.2, and their post-test mean frequency
of use was 2.2. They showed a )1\ decrease in frequency of
speedball use. Additionally, the mean ..:-ber of people with whom
participants shared works during the prior month decreased by
90%, from a pre-test mean frequency of 2 to a post-test mean of
0.2., which was statistically significant at the .01 level.
Moreover, the mean frequencies of Kkey high-risk behaviors
(sharing of works and cookers) were significantly (p<.01)
decreased.

Summary of Preliminary Accomplishments

The applicant has succeeded in networking with a host of
health-care-providing elements: three very different hospital
administrations, hospital emergency room staff, various
community~based detoxification programs, social support service
agencies, and the home/family/social-network members of these
1vbUs. Thus, the applicant already has a substantial body of
experience 1n reaching and serving the hard-to-reach in hospitals
in three sites, providing LIGHT Model care, and referring them
for additional sc:vices as needed.

It has been demonstrated: 1) large numbers of hard-to-reach
clients can be reached in hospitals and detoxification programs
(Studies 1 & 3); 2) promising intervention strategies have been
established (Studies 1, 2, & J); 3) addiction severity can be
measured {(Study 2); 4) AIDS high-risk behaviors can be measured
(Study 3); 5) studies in hospital ERs in three states have been
conducted (Study J3)}; and 6) randomized clinical trials in a
hospital ER setting with adequate follow-up can be conducted
{Study 1). Approximately 40% of the drug users in hogpital ERs
are hospitalized and most are detoxified during their
hospitalization due to inaccessibility of street drugs (Study 3).
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Marilyn L. Poland, Ph.D., R.N.

Dept. of Owstetricse/Gynecology

Wayne State Univera.ty Medical School
275 East Hancock

Detroit, MI 48201

Dear Dr. Foland:

I want to express xy personal appreciation to you for appearing
betore the Select Committee on Children, Youth, and Families at our
hearing, "Setting Straight: Overcoming Treatment Barriers for
Addicted Mothers and Their Children,™ in Detroit on April 23, 1990.
Your testimony was, indaed, important to our work.

The Committee is now in the process of preparing the transcript for
printing, It would be helpful if you would qO over the enclosed
copy Of your remarks to assure that they are accurate, and return
the transcript to us by June 13 with any necassary corrections.

In addition, I am requesting a response in writing to the following
quastions for inclusion in the hearing record.

1. You mentioned a dearth of expertise about among nrofessionais
who work in emergency rooms and walk-in clinics regarding drug
abuse and pregnancy. Are you aware of any local, state or
national efforts to train staff in these settings so that they
can respond and refer appropriately?

2. what could the government do to encouraga such training
eftorts? Are there incentivas or specific farms of technical
assistance that we could offer? Would training grants to
institutions be appropriate? What kinds of institutions?

Lot me again express my thanks, and that of the other members of
the Committee for your participation.

Sincerely.,
2 s
G [} 4
Cheirman
Select Committee on Children,

Youth, and Pamilies
Enclosure
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{Z RrspoNse TO QuzsTIONS PoSED BY CHAIRMAN Grorox MiLLER
. i ek
L it
HUTZEL
< Wayee State Univeraity A HOSPITAL 31'5( East Hancock mn
3 THE DETROIT MEDICAL CENTER Ton M
X School of Medicine (313) 577.1488
7
% Rodert J. Sebel, MD
; Proisetet Cravanen ang COime?
;g
i* came ‘o June 13, 1990
S Goouth and Dovelnganont
Aebert ). Takol, 4 D . Dwecior
£ Karwren & Moghant, M D, Co-Owecior
< Ermestt Abel, Pn D . Dwecior of Operstons

George Miller, Chairman

5 Select Committes on Children,

& Youth, and Femilies .
' U.S. Bouse of Representstives

385 Bouse Office Building

tnnex 2

‘Jaskington, DC 2051S

t Dear Mr, Miller:

M Thank you sgain for inviting me to testify on April 23, 1990 for
. the hearing, "Getting Strsight: Overcoming Treatment Barriers for

B Addicted Hothers and Their Children.” I am enclosing a corrected

B copy of my testimony.

The questions you posed, while strsight forward and focused on a
particular aspact of prenatal care, are really very complex and touch
the central core of our prenatal sccess probles. I will address each
one in turn.

s 1. Are you aware of any local, state or national efforts to train
- stsff in emergsncy rooms and wslk-in clinica so that they can
respond and refer appropriately?

I s not avere of any programs that specifically train esergency
room and walk-in staff to refer pregnant women to prenatal care
- or drug abuse programs. According to the women we interviewed,
many staff in thess centers do refer them for appropriete care;
N it 1a the vomen who choose to remain in these centors. Thers
were some physicians in walk-in clinics who vanted to continue ic
See pregnant women as long as they had no complications. Most
women understood they would be delivered at Hutszel Hospitsl by an
obstetrician thers and be classified as “walk-ins.” The problem
vith these fev physicians is that they offared substandard
medical care and did not assess substance use, much less refer
the women for treatwent. The incentives for the women to use
valk-in clinica include convenience, they are checkad by a
doctor, and they do not have to disclose drug or alcohol use.
The incentive for tie physicians to see the women is an economic
one. Thus there is a economic, social, and attitudinal niche for
wslk-in clinics and emergency room:.
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2. ‘'/hat could the government do to encourage such training efforts?
Are there incentives or specific forms of technical assistance
that we could offer? Would training grants to institutions be
appropriate? What kinds of institutions?

There are several things the government can do to address this
problem. Pirst, it would be important tc know how widespread the
use of emergency rooms and walk-in clinics is by pregnant women -
especially those who abuse substances. At present, our Detroit
study is the only one I know of that asked the question. Second,
the idea of training programs for health professionals (doctors,
nurses, and social workers), in private and public prenatal
clinics is an excellont way to improve communication and
assessment skills. I would not offer training programs for
personnel in emergency rooms and walk-in centers. There are
economic incentives for scme to continue to see pregnant women
and training programs would not alter that.

If pregnant women abusing drugs felt more comfortable at prenatal
clinics, they would be less likely to choose walk-in clinics and
emergency rooms. Training programs for professionals in prenatal
settings would be hest coordinated centrally by an agency with an
interdisciplinary team of experts in maternal and child health who
are sensitive to the values and lifsstyles of the women we want tc
reach. In my experience, the best place for such an effort is the
Maternal-Child Health Bureau of the Office of Maternal and Child
Health, through it well-established networks of regional offices. If
health professionals could be taught assessment and counseling
skills. they could not only identify women in need of substanca abuse
service, but provide aome treatment on site in the clinics. This has
been shown to be effective in some women addicted to cigarettes and
alcohol and promotes the one stop shopping approach. One clear
incentive for physicians and clinics to participate in such an effort
would be a graduated medicaid reimbursement rate tied to the
identification of need and documented counseling services. Thus the
health professionals in the standard prenatal settings would be
reimbursed for extra time spent with their patients. It would also
be important to tie the prenatal services with accessible substance
abuse pregrams and residential halfway houses in the area.

Four points characterize the kind of training program [ think
would be most effective.

1) Prenatal clinics must be made more “user friendly" than the
emergency rooms and the walk-in centvrs. Working with health
professionals would do much to improve the social atmosphere.

2) Train health professionals to screen, counsel, and refer for
substance abuse, physical abuse, and other prenatal "risk"
indicators.
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""“ﬂﬁan Walker, M.S.W., Administrator
Michigan office of Substance Abuse Services
P.O. Box 30206
Lansing, MI 48909

Dear Ms. waller:

1 vant to express ny pecsonal appreciation to you for appearing
before the Select Committes on Children, Youth, and Families at our
hraring, “Getting Straight: overcoming Treatment Barriers for
Addicted Nothers and Their Children,* in Detroit on April 23, 1990,
Your testimony was, indeed, important to our work.

The Committee is now in the process of preparing the transcript for
printing. It would be helpful if you wouid go over the enclosed
COpY Of your remarks to assure that they are accurate, and return
the transcript to us by June 13 with any necessary corrections.

In addition, I am requesting a response in writing to the following
questions for inclusion in the hearing record.

1. What are the state's plans for spending the monies earmarked
for women's treatment in the Alcohol, Drug abuse and Mental
Health Block Grant?

2. Are you going to spend the $1 million dollars from the women's
treatment set-aside for “women only" treatment prograns? And
if not, why not?

3.  wWnen you give funds first to the 18 coordinating agencies, and
they, in turn, allocate dollars to specific programs, are you
still able to specify the criteria they nust employ in
selecting individual program recipients? In other words, if
you decide what an effective women's treatment progran should
look 1like, are you in a position, using this financial
distribution gystem, to rund only that type of program?

Let me again express my thanks, and that of the other members .cf
the Committee for your participation.

Sinc
W/
G NI
Chairman
Enclosure
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""“ﬂﬁan Walker, M.S.W., Administrator
Michigan office of Substance Abuse Services
P.O. Box 30206
Lansing, MI 48909

Dear Ms. waller:

1 vant to express ny pecsonal appreciation to you for appearing
before the Select Committes on Children, Youth, and Families at our
hraring, “Getting Straight: overcoming Treatment Barriers for
Addicted Nothers and Their Children,* in Detroit on April 23, 1990,
Your testimony was, indeed, important to our work.

The Committee is now in the process of preparing the transcript for
printing. It would be helpful if you wouid go over the enclosed
COpY Of your remarks to assure that they are accurate, and return
the transcript to us by June 13 with any necessary corrections.

In addition, I am requesting a response in writing to the following
questions for inclusion in the hearing record.

1. What are the state's plans for spending the monies earmarked
for women's treatment in the Alcohol, Drug abuse and Mental
Health Block Grant?

2. Are you going to spend the $1 million dollars from the women's
treatment set-aside for “women only" treatment prograns? And
if not, why not?

3.  wWnen you give funds first to the 18 coordinating agencies, and
they, in turn, allocate dollars to specific programs, are you
still able to specify the criteria they nust employ in
selecting individual program recipients? In other words, if
you decide what an effective women's treatment progran should
look 1like, are you in a position, using this financial
distribution gystem, to rund only that type of program?

Let me again express my thanks, and that of the other members .cf
the Committee for your participation.

Sinc
W/
G NI
Chairman
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RESPONSE T0 QUESTIONS PoSkD BY CHAIRMAN GEORGE MILLER

STATE OF MICHIGAN

g

JAMES J BLANCHARD. Governor
OFFICE OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE SERVICES

2150 Apollo Drive - PO, Box 30206
LANSING. MICHIGAN 48909

JOAN WALKER, Administrator

June 8, 1990

The Honorable George Miller
Chairman

Select Committee on Childran, Youth,
and Families

U.S. House of Representatives

385 House Office Building Annex 2

Washington, DC 20515

Dear Congressman Miller:

It was a pleasure to testify before the Select Commuttee on Children, Youth, and Famlies.
Prior to being appointed as Administrator of the Office of Substance Abuse Services, I was
very active in the child welfare system, and an active supporter to the creation of the Select
Committee.

The transcript of my comments before the commuttee are accurate. In resportse to your
additional questions.

Michigan will be spending considerably more of tr: ADAMHA Block Grant dollars on
women than the 10% which is earmarked. We have “dentified this as one of our top two
priority populations on which to focus our resources.

As stated in my testimony, Michigaa has only 16 licensed substance abuse prevention and
treatment programs. This is out of over 700 licensed programs. We recognize that these
programs will require additional supportive services i order to be effective. As we buikd
this treatment capacity, we will definitely be targeting our dollars specifically on “women
only” treatment programs. We have a lot to learn about how to successfully treat this
population. As our treatment capacity increases, and as we learn more, *ve might change
this policy.
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charlene Johnson
President and Chiaf Operating Officer

: REACH
! 1840 Midland
Detroit, MI 48238

Dear Mrs. Johnson:

I want to express my personal appreciation to you for appearing
before the Selec. Committee on Children, Youth, and Familir3 at our
hearing, "Getting straight: Oovercoming Treatment Barriers for
Addicted Mothers and Their Children," in Detroit on April 23, 1990.
Your testimony was, indeed, important to our work.

" The Committee is now in the process of preparing the transcript for
printing. It would be helpful if you would go over the enclosed copy
of your remarks to assure that they are accurate, and return the
transcript to us by June 13 with any necessary corrections.

In addition, I am requesting a response in writing to the following
questions for inclusion in the hearing record.

1. The Extended Family Home that REACH has proposed seems to have
numerous requirements and substantial supervision of the young
women it plans to serve. Have any young women expressed an
interest in entering the Program when it opens?

2. what will the admission criteria for selecting the Home
residents be? Who will select them? Am I right in assuming
that a woman would be ineligible if she had a history of drug
use?

Let me again express my tﬁanks, and that of the othaer members of the
Committee for your participation.

szfiégziz;
L
GEORGE MIJLER

Chairman

Enclosure
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REesPONSE TO QUESTIONS Posep BY CHAIRMAN GEORGE MILLER

PN 25 ey

, LEE A EARL
Chawman Of The Boart

CHARLENE JOHNSON
Presdent & Chat Oviiening Ottoer

REACH, Inc,

1840 Midiand
Dvtrodt M 48238  (313) 868 2569

Jure 20, 1990

Mr. George Miller, Chairman

U. S. House of Representatives

Select Committee on Children, Youth, and Families
385 House Office Building Annex 2

Washington, D. C. 20515

Oear Mr. Miller:

Enclosed please find my response to the questions posed 1n your letter of
June 4, 1990. I'm sorry that you did not receive them prior to June 13, but
perhaps the information can still be helpful,

We have begun recruiting women for the Extended Family Home. We have

. contacted homes for unwed girls, as well as hemeless shelters and group homes
for abused women and recovering substance abusers. To date we have received

five (5) referrals and have had two interviews with potential residents.

Please see the enclosed Information sheet regarding admission criteria for
the Home. The Housemother along with the Program Director and Social Worker
will make the final selection for admission. A woman who has a history of drug
use would not be ineligible. Such women would be screened according to the
criteria set for any other women. However, it is important to remember that
our primary focus is on prevention. Therefore, our major efforts are directed
at women who have not used drugs but who are at risk because of the volatile
social/economic factors they face, particularly the lack of family support to
assist them in becoming productive members of society.

I want to thank you for your interest and concern regarding women and
substance abuse, prevention, and treatment. It takes all of us working at
various tasks to solve the tremendous problems we are facing.

Yours in Community Service, y

(Yorkloe oAt o
Charlene Johnso,

President and ¢

CJd/rsm
Enclosures
7o
P
_ O / U
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EXTENDED FAMILY HOME

Ohjectives

(1) To provide an “extended family® home for up to five AFOC recipients w.o
meet the following requirements:

a. Willingness to continue education or participate in job training;

b. No more than one pre-school age child;

¢c. Willingness to pay room and board; and,

d. Willingness to sign a one-year, renewable lease and Program-
Participant Agreement.

(2) Yo pravide quality, on-site day care services for the children of these
mothers.

(3) To assist these mothers with household management and parenting skills.

(4) Yo provide other support services such as counseling, transportation, etc.,
as may be needed to assist these women 1n completing their education and gawn
meai.ingful employment.

Target Population

The target population, age 18 te 22, s an extremely vulnerable and often
struggling head of household who is attempting to better her condition 1n life
by completing her education and obtaining employment. This endeavor will enable
her to come off the Department of Social Service's client list and maintain a
productive tife,

Facility

The “Extended Family Home* 1s a single family house located at 94 Moss
(corner of Second) in Highland Park, Michigan 48203.

The house contains an area of 2,322 total . .are feet, 6 bedrooms, 2 1/2
baths, finished recreation room, patio-fenced backyard, side drive garage, and
exterior of stucco over brick.

Staff

Required staff will be one house mother who would be responsible for
managing the hame, to wnclude cooperative services provided by residents who
will assist with the day-to-day operation of the home. The house mother will
report to the Director of Programs for REACH, Inc., who 1s responsible for the
overall program, 1ts staffing, administration, resident recruitment, funding,
and other such related responsibilities. Other necessary support services will
be cocrdinated on a contractual basis.
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Précis

Organization

REACH, tne. (Reach Everyone, Admumsier
Care & llelp)

1840 Midland

Detrow, Ml 48238

(313) 868-2659,

Key Suifl Contact  RANTINE S. McKESSON

History

REACHL fac 1y anon-protat commmumny devel-
opment and communily service orgamzation
which was orgamzed out of the “*Weekday
Ministry™ of the Twellth Strcet Misstonary
Bapust Chuteh, which began m 1982,

Established 1 1986 to meet the socio-eco-
1omic tieeds of the Pilgium Village commumty
{bound by John C. Lodge Freeway, McNichols,
Liwvemors and Woodiow Walson Sireets).
REACH endeavors 1o deenime o modei ot urban
redevelopment that can be exported to any city
m Amenca

Organizativnal Goals

+ To provide services (o meet the needs of
low- to mxxderitte-tneome restdents of met
topohitan Detoat

* To promote econonuc sability by provid-
ing an environment wherehy skaths and in
fonuation can be acquned 1o aclieve
ccononmue seif sufficicncy

* Toshare with other people and groups
throughout thus state the 1deas and coneepts
of community ad ccononue development
cltans

* To contrinnie 10 the physical ievitahizanon
of the rendental and commercit areas of
Piigiun Village

+ lostave lor e suenghenng ol the fanuly
ad church, and neighborhoods msititu-
uom

Scope of Services

REACH of!crs 4 compiehensive approach to
wban redevelopment

s Abandoned st Acquisistow/ R ehaily -
tatton and Resale Program

s Chnid Deselopricut Center

+ Weekly Food Distribuion Program
* Sumuner Youth Program

* Semor Cuazen OQuireach Program

s Compuer Avareness Progrom

s Small Business Developimens Center
* Substance Abuse Prevention

* Crime Prevennon Program

Major Accomplishments

h Our weekly food distbniion program
has distiibuted grocenes worth over
$500,000 1o the poor

2) Qur semior cuizen's program has pro-
vided atiention and care 10 over S00
senIor Atizens

(G} Ow chuld devetopment center provided
chld care sevices w0 over 200 paiems

(4) Rehabilitated 3 commercral bindings
FOP UG LI Loty AC1vICe center




and restautant .
(5) Our sunmer youth prograus has benetn
ted over 200 cluldren

) Our abandoned housig acquistion/
resale program has rchaoilitated 1S
dilapidated hous< 0 provide gecent,
\wttardable homies for faanbies and job
wamag to nenplaved men and
sonen

Awaids and Recognitions

Detroit Cioy Cauncad SNAP Award for Food
Distribution Progrant tn [989

SEMCOENH Qustanatng Project Awa. d for
tnevaliv e hoestng programs that ' can senve
Wy dendod for o thers

Nommated tor the Natonal Compmity eve
opment Associatton s Audrey N-{son Commn
ntty Developmens Acliesement Award for
Exemplary uses of COBG funds i 1989

Mentoncd by New Yord Tunes, (NN ABC
IV USATadas QatrowNens Qctronbige
Lresy, aof Deproit Y Stouons, ana vartons
cthter i ontleds

Boa d Officers

Rev Lee A Ll Chanan

Pastor, 1welith Sueet Missionary Bapuist
Chureh

Founder, REACTHE Tng

Fontier executve, Constimer s Power Cory
Master of [hecdogy, Ashiand Tieologieal
Semnary Wavne State Limversity

Lacenved real estate agent

Member Naonal Bank ot Detrost CDC Cem
nmty Aavisory Board

Rev Cullen Hilt, Vice Chaeman

Pastor Greater Concord Baptist Clinch of
Detront
Bouwed Chatrman Todd Philios Boys Home

M. Billy Rodgers, Sec./lreasurer

Retired ¢ cctions Iept Sup~ «1son
Lrewsures, baellth Ctrect  ussionary Baptist
Chineh

Corporate Otlicen

Mis_ Charlene Johnsoy, Picsidens

Co fonnder, REACH,

M Ld Wayne State ' aversaty

Director of Weehday Ministries, Twellth Street
Misconary Baptist Charch

Nember, Manutactios Bank Uomimunity
Adsiory Boad

Member, st of Amener Communny Adve-
sony Bomd

Member, Detioat Neighburhood Alhance
Deteot Chanpecson, Michigan Housing Coalt-
non Board of Diectors

Charperson, Detroit Area Reinvestment Alh-
Jiee

1989 Natrenal Whitnes Salute to Biack Woien
who Make Things Happen, NCONW

Family Life Edncator, Dettont Fublic Schoads.

Amiual Budget

fotad Operating Budget 800,000

Documents Avatlable Upon Regr !
{ }

SOTEO Y Fan T aempt Status
Athicles of Tncorporation
L nnaad Statement

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



